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POWIMIA: WHERE DO WE GO FROM HERE? 

THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 10, 1994 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
COMMITI'EE ON FOREIGN AFFAIRS, 

SUBCOMMITI'EE ON AsIA AND THE PACIFIC, 
Washington, DC. 

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10:15 a.m., in room 
2172, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Gary L. Ackerman 
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. The subcommittee will come to order. We apolo­
gize. We are running late. Before we do our opening statements, I 
would like to ask our first witness, the Honorable Robert Torricelli 
of New Jersey, the distinguished Chairman of the Subcommittee on 
the Western Hemisphere, who is our lead-off witness today. He has 
a hearing of his own. And we would like to not delay him any fur­
ther, and ask him to testify at this time. Bob, welcome. 

STATEMENT OF HON_ ROBERT G. TORRICELLI, A REPRESENT-
ATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF NEW JERSEY 

Mr. TORRICELLI. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. And for 
your, and Mr. Rohrabacher's, and Mr. Gutierrez' cooperation, I ap­
preciate it very much. And I commend you for holding this hearing 
today. 

President Clinton's decision last week to lift the embargo against 
Vietnam cannot weaken our commitment for full settlement of all 
outstanding cases of missing U.S. personnel. It is, I think we would 
all agree, as important now as it has been all years in the past to 
resolve questions regarding each and every one of those service­
men. No issue is more important with regard to our relations with 
Vietnam. 

I hope this hearing will assist us in finding ways to continue 
pressure on the Vietnamese now that the embargo has been lifted. 
While this issue has received broad. attention and justifiably so, 
there is another, another important issue that looms just over the 
horizon that must be addressed before normalization can proceed . 
And that is the question of compensation of American corporations 
and individuals who were left in 1974 with the fall of the govern­
ment in Saigon with property that was expropriated, lost, and con­
fiscated in violation of international law. 

Many of these claimants, individuals, private property of U.S. 
servicemen, government contractors, and corporations remained in 
Vietnam until the last final days at the urging of the U.S. Govern­
ment. Many of their original investments were made at the request 
of the U.S. Government. Many certainly stayed longer than sound 

(I) 
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busin~ss j~dgment might have dictated. They did so out of a sense 
of ?bhgatIOn to the foreign policy and military objectives of the 
Umted States. 
. Now the. question arises this many years later whether we will 
Ignore theIr lost I'rop~rty, forget the .seizure of their assets, and 
proceed to normalizatIon, WIthout askmg that their claims be ad­
dressed. 

In ad~i~ion to a case of simple justice or protecting the interests 
of our clb~ens, t~ere is fo~ this committee's purposes a more pro­
found foreIgn pohcy ql!-estIOn. Sadly, the war in Vietnam will not 
be th.e last that the Umted States in our history. 

If md~ed we enticed these individuals, these servicemen, these 
corporatIOns, these contractors, to go and then remain in Vietnam 
for that period of time, and then ignore their claims it will be far 
more dIfficult ~n the future to ever entice any similar interest to 
ever do so agam. It IS clear that the U.S. Government will not de­
fend their i,:,terests, and now ignores their claims. 
. The F?re.lgn Claims Settlement Commission, which was estab­
lIshed WI.thm the ~epartme!'t of Justice to adjudicate the claims of 
[J.S. natI.onals agal!,st forel~ .cou,:,tries, has examined this ques­
,IOn of VIetnam claIms. Begmnmg m 1980, the Commission took 6 
rears to painstakin.gly receive testimony and conduct hearings to 
letermme the vahdlty of these claims. 

After hearing 534 Vietnam claims, 192 were found to meet the 
,xtensive evidence requirement of the Commission. These awards 
I~d !"n aggregate total principal value of $100 million. The Com­
mS~lon allows for 6 percent simple interest, bringing the current 
'qUlvalent ,:,alue to over $200 million for these private claimants. 
, These claIms are legally ~al!d. They are recognized by the U.S. 
~overnment. They were adJudIcated. They were established. They 
Imply remain to be paid. 

Fortunately, the U.S. controls the means to achieve an equitable 
ettlement. In 1975, the Office of Foreign Asset Control issued reg­
llations pursuant to the Trading with the Enemy Act that froze all 
ssets of the former South Vietnamese Government in US finan-
ial institutions. . . 
According to a 1983 survey, the total value of these blocked as­

ets at the time exceeded $150 million. I am told that the adminis­
ration testified yesterday before a Senate committee that the 
alue is approximately $290 million. 
Whatever the exact amount of the claims of the blocked assets 

, is clear there are now more than enough sums to compensaU; 
ach and every one of those private American interests for what 
ley lost in 1975. 
I. trust that the administration will take prompt action on these 
aIms. ~d I ~ould ~trongly urge that it refrain from negotiating 
le.se clal'."s m cO':'JunctlOn with the government's own set of 
alms agamst the VIetnamese Government. 
And this remains the central issue. The line that could be drawn 

I potential U.S. Government claims is unclear. It could overwhelm 
} the private claimants .leaving nothing. Indeed what is the extent 

l!.S. Government. claIms? All aircraft left behind, expenses of 
agmg the war m VIetnam, U.S. military property. There is an in­
,haustible potential list. 

• 
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The historic practice has been to negotiate the public and private 
claims separately. In 1980, a GAO report that urged that the Viet­
nam claims be jointly pursued was strongly opposed at the time by 
the State Department. 

In fact, the State Department reported that adoption of a GAO 
recommendation would make it extraordinarily difficult in many 
cases to conclude settlements of private claims on terms acceptable 
to the claimants. 

Mr. Chairman, exactly. Pursuing these claims together is unnec­
essary, it is unwise, and it will compromise the interests of private 
American interests. I would urge the administration to seek full 
value of these claims for private citizens. Historically, the depart­
ment has weighed several factors, including the strategic impor­
tance of reaching an agreement, the morality of obtaining justice 
for U.S. citizens, and the availability of funds. 

Each of these points argues in favor or separate settlements, im­
mediate settlements, and protecting private interests . 

In the present case with Vietnam, there would appear to be no 
legitimate reason why the department would reverse its position 
and accept a figure that is less than the total principal and interest 
of the awards. There are currently more than sufficient funds to 
satisfY private claimants. 

These cases have been adjudicated, I have suggested, and there 
is no strategic importance in accepting a lower settlement. The 
U.S. Government is the sole representative, and the only defender 
of our former soldiers and our Government contractors who have 
now lost their assets. I trust that the Clinton administration will 
argue in their favor and protect their interests. 

I hope, Mr. Chairman, in the questioning that follows that the 
members of the committee will pursue several points with the ad­
ministration that I think remain central to this issue. 

One, that the administration establish again for the record ex­
actly how much money is available to satisfy these private claim­
ants. As I have informed the committee, I believe from their pre­
vious testimony that the number is approximately $290 million, far 
more than necessary to settle the private claimants. 

Second, the administration should respond to whether or not it 
intends to negotiate government and private claims together or 
separately. In other words, has the administration changed the 
State Department's previous judgment that they should be sepa­
rated. And if so, why. 

Third, what criteria the Department will use to negotiate with 
Vietnam to determine the percentages of settlement. Indeed, why 
should the private claimants be settled at any less than full value. 

And perhaps more importantly, Mr. Chairman, that since there 
is sufficient money, and since the claims have been adjudicated, 
and because of the historic record, that there is no reason to pro­
ceed with normalization until there is a full and satisfactory settle­
ment of all claims. There is no reason not to satisfy these private 
interests. 

When these negotiations will take place and how vigorously they 
will pursue full and not partial payment remains in my judgment 
a final question that is worth pursuing, Mr. Chairman. 
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In any case, I commend you for holding these hearings. These in­
i~duals, who long ago left Vi~tnam, who. believed that they were 
omg so because of the foreIgn pohcy mterests of the United 
tates, long ago only had the U.S. Government as their defenders. 
Unless we receive proper answers today and a greater sense of 

)mmitment to these individuals, our former soldiers who left prop­
rty behind, the only real defenders of their interests may be mem­
ers of this committee. It is for that reason that I came here today. 
hat I thank you for this opportunity to present testimony. And 
lat I commend to you these suggestions on questions to advance 
) the administration. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

. [The prepared statement of Mr. Torricelli appears in the appen­
IX.] 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Torricelli. Your 

lints are very, very well taken. And this committee will do every­
ling that it can to raise those points at every appropriate level 
ithm the administration, and to try to follow through on all of the 
Iggestions that you have so eloquently put before us. 
Mr. TORRICELLI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of the 

Immittee; and if you would excuse me. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. The witness is excused. 
We will go back to opening statements first. 
Today the Subcommittee on Asia and the Pacific continues its 
~arings on the questions surrounding our missing servicemen in 
mtheast Asia. Now that President Clinton has decided to lift the 
ade embargo on Vietnam, we must immediately move to ensure 
lat Hanoi does not interpret this action to mean that it is off the 
)Ok on providing a full accounting of our missing Vietnam war he­
,es. 
As we enter on this new phase of our relationship with Hanoi, 

11. rge the administration in the strongest possible terms to remind 
e Vietnamese at every opportunity that We expect a full account­
g of our POWs and MIAs. Indeed, we will be satisfied with noth­
g less. 
Let me reassure the families and friends of those who are miss­
g that they should not for one moment think that the U.S. Con­
ess has written them off or forgotten about them or their loved 
les. To the contrary, we must use our expanded presence in Viet­
Lm to pursue this issue with renewed vigor. 
I would emphasize that the liftin\: of the trade embargo should 
,t be confused with the normalizabon of diplomatic relations. Be­
re we contemplate that step, there must be a far more forthright 
sponse from Hanoi on the POWIMIA issue than we have had over 
e past 19 years. 
When the Congress returns the week after next, I will introduce 
resolution into the House of Representatives that reiterates our 
termination to secure a full accounting for each and every one of 
r missing men. And what falls within that resolution is the es­
blishment of an office within the U.S. interest section in Hanoi 
at will be available to assist the families of our POWs and MIAs. 
And I am inviting all of my colleagues on our subcommittee, and 
ieed on our full committee, to be original cosponsors of that reso­
;ion. I am confident that we will receive widespread bipartisan 
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support for this effort to remind Hanoi that we will not rest until 
the fate of all the men is known. 

Mr. Rohrabacher. 
Mr. RoHRABACHER. I would yield to Mr. Gilman. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Ben, would you like to speak? 
Mr. GILMAN. With your permission, Mr. Chairman. I may have 

some. intervening problems. If I could present my testimony as my 
openmg statement. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. We are always glad to accommodate the pressing 
schedule of the ranking minority member, Mr. Gilman. 

Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And I appreciate Mr. 
Rohrabacher yielding . 

Mr. Chairman, I want to thank you first of all for bringing to­
gether so many members of the POWIMIA community, so that they 
have an opportunity to share their thoughts with our colleagues 
with regard to the recent decision made by President Clinton to lift 
the trade embargo with Vietnam. And I am pleased to be able to 
join my colleague, the gentleman from New Jersey, Mr. Torricelli, 
who just testified in support of a full accounting. 

Mr. Chairman, U.S. intelligence assessments accepted for many 
years and reinforced more recently by newly acqrnred information 
point out that officials of the Socialist Republic of Vietnam and the 
Laos People's Democratic Republic have been far less than forth­
coming in providing our Government all of the information about 
U.S. personnel still missing from the Vietnam War. 

And I still recall vividly when I first came to Congress in 1973 
and made my first mission to that part of the world, and met in 
Laos with one of the leaders. They said yes, they may have infor­
mation on hundreds, but they were not in a position to give us that 
information at that time. And we have still yet to receive that kind 
of information. 

Accordingly, in a letter to President Clinton last week, many of 
my colleagues, and a number of my colleagues who are here today, 
joined with me to request that before lifting the trade embargo on 
Vietnam, that the President should reassure the American people, 
and in particular the POW and MIA families, that our own intel­
ligence is not all that we desired and was not correct in many in­
stances but the President has not done so. 

We also recommended to the President that he release a list of 
names of the missing and unaccounted for U.S. personnel for whom 
according to our intelligence Vietnamese and Laotian officials may 
have additional information. And in releasing such a list, we rec­
ommended to the President that he explain why he deems it appro­
priate to lift the trade embargo notwithstanding the possibility 
that remains and information about the personnel identified on 
that list is still being withheld. And we again regret that the Presi­
dent did not heed our recommendations. 

During the President's campaign for election, he pledged to the 
families and to the nation's veterans that there would be and I 
quote, "No normalizing of relations with any nation that is at all 
suspected of withholding any information on the POWIMIA issue." 
F~r the. past several mO!'ths, th.e press has been r~porting on the 

watIf!catIon that the admmIstratIon has been expenencing regard­
Ing VIetnam's supposed cooperation. For this reason, including last 
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week's Se!,ate passage of a nonbinding resolution, urging the Presi­dent to hft the embargo, and reassurances from various distin­guished Vietnam veterans, President Clinton lifted the embargo. Permit me to point out, as I am certain that our families and vet­erans organizations pointed out to the President before he took that step of lifting the embargo against Vietnam while there has been some activity in Vietnam on this issue ~ver the last 12 months, only the r~mains of some three Americans previously un­accounted for have 10 fact been returned and identified since Presi­dent Clinton took office. 
In addition, if the administration needs to consult with distin­guished Vietnam veterans about the question of remains and Viet­nam's cooperation in finding them, then permit me to ~all to the attention of our administration witnesses who may be here today a Fe~ruary 3 letter to the President signed by 70 former POWs, in­c1udm~ our ow':! colleague Sam Johnson, on this very issue. And if you WIll bear WIth me, let me read that brief letter. It is dated Feb­ruary 3, an open letter to President Clinton from former POWs. "Dear Mr. President, we are deeply troubled by news reports that you may have an announcement to make on the trade embargo against Hanoi in a matter of clays. You have also been quoted as saying that there are many distinguished veterans who think that the embargo should be listed. As former American POWs of the Vietnam War, we urge you in the strongest possible terms not to take further steps to restore economic or diplomatic relations with Hanoi until you can certiIY that the Communist government there is being fully forthcoming in teIling us what they know about our fe~!ow POWs and MIAs who did not make it home with us in 1973. Mr. President, all of us who were held as paws in North Viet­nam know firsthand that there are no limits to what the Vietnam­ese will do to show that they are cooperating with the United States to account for our missing comrades. We consider ourselves experts at distinguishing between propaganda and results. As Dr. Kissinger once stated, Hanoi's leaders are duplicitous and they will stop at nothin~ to achieve our goals.Your Honor "Some of our fellow POWs died 10 captivity in Vietnam prisons, yet they have not been accounted for. Some of our crew mates became missing during the same incidents which we survived. They, too, have not been accounted for. Some were captured, and never heard about again. They have not been accounted for. Finally, a great many of our comrades never returned from Laos, even though we know that they survived their incidents. 

:'North Vietnam controlled Laos during the war. And yet they ,till have not accounted for a s10gle POW captured and held in [.aos during the way. 
"And then there are those in Congress, who are urging you to lift ,he embargo as a means to get more information. Mr. President, mch a recommendation is nothing but a submission to blackmail ly Hanoi. Do not let yourself be manipulated on this issue. The >DIy way to get Hanoi to unilaterally provide what they are with­lOlding is to be firm. 
"Do you really think that those of us who made it home would 'ave been released if our Nation has not flexed its muscle during he December 1972 bombing campaign? Of course not. 

• 
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"And while we certainly do not recommend military action, we do recommend that the sanctions continue until the Communists in Hanoi decide to be fully forthcoming in accounting for our fellow POWs and MIAs. 
"Mr. President, we sacrificed precious years of our lives while in captivity. We survived, because we believed our country would not let us down by abandoning any hope that we had of firmly convinc­ing Hanoi to account for the remaining paws and MIAs who came into their possession or control during the war. 
"Please do not tell uS that crash site excavations and frag­mentary archival documents should be the measure of success in judgi.ng Yietnam's cooperatio~ to date. We know better. Sincerely." It IS SIgned by 70 paws Wlth a length of stay of imprisonment . Mr. Chairman, as you can see this issue is not about remains. It is about the families' trust in their government, and seeking and discovery the truth. Permit me to point out. 
Is it true that when a live sighting investigation is conducted that our people give the Vietnamese about 48 hours before visiting the area in question? 
Is it true that when we are going to do a live sighting inspection, that we do not take measures to monitor activity at those locations prior to and after their visit? 
When we conduct no notice or short notice visits of our Rocky nu­clear weapon sites, we task our satellites to look before and after those inspections. 
How can the search for POWs and MIAs be of the highest na­tional priority if we do not take these kind of simple precautionary measures? 
Is it true, Mr. Chairman, that we learn of a Vietnamese source who had information regarding live sightings, that our investiga­tors ask Vietnamese authorities for help in finding that person and helping in arranging such a meeting? 
Mr. Chairman, is it true that the qualification standards for our key .personnel who are directly involved in investigating and re­portmg the task force commander, and detachment commanders in Hanoi, and Bientiam, and Phnom Pehn, and team chiefs of field teams, priority case investigation teams, and oral history interview teams do not include language fluency relevant to the country as­signment, or experience in intelligence interrogation or criminal in­vestigation, or area studies, or attache experience relevant to the country of assignment, or previous POW and MIA experience; and why are not those qualifications included? 
Mr. Chairman, regrettably, the answers to all of these questions is yes. And accordingly, we must conclude that we have not been truly seeking the truth. At which point, the overriding question be­comes why is that? Perhaps the answer to that question can be at­tributed to the POW. and MIA elements in the Pentagon having re­cently been reorgamzed, reorganized under the political Office of POyvl ~~A Affairs. Such a reorg,,;nizat.ion violates the principle of ma1Ota101Og the 10dependence of 10telhgence entities from any po­litical influence or decision. 
Our Government is based upon a system of checks and balances. Those who handle the cash are not supposed to keep the books and vice versa. So Mr. Chairman, if we find who wants to control both 
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he funds and the books, we might discover that our assets in the 
ield are not delivering any significant dividends. 

Mr. Chairman and my colleagues, for far to long our Nation's 
eterans organizations, the families of our POWs and MIAs and 
x-POWs themselves have been described by some as being u~able 
o put .the war behind them. Their fears, we are told, are ghoulish 
nd. dnven by sorrow; And now due to the overwhelmingly evidence 
v81l.able to the p~b!,~, I hope and I believe that that will change. 
It IS our respo.nslblhty to accelerate the process, the investigative 

rocess, by helpmg those who know the truth to step forward with­
ut fear or recrimination. The President has reached out his hand 
D the Vietnamese. Let us reach out ours to those Americans with 
eavy hearts, who have more information, and want to help our 
ratIon to truly put the war behind us. 
In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, while I have the greatest respect 

)r m~ 62 colleagues in the other body, especially the seven who 
re Vletr;'am veterans, and one former POW who urged the Presi­
ent to hft the embargo, I would much prefer to rely on the advice 
f the 70 former POWs who are all Vietnam veterans, and who 
ruly have expertise in this issue. 
When they come forward to inform the administration that the 

·ietnamese are getting serious about searching for the truth, then 
feel certain that our POW and MIA families and our veteran or­
anizations will reach out to them and say yes, the war is finally 
ver. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Gilman, thank you very much for your abid­

!g, never-dying interest in this very tragic episode in our country's 
Istory, and for your very passionate and persuasive remarks be­
Ire us today. Thank you. 
Mr. GILMAN. Thank you. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Rohrabacher. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. I will make this statement very brief. The 

res}dent lifted the embargo on Vietnam. Yet, to my knowledge, we 
lcelved no gua~antees that there would be progress on human 
.ghts, and we dId not ask for any progress in human rights before 
fting the embargo. 
This administration has just given up the tremendous leverage 

Iat we had on South Vietnam by lifting the embargo. We did not 
et any human rights guarantees in return, and we have not had 
rIy guarantees or any evidence of further cooperation on the POW 
rId MIA issue. This was a mistake on the part of this administra­
on. And I believe it is just one more of many tragic mistakes that 
lfleet what has happened with America's involvement in South-
1St Asia. 
It is regrettable. I think that basically our leaders have not lived 

p ~o the expectations and the morality of our own people once 
SaIn. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you. Mr. Gutierrez. 
Mr. GUTIERREZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to thank you 

lry much for calling this hearing. And I associate myself with 
)UT opening remarks. 
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. This is.su~ is one that interests and concerns me greatly. I have 
gwen thIS Issue much thought. And I have also conferred with 
many people in my district who have strong feelings on this issue 
and in some cases firsthand knowledge. ' 

As you may know, there are many individuals in the Chicago 
area who have worked for years to put pressure on the Government 
of Vietnam to fully disclose all information and physical evidence 
regarding those Americans who were and may remain POWs or 
MIAs. Some of those concerned citizens are veterans who care 
deeply about their comrades. Others are family members whose 
loved ones went to war but did not return. ' 

I~ is out of respect for their commitment and in agreement with 
theIr concerns that I enter today's hearings with a deep reservation 
concerning the proposed lifting, and indeed the lifting of the trade 
embargo. 

I am of the impression that an influx of American capital and fi­
nanCIal expertIse would represent a great reward to the Vietnam­
ese Government as they look to modernize their economy. However, 
I am not certam that the actIOns of V,etnam to this point warrant 
such benefits. 

Perhaps a closer relationship between our two countries could de­
velop in the near future. But I believe that it should be incumbent 
on the Vietnamese Government to take constructive steps if that 
is to become a reality. ' 

~ believe it is not in our best interests to forge a relationship at 
thIS stage when the process of disclosure is far from complete. All 
of us are interested in finally putting an end to the Vietnam War. 
I for one believe that the best way to put an end to the war is to 
find out all of tloe information of those who went to Vietnam but 
did not return. I believe that we should close that chapter i~ our 
Nation's history before we move to another. 

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you. Mr. Faleomavaega. 
M~. FALEOMAVAEG~. Mr. Chairman, thank you. And I really ap­

preCIate the leadersh!p you have undertaken to especially call this 
very Im!:,or.tant hearmg .. And I have very strong mixed feelings 
about thIS Issue, Mr. ChaIrman. And I suppose you might say that 
for the past several weeks that we have all been listening not only 
to the debates that have taken place in the other body, but the fact 
that there seems to be a very strong bipartisan support of the issue 
that the President recently has taken to lift the trade embargo 
against the Republic of Vietnam. 

~ say that I have very s.tr?ng mixed feelings, because I suppose 
bemg one of the half of mllhon soldiers who served in Vietnam it 
is some very, very person.a! feelings about the situation, especi~lly 
for th~ parents and famlhes for all of these years that are still 
mournmg the fact that they do not know whether their loved ones 
that they have been waiting for for all of these years whether they 
are still alive or dead. ' 

It is a question also ?f the strong influence, I suppose you might 
say, of corpo.rate Arne~lca, who say we better be there, or else the 
other countnes are gomg to take advantage of the business oppor­
tunities that this country might offer. 
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The assumption also is the fact that the President has made this 
ecision and that the Government of Vietnam will cooperate and 
ssist in every way to find the MIAs or the POWs that are still 
lissing there from during the war. 
I want to hear from our good friend, the Assistant Secretary, Mr. 

'inston Lord, about this issue. And I very much want to know 
'hat kind of assurances that the administration is going to give, 
nd the fact that this issue is not going to go away. And if the 
resident has made this decision, that we are not going to let down 
ot only the families, but as a basic policy issue in our country for 
II of these years. And to see that the POWs and MIAs will be fully 
,counted for. And I am looking forward to hearing Mr. Lord on 
lis issue. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Fingerhut, a distinguished member of the committee. 
Mr. FINGERHUT. I do not have an opening statement, Mr. Chair­
,an. I simply applaud you for holding this hearing, and I look for­
ard to hearing the testimony of the witnesses. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you very much. 
The Chair would like to announce that Secretary Lord is still at 
,e White House, and is expected here shortly, and is desirous of 
lving the administration and public witnesses testify at the same 
me. And inasmuch as the third panel consists of, I believe, nine 
itnesses, what we would do at this time is taken half of the pri­
lte witnesses, and bring them up now, and break that third panel 
to two panels. 
So we will call up the first half of the third panel. Mr. Michael 
enge, former POW; Ms. Linda Gurganus, Chairperson of the 
)WIMIA Grassroots; Ms. Carol Hrdlicka, POW and MlA family 
ember; and Mr. William LeGro, former Department of Defense of­
:ial. 
We will give you a moment to get settled, because we know you 
lticipated not going on as quickly as this. And we will also try 
get your appropriate respective names in front of you, rather 

an somebody el se's. 
We will begin, unless there is any objection, from left to right. 
ld we will begin with Mr. William LeGro. Welcome to our sub­
mmittee. Please feel at ease and relax, and make yourself very 
uch at home. And you may begin, as you will, sir. 

rATEMENT OF WILLIAM E. LEGRO, FORMER STAFF INVES. 
TIGATOR, SENATE SELECT COMMI'ITEE ON POWIMIA AF· 
FAIRS 

Mr. LEGRO. Yes, Mr. Chairman. First, I think that I should give 
u a brief summary of my credentials to address the POW and 
IA issue. From April until December 1993, I was a special assist­
t to Major General Bernard Loeffke, the director of Task Force 
lssia. This was a Department of Army organization that was sup­
rting the U.S. side of the U.S.-Russia Joint Commission on POWI 
IA Affairs. 
rhis task force searched for evidence, and analyzed information 
lcerning the American POWs who may have been taken into the 
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former Soviet Union following World War II, the Korean theater of 
war, the Indochina War, or taken captive during the cold war. 

The task force was reorganized, General Loeffke retired, and my 
position was eliminated in the reorganization. 

During February and March 1993, I was engaged by the Amer­
ican Legion to analyze, summarize, and write a report discussing 
the final report of the Select Committee on POWIMIA Affairs of the 
U.S. Senate. 

During the year 1992 from February to January 1993, I was an 
investigator on the staff of the Senate Select Committee on POWI 
MIA Affairs. I was a member of the team that concentrated on live 
sightings, and later prepared hearings on World War II, Korea, and 
the cold war for the committee. 

As a private citizen, I followed POWIMIA matters closely from 
1986, and became associated with POW activists, researchers, au­
thors, organizations, family members, and some Congressman. For 
example in 1987, I consulted with Congressman Frank McCloskey 
of Indiana on a strategy for dealing with the POWlMlA issue. 

As a consequence, Mr. McCloskey introduced a resolution rec­
ommending removing the POWIMIA matter from the Defense De­
partment, assigning the responsibility to the Department of State, 
and placing it in the highest level in the Department of State. 

From 1975 until 1977, I wrote for the U.S. Army of Military His­
tory, "Vietnam from Cease-fire to Capitulation". This book is re­
garded as the definitive military history of the last 2 years of the 
war. 

I had returned to Vietnam in 1972 as the rurector of training of 
the U.S. Army Advisory Group until I was ordered to organize and 
head up the intelligence branch of the Defense Attache Office in 
Saigon. I performed this duty and the additional duty of chief of 
operations, plans, and training of the DAO Saigon until the evacu­
ation at the end of April 1975. 

These assignments enabled me to travel widely throughout Viet­
nam, South Vietnam, and I became familiar with the terrain and 
the situation in most of the provinces. As chief of intelligence, I 
was a senior military intelligence officer in South Vietnam, and I 
processed a number of reports of American prisoners of war still in 
captivity in the South. 

I had served earlier as the 0-2, the chief of intelligence that is, 
of the First Infantry Division, the Big Red One, for a year of com­
bat in 1966 and 1967. 

I had earlier been associated with Indochina matters as the desk 
officer for international plans and policy in the Department of 
Army, the Army staff. 

Now relations between the United States and the Socialist Re­
public of Vietnam are rapidly improving. The process toward nor­
malization of relations between the two former enemies was de­
pendent upon Vietnam's cooperation in accounting for hundreds of 
Americans, who became missing during the course of the Indochina 
War and whose fates are unknown. 

All officials of the U.S. Departments of State and Defense, whose 
responsibilities included the POWIMIA question, testified that the 
Socialist Republic of Vietnam has cooperated to the fullest extent 
possible, and that normalization should proceed beginning with the 
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ing of the trade embargo. The President accepted this advice, 
I the embargo has been lifted. 
Jnfortunately, and indeed tragically, the facts of the situation do 
fit the rationale for the conclusion. The fact is that the SRV, 

ich then called itself the Democratic Republic of Vietnam, as a 
tter of policy, kept hundreds of Americans in separate facilities, 
, of communication with POWs that it released in 1973. 
'here is a large and solid body of evidence to support this conc\u· 
,. Without question, many if not most of these Americans per­
ed during their captivity, but some may survive today. For the 
ited States to lift the embargo is one thing. And this act may 
Ie been completely justified on economic, political or humani­
ian grounds. But to move rapidly toward the normalization of 
,tions as a reward for Vietnamese cooperation, and in the proc-
abandon the missing American warriors and the hopes of their 

lilies is unconscionable. 
;tated as briefly as possible, my view of the background of the 
lochina POWIMIA situation is this. During February and March 
73, in Operation Homecoming, the DRV released to the U.S. con­
I 591 American POWs. This number included men held in the 
:V prison system in and near Hanoi, a few released by the Na­
MI Liberation Front, that is the Viet Cong, at Loc Ninh in the 
"th, and nine men who had been captured by North Vietnamese 
ces in Laos. The total also included a few civilians, including 
ke Benge. 
\11 American officials concerned with the matter, civilian as well 
military, at the time had expected a far greater number to be 
eased. Serious consideration was given to suspending the Amer­
n withdrawal from South Vietnam until an acceptable account­
: was produced by the Communists, but this action was swiftly 
)rted. 
rhe United States' national policy became "they are all home." 
is is a policy that has influenced all of the official analyses of 
l hundreds of reports of Americans sighted in captivity through­
t Indochina after the conclusion of Homecoming. It is this policy 
It gave rise to the mind set to debunk cited in official criticisms 
the flawed analyses of POW reports conducted by the Defense 
;elligence A!;ency. 
rbis policy mfluenced the evaluation of all kinds of intelligence 
)orts on POWs--eommunications intercepts, satellite photog­
)hy, documentary evidence such as the recently exposed Russian 
mments, and the testimony, often under polygraph, of hundreds 
Vietnamese refugees, ex-officials, ex-officers, and even ex-Com­
mist officials and third country nationals. 
Jur Government insisted that those who had not come home 
,re dead, and declared them to be so in presumptive findings of 
ath. Meanwhile, the United States imposed a trade embargo, and 
'used to engage in discussions toward normalization until the Vi­
lamese came forth with a full accounting of our MIAs. The full 
,ounting demanded of the Vietnamese discounted. entirely the 
ssibility that POWs remained alive after Homecommg. It meant 
Iy, "Tell us where the bodies a,:e." . .. 
rhis brings us to the current situatIon that I Wlll descnbe as fol­
"s. The United States deployed to Viemam Task Force Full Ar.-
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counting. For 2 years, this military unit has conducted field inves­
tigations of airplane crash sites and suspected American grave lo­
cations throughout Vietnam, Laos, and some attempts in Cam­
bodia. 

It has succeeded in recovering some fragments of remains which 
it transferred to the U.S. Army Central Identification Laboratory 
in Honolulu for identification. Despite truly heroic efforts under the 
most trying conditions in remote, extremely difficult terrain and 
weather, the Task Force had resolved only a few cases. 

Another Defense Department entity has investigated live 
sightings, the term attached to reports of Americans in various de­
grees of control or captivity throughout Indochina after Home­
coming. The validity of these live sighting investigations is ques­
tionable, because most were conducted months and years after the 
sighting, and were undertaken following advanced notification of 
the Vietnamese authorities, and in the company of Vietnamese se­
curity officials. 

In June 1992, the Select Committee of the Senate identified 244 
Americans, who were last known to be alive in enemy hands. None 
of these was returned to American control, and the Vietnamese 
have offered no conclusive or reliable information on what hap­
pened to many of them. 

Moreover, the number of Americans who became missing in cir­
cumstances in which they could have survived the incident is far 
larger than this. The Senate Select Committee investigators exam­
ined hundreds of live sighting reports, and concluded that, viewed 
in its totality, this body of reporting clearly indicated concentra­
tions of Americans in captivity after Homecoming in a number of 
locations in North Vietnam, Laos, and South Vietnam, and remote 
from the prisons from which the POWs returned. 

Important aspects of this human intelligence on live sightings 
have been reliably corroborated by overhead photography and com­
munications intelligence, leaving no reasonable doubt that Amer­
ican POW s remained in captivity in Vietnam and Laos long after 
homecoming. 

Furthermore, two documents recovered from Russian archives at­
test to the North Vietnamese policy of retaining substantial num­
bers of POWs as security. The authenticity of the information in 
these documents is buttressed by testimony of ex-Communist offi­
cials. Efforts by the Defense Department's POWIMIA Office to de­
bunk these documents are conspicuously unconvincing, but dem­
onstrate that the "mind-set to debunk" is alive and well. 

That is the end of my prepared statement, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you, Mr. LeGro. 
Ms. Hrdlicka, welcome. 

STATEMENT OF CAROL HRDLICKA. FAMILY MEMBER OF COL. 
DAVID L. HRDLICKA 

Ms. HRDLICKA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and committee mem­
bers. I appreciate you asking the family members to come today. 
I do have an objection to being moved up. I understood that ilie 
government people were going to go first, and then the families 
were going to follow. So I do have an objection there. 
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The other thing is there was a mistake made, and Karen Miller's 
name was not added to the list. And she is a family member. And 
we wanted at least three family members here to testifY. And she 
is not able to testify, because she was not on the list. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Well, we did not have her on the list. She was 
not an invited speaker. 

Ms. HRDLICKA. It was a mistake that was made. And I just want­
ed you to be aware of it. And I would appreciate it if you would 
ask her later. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. If she has some testimony to hand in, we would 
be glad to review that. And perhaps at an appropriate future hear­
ing, we might have her as well. 

Ms. HRDLICKA. I would appreciate it, if you would consider that. 
Thank you. 

What I would like to start with is first that the President has 
sold out the families as well as the POW activists. We asked that 
he honor his promise that he made to the families, that the fami­
lies would come before the business interests; he lied to us. So now 
I have been lied to by the White House itself, as well as Senators, 
Pentagon officials, and down the line. So I have a complete dossier. 

The other thing is the trade embargo was lifted. We watched the 
debates. We had Senator Kerry and Senator McCain leading the 
charge. They have led the charge to get the POWs buried as fast 
as they could for the last several years. And I question what agen­
da they are working on. 

I suggest that Senator Kerry has a private agenda. He was work­
ing on getting normalization for Vietnam before he chaired the 
Senate Select Committee. I consider that a conflict of interest. I do 
not see how someone who has the interest of getting normalization 
can do a fair assessment of the POW issue. 

Senator McCain has joined Senator Kerry in the charge. Senator 
McCain says that there is no evidence that there was a second pris­
on system, I will tell you, I have a CIA document that shows that 
there was a second prison system, 54 camps in Laos that this gov­
ernment knew about. I have a stack here of pictures that they took 
of the camps in Laos. This comes from the Department of Navy. 
And he lied, or he was mistaken, I will not say he lied, I will say 
that he was mistaken that there was not a second prison system. 

He then states that there was never any interrogation of Amer­
ican POW s by Russian agents. Yet General Kalugin testified before 
the Select Committee that yes, they did interrogate American pris­
oners. So he was wrong again. 

Senator McCain stands on the committee floor, and he states 
that there are no POWs. Well, he has been wrong before. Why is 
he not wrong about live POW s? 

I have a real problem with this government, I have a problem 
with the Pentagon, I have a problem with everyb~dy associated 
with this issue, because they will not ask the questIon about last 
known alive cases. They had them. They know what happened to 
them. Our governments list start with remains. Then. they go to 
discrepancy cases. Then they go to Laos. Last are archIves. Is that 
the way that you get the answers? 
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THE DISCREPANCY CASES 

The discrepancy cases. They have put General Needham in con­
trol of running the discrepancy cases with his magic marker, and 
markmg them off'. Well, I tell you that Senator Kerry said that 
they have reduced the list down to 60. Reduced the list? Each one 
on that list is a man. He is not a number. They have taken the 
POW issue, and they have dehumanized it by numbers. 

My husband was not a number, he was a man, he was sent off' 
by this country to do illegal acts with no regard of what was going 
to happen to him. When he committed the illegal acts and was cap­
tured, they abandoned him, they abandoned him! They are still 
abandoning him today. 

The ~entago? should be with us in this fight. They should not 
be fightmg. agamst us. They should not be keeping documents from 
us. T~ey Sl~ here, and they tell you that everything is declassified. 
That IS a he. Because I cannot even get David Hrdlicka's authen­
ticator co~e 2~ years after the fact. Now you tell me, what national 
secunty nsk It could be for me to have David Hrdlicka's authen­
ticator code number. I have told them that I will not put it in the 
public domain, but it should be mine to do with, not theirs. 

They have all. the inf~rmation: We scratch, and we dig. They tell 
you that they gIve the mformatlOn to the family members that is 
a lie. We file Freedom of Information, we fight for every scrap! 
Most of the documents that I have, I did not get through the Penta­
gon or through the DIA I got them through the Freedom of Infor­
mation. I have been trying to get answers to two simple documents 
from the DIA, and they have stonewalled me for 4 years. 

Mr. Trowbridge will n~t ~nswer my calls. They send the casualty 
officers to talk to me. ThIS IS not the way to treat the families. This 
government has not been forthcoming with the families for 20 
years. This would not even have to be an issue today had they 
come to us 20 years ago and said look, I am sorry, we cannot get 
your husband out, but we will support you in any private venture 
you want to do. 

But they did not do that. They immediately went into their de­
nial mode, which is still very, very active today. Senator McCain 
talks about all of the distinguished individuals that are involved in 
the POW issue. I do not know anything about General Needham, 
other than I know that he has been hired to go down with his 
magic marker and mark off'the names, which he is doing very fast. 

And you might ask how, ask what remains they are sending 
back? You will find that we are getting a rash of just a tooth. 

Then we have General Vessey. While General Vessey has worked 
very hard, and he is an honorable man. But he sits and he tells 
you that there are no POWs. He does not believe that there are any 
POWs. 

I have a document here. In 1987, he was in Hanoi with talks to 
turn over seven or eight live POWs. It says here in this document. 
I will show you the document, and I will give you a copy of the doc­
ument. 

How can he say that there are no live POWs? Here is a document 
that says that he was dealing for them! 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Could you just identifY the document? 
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Ms. HRDLICKA. It is a JCRC liaison, Bangkok, Thailand, 88 Janu-
ary 7. 

Do you need any other numbers off it? 
Mr. ACKERMAN. We would just like to see a copy of that. 
Ms. HRDLICKA. OK. I would be glad to give you a copy. 
Then we have Admiral Larson. You see, I think that everybody 

seems to have their own agenda here, and it does not seem to be 
POWs. The only agenda that I have here today is a fair investiga­
tion, which we did not get with the Senate Select Committee. They 
promised us an open hearing. We did not get an open hearing. 
They took it behind closed doors. 

So the committee here today, I will consider is the last court of 
appeals for the families. We are going to ask the representatives 
to represent us for a change instead of big business and instead of 
money. Let's turn it around. Let's say that we no longer have a 
government that is the best government that money can buy. Let's 
go back to representing the people, and protect the people. 

You look at me, and you look at all of these individuals. Well, 
it is kind of hard for me to fight a group like that, when they have 
all of the documents, all of the intelligence, and they debunk every­
thing. 

I would like to mention that among the distinguished individ­
uals, I consider Colonel Gaines a distinguished individual. He was 
the one who first brought to light the DIA's shoddy work on the 
investigative end of it. 

Then we have General Tyghe. General Tyghe to his very last 
breath was willing to go with us to the White House to present the 
case to President Clinton. On his deathbed, he was going to get on 
a medical airplane and fly out here. But President Clinton would 
not see us, he fought until the very end. He believed men were left, 
and he thought that it was a disgrace. 

Then we have Colonel Peck, a very distinguished Vietnam vet­
eran. He had the moral courage to stand up when he saw what was 
going on in the DIA, and resigned. 

I consider these men very distinguished, because they had the 
moral courage to do what was right. 

I will run David's case to you. The DIA says that he died in 1966. 
And I have documents here that shows him alive in 1967, they will 
not show me the document that they say correlates to his death. 

And the JCRC comes along, and says that he died in 1968. I 
have asked for 3 years for them to pick a date, pick a date. I have 
not received a date to this day. I have not received a document to 
this day to show when they think he died. I went to Russia, and 
I get a letter from the Russian reporter's wife who interviewed 
David in 1969. 

So now I have disproved of their theories. But to this date, they 
still have not picked one date. 

David was lost in Laos. And there has been no one who has come 
out of Laos. It has been said that Laos is an individual problem. 
Well, I have here a document today that we found in the archives. 
Now this government has had this document, and I want to read 
a portion to you. This document is dated September 1987. And thIS 
is a Stoney Beach message. 
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This is what it says: ·Subject: Vietnamese Seizes Laotian POW/ 
MIA Records.· This is a Stoney Beach report. It provides limited 
information on the repository for POW information. 

In mid-August 1987, the chief of the Vietnamese advisory mis­
sion went to the defense minister Khantai's office, and confronted 
him with the evidence of lack of appropriate security for the POW/ 
MIA files. The Vietnamese then demanded that the PDRL imme­
diately transfer the repository to the Vietnamese control, and at 
that time established a Vietnamese controlled quarantine on the 
file cabinet containing the POWIMIA files. General Khantai had 
lost face to a significant degree as a result of the security breach. 

Now I am saying to you here today that if this document is de­
bunked, I want you to pay particular attention to the date that it 
was debunked. I want you to also to find out what agencies were 
involved in debunking it. I also would like you to keep in mind 
whether the White House is involved. If they are, then it is politics. 

Now in David's particular case, he was last known alive. They 
have never to this day proven to me that he has died. I have asked 
the DIA and I have asked everyone to show me their evidence. 
They tell me there is no evidence. 

My son talked to Colonel Peck. And he asked Colonel Peck, 
"Have you ever seen my father's file?" And Colonel Peck said, "Yes, 
I have." He said, ''Well, is my dad dead?" He said, ''Well, I will say 
that I do not see any evidence in the file that he ever died." 

Well, if he did not die, where is he today? I am still trying to get 
the answers. Instead of the Pentagon joining me and supporting 
me, they block me at every corner. I submit to you that if you want 
to find the remains, you go to the prisons, and you dig outside the 
prisons. You do not go to remote areas and waste the taxpayers' 
dollars. 

We have wasted millions on this issue, all because the govern­
ment could not be forthcoming to us in the very beginning. We 
would not have to be sitting here today if the government had been 
honorable to its fighting men. 

I appreciate the time that you have given us today. And I would 
like to say that for 29 years I have been waiting to get the resolu­
tion to this. And I see that my time is limited to 7 minutes to 
speak to the committee, and to try to cram 20 years into 7 minutes. 

But I do want you to follow up on this document. I have many 
documents here. I would be glad to show you. Because the POW 
issue is not a myth. It is backed by documents. 

I thank you. 
[The prepared statement of Ms. Hrdlicka appears in the appen­

dix.) 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you very much, Ms. Hrdlicka. We have a 

vote on. Otherwise, I would have extended the time for you. 
Mr. FINGERlflJT. Mr. Chairman, just one brief comment. I appre­

ciate the sincerity of all of the statements that have been made. 
But I was concerned with only one comment. And that was the be­
lief that perhaps Senators McCain and Kerry had private agendas 
in their statements. I would just like the record to reflect that that 
is no~ the opinion of this member. We may disagree with their posi­
tion If the record proves that, but I do not think that this commit-
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fl th t e concur with the judgment that 
tee record should reo ect !n.h.s in making their statements. 
they are acting on wv~teda~ little discussion about that while the 

Mr. ACKERMAN: e aAnd e concluded that we would allow all 
testimony was go~nghon. thei; say rather than interrupt and de­
of the WItnesses. 0 ave . f' of the statements. You are 
bate point b~ pomt the verac~~y to to a~~ and we do want to hear it 
certainly entItled to express a , 

w~~~HR~iI~~.e I~Onh~ven~td~~f~e~t I~:i ~~~W~e ;ms~ccePt all 
Mr. ACKERMAN. e are d r that you have and make 

of the testimonffi
y, ~olcumen~s, ~d ,£!Pe~~ourage all of the members it part of the 0 lCla recor . 

to read them thoroughlY't h sband fighting for our country. 
Ms. Hrdlicka, youhos ioufi h~ against our country in order to And you should not ave 0 g 

get him back. 
Ms. HRDLICKA. TWhank you.. to work as hard as we can to make 
M ACKERMAN e are gomg 'f 

our Government ~ little bit more u:;r.:~~~~ ~~~~o ~eb~ ~~k~~~ 
~~\~~~~?tb t~ll.~~sth:r~:~~lri':;VO~~:dw~~Ji~OP~~ ~: ~~~~:~~ :~~ 
have worked on It m the padst, and th t attJude. We wjJJ dig ev­
work on it in the future, an assume a 
erywhere to get at the facts and the truth. 

Ms. HRDLICKA. IWappr~lcI,asi~~~a;dJ'ourned and come back in a few Mr. ACKERMAN. e WI , 
moments after this vote. 

[Recess.] The subcommittee will come back to or?er. We 
wiWr~o~tl:~h our panel. Ms. Li,?da Gurganus, the chaIrperson 
f the POWIMIA Grassroots AssoclatlO~. 

o Th k you Mr ChaIrman. . 
Ms. GURGANUS. waj me' And thank you for having patIe,?ce 
.Mr. ACKE~MAN. h d)o &.d we are glad to have you here WIth wIth our votmg sc e u e. . '11 

us today also. You m~y ~hg:In ~~idO~he' timer that we have is timed 
As you know, Just or e r.e h ' s on and gives you another 

for 7 minutes. The green hg ~ goe oes ~n The red goes on when 
minute ~ warm up, andBt~eth: fl.:"! does n'ot drop out from under 
your 7 mmutes are up. u h mfort in knowing that we are 
you or anything. So you c.'t a~k~o a little bit longer. 
going to wrap up anyway 1 you 

Ms. GURGANUS. Thank you. . 
Mr. ACKERMAN. You may begm. 

STATEMENT OF LINDA GURGANUS, CHAffiPERSON, POW!MIA 
GRASSROOTS ASSOCIATION 

Ms. GURGANUS. As we all knowh!\~{:~r!~ei~;;t~ri"i~~~~rb~~~: 
dous change~, and the Easi"~hd !ar" seems to be ending peace ~nd 
erly cooperatIOn. The era o. e P Ie ever where are demandmg 
development are on the h'd,zon. eop and p~litical pluralism. We 
human rights, freedom, emocraci' "t that may never again be 
stand at the threshold of an oppor um y 
ours. 

.. 
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Can we not for once, just once, put aside all other considerations 
except for to secure the release of any Americans being held 
against their will? Power and authority once obtained cannot be 
easily relinquished, but it can be channeled into a cooperative ef­fort. 

Our presence as a trading partner with Vietnam seems anything 
but critical. It does not even appear to be important, since the 
country already has loans of billions of dollars in other inter­
national funds. 

The trade embargo in itself has become symbolic. Keep in mind 
that most Americans believe that Vietnam has stubbornly held its 
position on our POWs, because of a promise that was broken when 
the United States failed to pay a secretly negotiated debt to them 
made by former President Nixon and Dr. Kissinger. 

Vietnam has responded in kind to a situation created by this one 
act. We see frequent reports that progress is being made, and fami­
lies are receiving final answers to their quest to learn the fates of 
their loved ones. 

If any of you on the panel knows of such convincing and defini­
tive cases, please inform us as we are not aware of any such cases 
at the present. 

What I personally see are some disingenuous efforts to go 
through motions aimed at merely white-washing this issue. After 
all, any efforts made by veterans, activists, or grassroots groups are 
or should be in the interest of the families. Aside from the POWs 
themselves, they are the only ones who have anything to gain or 
lose. 

Emotion makes it very difficult to analyze the hand of cards that 
we have been dealt. Implications to lifting of the trade embargo 
with a Communist government are overwhelming. The most obvi­
ous is the devaluation of the lives of our servicemen. 

The policies of our Government with respect to POWIMIAs were 
exposed by the Foreign Relations Minority Staff Report endorsed 
by Senator Jesse Helms in May 1991. These facts were abhorred 
by everyone that read them. However, it seems that these policies 
have just been reinforced. 

U.S. companies with assets in Southeast Asia will demand pro­
tection from our military at the threat of aggression from China or 
North Korea. We are already aware that these threats are very 
real. 

In one of China's current publications, the United States is iden­
tified as China's principal military adversary in the future in the 
war scenario from China's seizure of oil fields in the South China 
Sea. 

What do we tell our sons and daughters, who anticipate enlist­
ment in the military? Do we tell them that their lives mean noth­
ing? Do we tell them that patriotism is only propaganda used to 
protect business interests that have no respect for the sacrifices 
that our youth has to make? 

My son is presently active duty military. I value his life above 
my Own. How do I stop this madness that might place me in the 
chair of one of these mothers? 

We have a brand new hand of cards to play. We must formulate 
new strategies to obtain accounting of POWIMIAs from Southeast 
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A~ia. We suggest that funds be made available to the families who 
~Ish to go to the countries in question to try to solve their respec­
tive ~ases. It seems that the U.S. Government has chosen not to 
do thiS. 
. This money could be made available to the families by designat­
Ing a percentage of.the approximately $100,000 per day that it cur­
rently costs the mlhtary to excavate these crash sites. 

It has been determ!ned that lOt !arge portion of this money is 
~asted. And the ~amlhes,. the actlVls~s,. and the veterans organiza­
tIOns are not satisfied with such mlmmal progress that is being 
made looking for bones. 

These funds should be made available until the last of our men 
have been repatriated, or for which their respective members agree 
that there has been a satisfactory accounting. After all, families 
me!"bers are the only appropriate people who should decide on a 
satisfactory accounting of their loved one. 

Perhaps the very companies that forced our Government to 
choose between big businesses and the lives of the men that they 
sent to protect democracy can be lobbied to match such funds in 
a cooperative effort to finally put this issue to rest. 
Th.r~ugh this initiative, the POWIMIA cause would be adequately 

subsidized at long last, so that the full accounting process can be 
pursued by President Clinton and Vice President Gore as promised. 
If they do not endorse this proposal or any other representative 
they can then be hanged by the family values issue that we hea; 
everyone spoke of so often. 

Further, we feel that the next full year should be dedicated to 
the follow up of live sighting reports only, and making a true genu­
Ine effort to locate any live American who may still be detained 
against his will. 
. Ma,;1Y acc,,:s~ us of holding a grudge. The fact is that past admin­
IstratIOn pohcles have created us. Now you must deal with us. If 
you not hke who and w~at we are, then maybe you should change 
the way that you do bUSiness. We have made a promise to the fam­
Ily members, and the grassroots and the activists know how to 
keep their work. We have a responsibility to our children and to 
ourselves, that all the good and noble values for which our service­
men still fight are alive and well and worth the sacrifice; and that 
peace, honor, dignity, and fairness still exists. And that with our 
continued efforts, ~he American dream will mean something to our 
chlldr~n, and not Just to our enemies. There is also no price to our 
commitment. 
. Our vigihmce is the product of this government's ineffective poli­

cies. We Will not go away until we have answers. We will not let 
this happen again, I assure you. Our spirit is not broken. Our de­
termination is stronger. And we will not pull out like the U.S. Gov­
ernment did. Thank you. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you very much, Ms. Gurganus. 
Our next witness is Mr. Michael Benge, former POW who I un­

derstand is counted among our best and bravest. We ,{re honored 
to have you with us, sir. 

• 
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STATEMENT OF MICHAEL BENGE, FORMER PRISONER OF WAR 
Mr. BENGE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And I thank the commit­

tee inviting me here today. 
I was captured in January 1968 in the central highlands of South 

Vietnam by a North Vietnamese army unit, although Hanoi repeat­
edly swore that it had no troops in the South. I was a foreign serv­
ice officer. Despite Hanoi's signature of the Geneva agreement on 
the treatment of prisoners of war, stipulating that captured civil­
ians would be released immediatelr, I was not released until 5 
years later, in March, during OperatIOn Homecoming in 1973. 

During the time of my capture, I spent 27 months in solitary con­
finement. And of this time, 1 year in a black box. For the first year, 
I was held in over 12 POW camps in South Vietnam. The second 
year, I was held in a cage in Cambodia. This was over 1 year before 
the United States went into Cambodia. The Vietnamese, Hanoi, 
swore that they were not in Cambodia. 

Hanoi repeatedly told lie after lie. Next I was held in one camp 
in several caves in Laos over a period of a month. Lastly, I was 
held in three camps in North Vietnam. 

Communists are the world's foremost bureaucrats, although some 
inside the Beltway may question that. And they record everything 
in quadruplicate. There was no less than three dozen separate sets 
of documents recording my incarceration during my captivity. 

I was captured by a North Vietnam battalion, and thus I was re­
corded in their battle report. I was turned over to Hanoi's enemy 
proselytizing department, which was responsible for all POWs, and 
this was recorded. 

I was farmed out to a Vietcong prison camp, and again my exist­
ence was recorded. Twice a month, I was visited by EPD officers. 
Again these were recorded. I was interrogated by military intel­
ligence officers from a different division oftentimes. After being 
moved to Cambodia, we stopped at military rest camps. Every 
night, I was recorded in the logs of each of these camps. 

We went through checkpoints about every 3 days, and I was re­
corded at these checkpoints. When I arrived at the POW camp in 
Cambodia, the camp commander recorded my presence. I was vis­
ited by a doctor from a nearby NV A field hospital, and this was re­
corded in his log book. 

Each of the three camps in North Vietnam where I was held had 
a political officer who repeatedly interrogated, and recorded every· 
thin!;. This was recorded. I was also interrogated by several guest 
political and intelligence officers including two Cubans, who kept 
records. 

Therefore, to the nay sayers, I say please do not insult my intel­
ligence by saying that the Vietnamese do not have information . 

Two civilian prisoners with me died while we were in remote 
area. Our prison guards drew maps of where the bodies were bur­
ied. Two EPD officers came, and drew maps of the grave sites. The 
U.S. team visiting the sites said that the remains had been dug up 
and removed. However, the Vietnamese have not returned their re­
mains. 

Hanoi knows where all of the bodies are buried. Why would 
Hanoi hold POWs? The Vietnamese Communists are not born 
again Christians. They are not Mr. Nice Guy. Vietnam is ruled by 

• 
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a totalitarian regime that is very repressive. Its leaders are very 
. d· t· e Recently Freedom House named them as one of the top VlnlClV., h ·ht 

20 of the world's worst violators of uman ng s. . 
During the war they repeatedly broadcast to theIr p~ople ~hat 

the Americans we~e war criminals, that they would be tned be ore 
a Nuremburg-Iike trial, and kept forever. They l:-t~elj"dlY. to!~.ks 
this during my incarceration, and that they wou 0 us JUS I. e 
they still held French POWs. This is documented that they stili 
hold French POWs. .. I h 

The Vietnamese leaders lost faith WIth theIr peop e w ~n we 
were released. And for their own self-satisfaction, t~at they dId hot 

·t late and give the American aggressors theIr POWS, t ey 
k~~~ ~OWs They wanted bargaining chips and pawns to trade:or 

risoners held by the South Vietnamese, and ~nsure that ~ ey 
~ould be paid the $3.5 billion they say Henry Kissmger promIsed 
them . . . 

It i·s important to know what constitutes a Commumst pnson m 
Vietnam Cambodia and Laos. It is a chain, a padlock, and a tree. 
It is sto~ks made fr~m tree trunks, and a bamboo cage on sore. re­
mote mountain. It is a cave, and a guard at the. entrance. t IS a 
kind of room or storage bin with the wmdows bncked up 'dnd t~e 
door fastened with a steel bar. It is a generator room. un e: t e 
citadel with a locked door. It is shackles bolted to a bed m an mfir­
mary on an island. .. And 

This is what constitutes Hanoi's second tier pnson s~stem. 
it cannot be compared to a U.S. prison system where pnsoners can 
readily be accessed. 8 10 A . n 

While in the cage in Cambodia, I saw perhaps to menca 
POWs taken up the side of a mountain to an~ther par~ of th; hage 
complex. These compounds, there were approxImately eIght 0 t em 
on top of where I was. ? h t 

Who were they and what happened to. them. T ey weh' nR re: 
I d Could so~eone survive in the pnson system of t e anOl 
C~!em"unists after all this time? About 4 yeards. ag~ \WO or ~y;:; 
Ja anese soldiers from World War II surface m a aysla. 
ha~e survived in the jungle for almost five decades. If the POWs 
believed that America would never abandon them, they could sur-

vive . . h h .. t t k y~s I believe that Hanoi is fully cooperatmg WIt t e Jom as 
force ~nd full accounting. The kVidetnlimese COilim~~i~~s t:~k ~~:~er~ 
ing the questIOns they are as ~. owever, e J 
not asking them the rIght questIOns. .. 

Crash site investigation is a growth industry for HanOI, re.apmg 
them millions of dollars in revenue as ransom for salte

E 
d ar.tlf~~ts, 

. It· hony gold mine with a few nuggets. xamma Ion 
~f ;he Sc~a~hgsfte~ is a joke. Hanoi had a policy ahnd ~e Vie~nade:ll 

a wa of life that immediately after a cras ? t ey po Ice 
a·~es of Inything of value including bodies, identification, and per­
~~nal items, unless the site was in the remotest Jungle or moun-

ta~h~refore, any remains or artifacts found on the surface of the 
crash Sites were probably returned and placed majority of th.ese 

there by HanOI. 

• 
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While Senator John Kerry visited the area of a prison in south­
ern Vietnam in April 1992, Vietnamese officials told him that no 
Americans had ever been held there or in the area. Several months 
later, an American detainee was secretly released by the Vietnam­
ese, who reported that one day prior to the Senator's arrival that 
he was moved from the prison that Kerry went to, and returned 
2 days after the Senator departed. 

Although the American detainee was not a POW from the war, 
it proves my point. The Vietnamese Communist officials are patho­
logical liars. Anyone who thinks that the Vietnamese are being 
truthful and cooperating is either a fool or has other motivations. 

Resolution of live sightings reports by JTFFA is a moribund joke. 
The names and locations of all witnesses are given far in advance 
to the draconian Vietnamese Communists, along with all available 
infonnation in U.S. files. Therefore, witnesses are prepared, and I 
say prepared, prior to the arrival of the JTFFA personnel. Inter­
views are conducted in the presence of a Communist Vietnamese 
public security representative. All witnesses are subject to intimi­
dation. 

I have access to and will make available for joint viewing a 
CINCPAC videotape given to me in confidentiality that was made 
at the Vietnamese Presidential palace during Senator John Kerry's 
December 1992 visit. In his meeting with Vietnamese President Le 
Duc Anh, Kerry assured him that, as with the POW pictures, the 
U.S. Government wiJJ not release anything to the public that would 
embarrass the Communist officials of Hanoi. 

He also told Anh that in order to get the trade embargo lifted, 
all Hanoi had to do is show that there was a process for account­
ing. 

Was he relaying a message from the then President-elect Clin­
ton? Surely, Kerry de facto was de facto setting policy and under­
mining Clinton's campaign promise that there would have to be a 
full accounting before he would approve lifting the trade embargo 
on Vietnam. 

At the same meeting, Kerry also told Anh that the Laotian lead­
ers told him on numerous occasions that they had no infonnation 
on POWs, for Hanoi controlled all POWs and all infonnation on 
them. There are about 550 Americans missing in Laos, and of 
these, approximately 80 percent of these men are missing in terri­
tory under the control of-total control of Hanoi. 

Anyone proclaiming that the Laotian Government, not Hanoi, is 
responsible for accounting for these men is either extremelr naive, 
lying or covering up for Hanoi, or a fool. The Lao leaders s state­
ments relied by Kerry are corroborated by the attached 1969 cable 
and by other cables, revealing the agreement between the North 
Vietnamese Government and the Neo Lau Hak Sat Central Com­
mittee whereby all Americans, "All Americans captured on Laos 
would be sent to North Vietnam." 

This document also records a shipment of 27 American POWs 
from Laos to North Vietnam, either from the CISINSA "Cold Spot" 
or similar intercept program files cited in the attached article by 
Al Santoli, who will speak later. 

It records another transfer in 1973 of 112 U.S.A. pilots from Laos 
to Santay, North Vietnam, along with snapshots, names and ages. 
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There is a plethora of other intelligence information supporting 
these transfers. Only nine POWs captured in Laos were released 
by Hanoi. According to a 1993 CIA document reported to have been 
given to National Security Advisor Anthony Lake by former intel­
ligence officer Barry Tool, 150 American captives were moved from 
Laos to North Vietnam-excuse me-moved from Laos to North 
Vietnam-to Laos from Vietnam, and were offered for ransom. 

In 1993, the report, confirmed by a second highly reliable inde­
pendent source, quotes a high ranking member of the Lao Politburo 
as stating, "Now is the time to make a dea1." At the bottom of this 
report was written, "Recommend no further action be taken for it 
is the policy of the United States not to pay ransom." 

Last year a media-feeding frenzy evolved over the surfacing of a 
military Russian intelligence document, what was dubbed the 
"1205 document." The document stated in 1972, the Vietnamese 
held as pawns 700 or more Americans than the 368 they acknowl­
edged in a second tier prison system. Pentagon officials and others 
with a mindset to debunk proclaimed that there was no other evi­
dence to support that allegation. Later, a second Russian document 
emerged supporting the contention of the first. 

This statement that there is no other evidence to support the al­
legation of holding these POWs is totally dishonest. I am listing in 
here six other documents that support it, and there are others. 
There is a convincing body of evidence for aberrating this Russian 
document. 

They also have documents that the KGB was tasked to capture 
and take to Russia POWs. Hanoi knows who they are. Frankly, 
gentlemen, I do not think Hanoi wants or diplomatic relations, for 
they already have our money. Diplomatic relations would only pro­
vide a channel for the United States to put international pressure 
on the Hanoi Government to improve their human rights and to 
move toward democracy. The leaders do not want that. 

A year ago-about 2 years China granted a Denver oil drilling 
firm a contract to drill on the northern end of the Spratley Islands. 
They called in the American ambassador and told the Ambassador 
that China was willing to back up these drilling rights with the en­
tire might of their armed forces. From the revenue they are earn­
ing from trade with the United States, they are rapidly building 
their army and building their navy. 

Vietnam only wants us to come in to drill for oil to protect them 
against China. Are we to become the Vietnamese Communist body­
guard? 

By lifting the trade embargo, President Clinton lost a unique op­
portunity to heal the wounds of the Vietnam War. By abandoning 
these POWs and MIAs, a time-honored tradition that Americans do 
not intentionally leave their men behind has been defiled, and a 
message has been sent to future armed services personnel that 
when there is a choice between business and their lives, business 
comes first. 

I saw on severa] occasions Vietnamese medics extracting teeth 
from the prisoners. These teeth could be easily salted among a few 
bone fragments at a crashed site. No MIA should ever be declared 
dead and remains returned to a family based on the identification 
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of one tooth. The only acceptable means of identification is by DNA 
testing of a key portion of skeletal remains. 

If tliere is evidence that the person had been a POW, the family 
should demand that the age of the remains be verified then 
matched with Hanoi's explanation of the time and circumsta,',ces of 
death. This should be revealed to the public. We should not lie and 
Cover up for the Hanoi Communists. The families deserve and are 
only seeking and demanding the truth. 

This bright, shining lie began after Operation Homecoming in 
1973, when President Richard Milhouse Nixon stated that all 
American POWs were home, and he declared all the MIAs in Viet­
nam, Cambodia, and Laos dead. When will this lie end? 

Thank you. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Benge appears in the appendix.] 
Mr. ACKERMAN. !hank you very much, Mr. Benge, and especially 

thank you for puttIng yourself through so much of the pain and an­
guish that you have already been subjected to on behalf of so many 
others who cannot be here today. 

Maybe just one or two questions for this panel before we go to 
our other witnesses. I had one question of Mr. LeGro. 
. I am of t~e understa!,ding that you did a live sighting investiga­

tion In vanous areas In Vietnam in November and December of 
1992. Is that correct? 

Mr. LEGRO. Yes, sir. One investigation. Well no I participated 
in two corne to think of it, yes. ' , 

Mr. ACKERMAN. In 19921 
Mr. LEGRO. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Could you tell us the results of that investigation 

a.nd whether or not you found any evidence during your investiga­
tIOn of POWs, and what the conclusions were of that investigation? 

Mr. LEGRO. Well, we found no evidence that there were any 
American prisoners of war either still alive in those two sites or 
had been there. I would say the investigations were inconclusive­
incomplete actually. Because of time constraints neither one of 
them really could be pursued to a conclusion. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. When you say because of time constraints, did 
somebody rush you through that--­

Mr. LeGro. Oh, no. 
Mr. ACKERMAN [continuing]. To conclude before? 
Mr. LEGRO. It was just the fact that I only had-we had about 

5 days to complete it, and it is quite a long ride from Saigon to 
Pleiku. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Help me understand why is it that you only had 
5 days? 

Mr. LeGro. Well, as an investigator, I felt that I could not stay 
any longer. We had a funding limitation, and the longer I stayed 
the ~ore money it. would cost. Task Force Full Accounting supplied 
mewlth a--

Mr. ACKERMAN. Did you find any reason that you needed to stay 
a sixth or seventh day that would have been helpful? 

Mr. LeGro. Actually not. We probably could not have done much 
more anyway. Having been in Pleiku, the Communists brought for­
ward. the. man who they said was the officer responsible for border 
seeunty In the regions west of Pleiku, where one source, one Viet-
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namese had told us that we could find an American living in a vil­
lage. This Communist officer testified to us in a meeting we had 
with the local province committee that there were no ~eric"'.'s 
out there in his villages, and he knew everyone that was 10 the vIl­
lage, and therefore there was no real reason to go out there. 

If we had wanted to go out there, we would have had to walk, 
they said, and it would have taken about, oh, 24-48 hours to walk 
out to the village. They did not invite us to do that, but we prob­
ably would not have been able to accept the invitation anyway. And 
I am sure that--

Mr. ACKERMAN. Did anybody on your investigative team suggest 
that you wanted to go out there and do that? 

Mr. LeGro. No, we did not. No. 
It was pretty obvious that if we had. done s,? we would have. been 

in the company of all of the CommunIst offiCIals of that partIc~I.lar 
province, and the chances that they wo~ld produce an AmerIcan 
from a village out there I thought was OIl anyway. It would have 
been rather a fool's errand. 

Incidently I did not really believe the source anyway. I did not 
believe that' he actually had valid information. I think this Viet­
namese that we found up in Pleiku-I do not believe that he had 
good information. 

That does not mean that I can conclude that therefore there are 
no Americans being held in the highlands. I cannot conclude that. 
But I cannot conclude that there were any there either. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Would you have any suggestions for those on 
mission today making determinations as to what they should be 
doing that they are not already doing? .. 

Mr. LEGRO. No I think that the constramts under WhICh Amen­
cans operate in Vietnam preclude any reasonable live sighting in­
vestigation. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. When you say the constraints under which they 
operate, are those self-imposed constraints? 

Mr. LEGRO. No, sir. .. . 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Government-imposed constramts or V,etnam-,m-

posed constraints? . 
Mr. LEGRO. Well, they are imposed by the Government of VIet­

nam, as far as I know. They insist that they be notified ahead. of 
time where the investigation is going to be conducted, and they 10-

sist that they send their people along with our inyestigators. Hav­
ing that sovereign right to do that, why there IS ,?-ot m,!-ch. the 
American side can do about it. That is the way these mvestIgatIons 
are conducted and that means, to me, that the investigation falls 
flat. There is ~o way to make a private, you might say discreet i~­
vestigation without the Vietnamese knowm& all. about It. So If 
there is any information to be found there, It WIll not be found. 
That is the point. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Would you think that un~er this new policy, the 
trade embargo being lifted with more AmerICans bemg over t~ere, 
that there would be the opportunity availing itself for !,>-merIc~ns 
or others making investigations without the 48-hour prIOr n~bce? 

Mr. LEGRO. I would think that it is possible if ~h.e Amenc,!ns 
that go over there are charged with the respons,b,hty for domg 
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~~att- and gOd there with enough information to guide their inves­
Iga Ions an ~eally know what they are looking for. 

I ca~not qUIte see how that can happen, however, because that 
wotulbd l~mply that you are gOinlf to do something covertly and I do 
no e le-:e we can get away WIth that. We cannot-at le'ast I can­
no\COnc.elve of how y~u wo'!-ld operate an intelligence collection op­
era I.on 10 a country hke V,etnam without them knowing about it 
anMd It would, of course, be illegal as far as they are concerned. ' 

r. ACKERMAN. Thank you. 
Just one question for Mr. Benge. Mr. Benge, you had suggested 

that those ~ho are asking the questions are perhaps asking the 
wrong quesb.ons. WOUld. you be able to give some guidance as to 
what they ~lIght be askmg or what they might do differently than 
they are domg? . 

Mr. BENGE. Mr. Chairm~m, th~ .Pentagon did a grave disservice 
to .the POWIMIAs and theIr famlhes by firing Mr. Bill Bell. I say 
firmg. He was forced mto r~tirement. I would say myself that Mr. 
Bel! probably had m~re. resldu,!l knowledge in his head than the 
entIre task force that IS 10 HanOI at this time. 

You haye ~ .know t~e Vietnamese Communists. You have to 
know theIr mI~Itary umts. You have to know which units were 
w~ere at the bme so you can go to ask specific people what ar­
chIves that were there, that are there. 

It would take me a very long time to try to describe the questions 
that have to ask, but about 2 years ago there was a defection ar­
:;anged by the DIA of a North Vietnamese cameraman who worked 
or the !lne~y, Pras Lacazing Bureau, and had been filming during 
t~e entIre V,etnam War. He claimed that in the archives of North 
VIetnam, film archives, that there existed a film that he took of a 
secret camp ?f American POWs. He saw the POWs that were Mos­
~ow and ~ekmg bound. He says that film exists in the archives ex-
ISts or eXIsted. ' 

As bure~ucratic as the Vietnamese are, I would say it still exists. 
Acc~ss t:o It, I would say you would not have a snowball chance of 
getting It. -

He also showed me pictures of some grave yards. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Are you saying that the current investigating 

team
dl

, no matter w~at they do, would be unable to obtain that re-
gar ess of U.S. pohcy? ' 

Mr. BENGE. I woul~ say yes since we have given them our pock­
etboo~. We h.ave nothmg that they need. They do not need our dip­
lomatIC relatIOns. Why should they give us our secret data? 
Yo~ know, this is interesting because, you know, yo'; ask the 

questions whether we can go out, whether American-_ 
:r. ~CKERMAN. ~at was t.he other shoe dropping. [Laughter.] 

r. ENGE. Amencan busmessmen running around who do not 
go out to th.e boondocks where the camps are could find POWs 
S~ wo~d hke to know how many businessmen here in the United 

tes anheveCrIAbeen to Los Alamos; has ever been allowed to the 
comers 0 e . compound at Langley; how many have been to 
Cheyenne Mountam or would be permitted to go t Ch 
Mountain. 0 eyenne 

You know, the frustrating-it is very frustrating. 



Mr. ACKERMAN. Yes, it certainly is, much more, I am sure, for 
you than any of us could really understand. But one of the things 
that confuses some of us is that when we talk about the change in 
the policy, that the existing policy over the last 20 years has been 
able to obtain either that film or so many of the documents and so 
much information and so many people, that perhaps, and this is 
speculation, the change in policy might provide some different re­
sponse. 

I do not know the answer to that question. I guess only time will 
tell. But it is certainly a couple of decades, and the forthrightness 
that we had hoped we would see from Vietnam has not taken place 
either. 

Mr. BENGE. Nor has the forthrightness from the U.S. Govern­
ment, sir. 

Please release the documents that have been promised. It will 
show what is there. A 10 percent gleaning of classified documents 
turned up 45 additional satellite photos which are burying the pilot 
authenticator code, secret codes of POWs that were still in Vietnam 
captured. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you. This committee will look into that. 
Mr. Leach, the distinguished ranking member of this subcommit­

tee? 
Mr. LEACH. Mr. Chairman, I have no questions, but I would like 

to extend appreciation of all of us for your coming, and I think it 
is very important, Mr. Chairman, that you have called this hearing 
to hear from people so deeply affected. 

I do have a modest statement I would simply like inserted in the 
record if I could. Thank you very much. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Leach follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF RON. JAMES A. LEACH 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to extend a warm welcome to all our 
many distinguished witnesses, particularly the families of those missing in action. 

While Vietnam is no longer considered by many to be a central geopolitical COD­
cern of the United States, Bny steps which might be taken toward more normal rela­
tions with Hanoi are deeply felt and of profound importance to the families of miss­
ing servicemen and women whose loved ones sacrificed all for their country. We owe 
it to them to make the fullest possible accounting the highest national priority; it 
is an must continue to be the touchstone of our relationship with Vietnam. More 
broadly, we owe it to ourselves to remember how much has been achieved, at enor­
mous sacrifice, by the men and women who have served in our armed forces in this 
century. 

Consequently, the administration bears a heavy burden of responsibility to show 
that lifting the trade embargo will strengthen and not weaken America's ability to 
account for our MIAs in Vietnam. Congress, too, has a responsibility to ensure this 
issue is not used for partisan gain and is dealt with in a bipartisan way to achieve 
the fullest accounting for our missing in action. As attractive as trade prospects may 
be in Indochina, the key issue is that of decency and fairness to the families of those 
missinl;{. Maybe now is the time to take a step toward more openness with Vietnam, 
but it IS key that accountability for the missing remains the linchpin of American 
concerns. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Let me, on behalf of all of us and the American 
people, thank this panel for their participation today. Thank you. 

Mr. Faleomavaega, before the next panel. 
Mr. FALEOMAVAEGA. Mr. Chairman, thank you. 
I just want to extend my personal regards to Mr. Benge and the 

fact that he and I share a common history here, the fact that he 
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was captured as a POW in January 1968. I was in Vietnam in 
1968, in January the Tet offensive in Na Trang. And with the tes­
timonies that I have heard this morning, Mr. Chairman, I just 
want to tip my hat so that we here as members of the panel could 
feel the sense of frustration and the sense of how these families 
feel about the problems that we are faced with as far as POW sf 
MIAs are concerned, and I want to reiterate that for the record, 
and I do intend very much to pursue this in all diligence with you, 
Mr. Chairman, and the other members of the committee, and to see 
where we might come up with. 

As I said earlier, I look forward to hear from the administration 
to see where we are going now concerning this important issue. 
Thank you. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Faleomavaega. 
The next panel consists of the Honorable Winston Lord, Assist­

ant Secretary of State for East Asia and Pacific Affairs; Mr. Ed­
ward Ross, Acting Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense for POWI 
MIA Affairs; and Major General Thomas Needham, Commander, 
Joint Task Force Full Accounting. 

Gentlemen, will you please come to the table and remain stand-
ing? Please raise your right hand. 

[Witnesses sworn.] 
Please be seated. 
Gentlemen, welcome to our subcommittee. We are delighted to 

have you, and greatly look forward to your testimony. Your full 
statements will be included in the record and you may begin in any 
fashion that you feel comfortable with. 

I think, Secretary Lord, we will begin with you. Welcome. 

STATEMENT OF WINSTON LORD, ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF 
STATE FOR EAST ASIA AND PACIFIC AFFAIRS 

Mr. LORD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would also like to extend 
my respect and sympathies to the previous panel, whose testimony 
I listened to very carefully. 

I would like to submit my full statement, as you say. I know that 
time is pressing, so I will read just excerpts and I will read them 
at New York speed, if that is agreeable, Mr. Chairman. 

Mr. Chairman, distinguished members of the committee, ''The in­
vestigation of case 0954 began in October 1992 when local Viet­
namese villages unilaterally returned 531 bone fragments, 16 
teeth, an lD tag, Geneva Convention Card, and aircraft data plate 
to local officials during the 20th Joint Field Activity. A CILHI team 
climbed to the site in November 1992, conducted a site survey and 
recommended against excavation due to the hazards involved in 
climbing to the site and the difficulty of the terrain. The Com­
mander of the Joint Task Force Full Accounting directed that his 
detachment commander in Hanoi, an experienced infantry officer, 
go to the site and determine whether an excavation could be done 
safely. In March 1993, the detachment commander and another de­
tachment member traveled to the remote site. Three aerial recon­
naissance attempts failed to locate a landing zone close to the site 
due to the ruggedness of the terrain. 

"From the nearest road the team climbed uphill for 5 hours to 
a small farm inhabited by only two people, remained overnight and 
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the next day climbed an additional 2 hours to reach the site. The 
site was located at an elevation of 4,780 feet on the side of a moun­
tainous rock formation that varies in slope from 30 to 60 degrees. 
The detachment commander determined that an excavation could 
be done safely, but it would be extremely difficult and would re­
quire a hand picked team in top physical shape. Prior to the 26th 
Joint Field Activity, the Vietnamese cut a helicopter landing zone 
suitable for an MI-8 on the side of the mountain, thereby reducing 
the climbing time to the site. 

"Over a 2-day period, six MI-8 sorties transported the 12 U.s. 
and 15 Vietnamese recovery team members with their water, 
equipment and supplies to the landing zone. From the landing zone 
the team carried equipment for about 2 hours over extremely rug­
ged terrain to a base camp. The crash site was over an hour climb 
from the base camp and the terrain was so steep that at points it 
required scaling rock faces hand over hand. Over the next 2% 
weeks, the team climbed an hour each day from the base camp to 
the site, excavating at the site, then climbed back for an hour to 
the base camp. 

"The immediate area of the crash is a rocky slope 40 to 45 de­
grees in grade. Working from the lowest elevation to the heights 
at the site, the team worked over the next 16 days removing sur­
face rock, scraping and sifting through screens the associated soil, 
aircraft debris and human remains. The excavation resulted in 187 
bone fragments, 16 human teeth, personal effects, life support 
equipment, and other wreckage. This excavation, along with the 
earlier unilateral turn-in, resulted in a total of 718 bone fragments 
and 16 teeth." 

Mr. Chairman, that is the story of just one case among the hun­
dreds that brave and devoted Americans are pursuing every day­
in the jungles and on the mountains of Vietnam, Laos and Cam­
bodia, the laboratories in Hawaii, in Pentagon offices, and in hearts 
and minds. This brief vignette illustrates not only the labors of 
Americans but also the intensified cooperation of the Vietnamese. 
And it shows we are getting results from a process that is pains­
taking, incremental and will last for decades. 

Against this backdrop, I welcome the opportunity to appear be­
fore you to discuss President Clinton's decisions last week to lift 
the trade embargo against Vietnam and to establish a liaison office 
in Hanoi. 

The President took these steps because he was convinced that 
they offered the best way to achieve the fullest possible accounting 
for our POWIMIAs. At the outset I want to emphasize that his de­
cisions were based on that single'judgment. Of c.ourse the ad,,!i~is­
tration is not oblivious to the potential economIc and geo-polItical 
benefits that may nOw begin to unfold. But such benefits would 
flow from last week's decisions; they were not the reasons. for the!!'. 

Thus, as the President stated, the POWIMIA issue ~Ill re~81n 
a central focus of our relationship with Vietnam. We WIll ~ontinue 
to acquire, in his words, "more progress, more cooperatIon, and 
more answers." . 

Mr. Chairman, I now begin to summarize much more bn~f1y as 
we go through the rest of the statement, but there are some Impor-
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t:mt facts and asser~ions in here that I hope people will pay atten­
tIon to, but I am trymg to save time. 
. I describe the governmentwide effort throughout this administra­

tIon that has led up to this decision, and will surely continue in the 
future, and the fact that more than 500 military and civilian per­
sonnel are assigned to this task. 

I have talked about the full disclosure of information that the 
President pro!"ised of! Memorial Day, and he fulfilled that pledge, 
e~~ept ~or a tmy fractIon of documents relating to government sen­
sItIvIty If! terms of national security or privacy of the families. 

I mentIOn the fact that the President has made extraordinary ef­
forts to consult many groups that share his concern on this issue 
and h.e insists that all points of view be carefully considered. H~ 
has ~ven unpreced~mted access to veterans organizations for the 
first tIme, and that IS documented in my statement. 

We have regularly consulted the National League of Families of 
POWs and MIAs and other family groups. I would like to pay trib­
ute to the National League of Families, which during the 1980's 
was instrumental in pushing our Government to do more to ac­
count for our missing and much of the credit is due to Mrs Ann 
Mills GrifRhs, the head of that group. . . 
. To ~he veter!,ns and the ~amilies, let me repeat that this admin­
IstratIOn remams steadfast m its determination to achieve the full­
est possible accounting. Our doors remain open. We encourage 
them to cO'!tinue working with us toward our common goal. And 
as tJ:Ie Pre~ldent stated last week, another delegation will be going 
out m Apnl, and members of the families and veterans organiza­
tions will be invited along. 
~e President and his advisors also talked to a wide range, a bi­

partisan range of senators and representatives. I mention that as 
well. And, finally, he relied heavily on the information and advice 
provided by his military and civilian advisors here and on the 
ground. 

Mr. Chairman, my statement then traces the various milestones 
in t~e first y~ar. of this administration on this issue, including the 
A~Tll 1993 mIssIon by.General John Vessey, and time limits I am 
gomg to cast to the wmd, because I am going to say a few words 
about Jack .vessey no matter how much time I have got. 

I would lIke to use this opportunity to salute him. Much of what 
we have accomplished on the POWIMIA issue is due to the dedi­
c!'ted l,!bors of this pa~riot wh.o has -served three Presidents as spe­
cml e~lllssary to. ~an~l. Entenng the army as a private, he rose to 
the. hIghest posItIon m our armed forces, Chairman of the Joint 
ChIefs of Staff. He gave 46 years of outstanding service to the na­
tion. A grateful country could not have asked for more, but General 
Vessey had more ~ offer. He devoted himself to seeking the an­
~wers to the questIOns that have plagued the families of the miss­
mg .. He went to .Hanoi in 1987, on the first of six missions for 
PreSIdents, and hIS work led, among other things, to the establish­
ment of the Joint Task Force. 

I ~hen note the July 2 deci~i?n, removing the blockages of Viet­
na!!, s debt s~ that they are elIgIble for mternational financial insti­
tutIonal fundmg; the fact that a delegation, including General Mike 
Ryan, and Deputy Veterans head, Hershel Gober and myself, went 
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co Hanoi in July to press hard for more progress; on September 13, 
:he decision to maintain the embargo, but to lift it partially; in De­
,ember, my own trip returning to Vietnam. In every case, we 
Jressed for more progress. We believe we have gotten results as a 
cesult of these efforts, but we worked extremely hard on behalf of 
;he President to this end. 

In late December, the President's senior advisors met to review 
;he POWIMIA record. They came to the unanimous conclusion that 
;here had been significant tangible progress in all four of the areas 
dentified by the President in July. 

I then describe those four areas, which this group is familiar 
lVith. It includes the recovery and repatriation of American re­
nains; resolution of discrepancy cases; cooperation along the Viet­
lam-Laos border; and the return of POWIMIA-related documents, 
md we outline what has been achieved in this area. And the Presi­
lent agreed with his advisors that this represented significant tan­
rible progress. 

I would like to pay special tribute once again to the incredible 
1V0rk being done by the men and women of the Joint Task Force 
"ull Accounting under the leadership of Admiral Charles Larson 
md General Th~mas Needham. They have endured hardships and 
langers. They have displayed ingenuity, dedication and tenacity in 
.racking down every possible lead. They deserve our utmost grati­
ude and respect. These men and women are a source of immense 
lride for all Americans. 

I would note also the assistance we have received in the field 
rom both official and private Vietnamese. Our Joint Task Force 
"ull Accounting personnel have reported that their operation dur­
ng the last 6 months has been excellent, and I cite some examples. 

We also have mechanisms in place to pursue this quest over the 
:oming years. This will be a long journey. I describe thos~. mecha­
!isms and they will help us fulfill the pledge to the famlhes. that 
,verything possible will be done to determine the fates of thelr fa­
hers and sons, husbands and brothers. 

I also briefly recall that Vietnam di~ fulfill 0!le. of t~e conditions 
of the original road map of the prevlOUS admmlstratlon; namely, 
vithdrawing their troops from Cambodia, and they have been sup­
lorting the peace process since then. They have also released fro,!, 
'eeducation camps citizens who had been detained because of thelr 
Lssociation with us or the former South Vietnamese Government. 

Now these developments are encouraging. So too are Vietnamese 
'Iedge~ of continued cooperation on POWIMIAs. But, as the Presi­
lent cautioned, "It must not end here." We will relentlessly con­
inue our search for answers. 

We know this will take a long time. We have just been recovering 
emains from World War II in China. We have been getting re­
nains from the Korean War and elsewhere just in recent months, 
Lnd I again document that in my statement. 

I am confident the Vietnamese understand the President's deter­
nination to see this issue throufh. They also know that any fur­
her steps in our relationship wil depend on our making even more 
~rogress. . 

The Vietnamese, when we announced this, pledged .theIr oper­
.tion. We, of course, do not and never have and never wIll base our 
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actions on trust. We will base it on cooperation, on evidence, and 
our best calculation of the Vietnamese self-interest. I have dealt 
with them for several years. I know that we have to study their 
self-interest and not take things on trust. 

I then describe the various people that the President consulted 
both within the government and outside, including many distin­
guished senators and Congressmen, and with the families and the 
veterans, before he reached his final decision. All these people 
share the same goal of achieving the fullest possible accounting. I 
think most agree in principle with the strategic approach of the ad­
ministration; namely, to take incremental steps forward in our re­
lations with Vietnam in response to progress, and to encourage fur­
ther progress. And most would agree that the Vietnamese activity 
have intensified in recent months. 

The disagreements arise over whether there has been sufficient 
progress as opposed to an extensive process to justify making an­
other move forward. As I have outlined, we believe there has been 
not only unprecedented cooperation, but substantial tangible re­
sults from our joint efforts. 

Despite these differences, and I do not wish to minimize them, 
we look forward to working closely with those who have the great­
est personal stake in this difficult issue, and you have already 
heard from some of them. We welcome their continued counsel. We 
emphasize with their pain, not only over lost family members and 
comrades, but over the last deceptions by the Vietnamese and inad­
equate performance by the U.S. Government. 

In any event, after considering all views, the President made his 
decision. He agrees with all his senior advisors, with our military 
personnel working on the ground, and with an overwhelming bipar­
tisan majority in the Congress, that the actions he announced rep­
resent the best way to account for missing men. 

These steps do not represent full normalization. We are ,!ot op~n­
ing embassies or Ambassadors exchange. We are not grantmg Vlet­
nam special economic privileges. We have retained considerable po­
litical and economic incentives to ensure that the Government of 
Vietnam does not waiver from its commitment to continue its co­
operation on POWIMIA issues. Our efforts will continue 
undiminished; indeed, with fresh momentum. 

I then describe briefly the other Presidential decision; namely, to 
establish a liaison office in Vietnam. We believe such offices will 
greatly assist in our search for MIA information. It will also serve 
to expand our dialogue with Vietnam on many issues, including 
human rights, and they will support and protect American visitors, 
tourists and business people. 

We believe the vastly increased numbers of American visitors, 
tourists, business people, and other private groups who are now 
spread out across Vietnam should produce greater openness, great­
er contacts, greater information on our MIAs and concrete results. 

We are only in the early stages of planning on these liaison offi­
cers, and questions on timing and staffing and purposes have to be 
worked out with the Vietnamese. We will be talking to them short­
ly. We will be glad to consult with you in this process. 

Finally, I end up by noting that we have also been pursuing 
other important issues with the Vietnamese. One his human rights, 
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Id I explain at some length the fact tha~ we raise t~is in .ev~ry 
eeting, and will continue to consider thIs a very hIgh PrlO~ty. 
,th Americans incarcerated in Vietnam and the fate of the Vlet­
,mese people who are only expressing peacefully thei! political or 
,ligious views. Vietnam clearly has a long way to go In thIS area, 
Id we will have it high on our agenda. 
Let me close with the words of President Clinton last Thursday: 
'lhatever the Vietnam War may have done in dividing our coun­
y in the past, today our Nation is one in honori,!g those who 
,rved and pressing for answers about all those who dId not return. 
,is decision today, I believe," said the President, "renews that 
,mmitment and our constant, constant effort never to forget those 
ltil our job is done. Those who have sacrificed deserve a ~ull and 
oal accounting. I am absolutely convinced, as are so many In Con­
·ess who serve there and so many Americans who have studied 
,e issue, that this decision today will help to ensure that fullest 
)ssible accounting." 
Mr Chairman members of this committee, as we look back upon 
ds time many 'years from now, perhaps the most significant. di­
ension of the President's decision will prove to be psychologIcal. 
erhaps we have begun turning the. pa!i"es of. history. Perhaps we 
'e moving toward eventual reconclhabon WltJ.> a fOrlller e,:,emy. 
erhaps for Americans, as one observer has put It, V,etnam ~ll be­
,me a country, not a war. Perhaps we ar~ further developIng the 
resident's vision of a new Pacific Commumty. 
Above all let us hope that-whatever our differences about the 
ar or how' to resolve its lingering questions-we hav~. truly ad­
mced the process of healing the wounds. May the famdles at last 
nd answers. And may all Americans at last find peace. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. .. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Lord appears In the append,x.] 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Secretary. 
I believe we go next to Mr. Ross. 

STATEMENT OF EDWARD W. ROSS, ACTING DEPUTY 
ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF DEFENSE, POWIMIA AFFAIRS 

Mr. Ross. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairlllan. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Secretary, what time is the latest that you 

dght stay with us? 
Mr. LoRD. I apologize. About 1:25. I am prepared to come back 

ftcr the NSC meeting if you are still meeting, and that would be 
bout 3:00. I do not know whether you will still be going then, or 
will come back any time in the future. I regret the schedule con-
ict. . 
Mr. ACKERMAN. We would like to be able to ask some quesbons 

e you, but our usual format is to go through the panel. If you 
·ould be back at 3-the General has to leave at 2. 
Mr. Ross. f h 
Mr. Ross. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairlllan, members 0 t e com-

,ittee. My statement will be brief. 
On 3 February 1994 President Clinton state~ that the best w.ay 

) ensure cooperation with Vietnam E!.n4 to ~onbnue gettIng the In· 
Irmation Americans want on our mIssIng IS to end the trade em-
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barg~. The key, the President said, to continued progress lies in ex­
pandIng our contacts with Vietnam. 

.The D~partme,:,t of Defense agrees. Lifting the trade embargo 
wdl proVlde us Wlth greater access to Vietnam and the Vietnamese 
people, and. we believe ~ill increase our prospects of attaining the 
fullest pOSSIble accountIng. We expect this decision will elicit re­
newed Vietname~e commitment to cooperation, and a continued 
hIgh level of assIstance to joint field activities archival research 
and. sl.'ecial efforts to account for, locate and rep~triate remains. ' 

LIftIng the trade embargo does not mean that we will lessen our 
efforts to obtain an accounting for our missing servicemen. On the 
contrary, we continue to increase them. We are devoting more re­
sources than ever to field work, and we are conducting ever more 
close and continuing discussions with Vietnam's political and mili­
tary leaders to ensure that we leave no stone unturned and no 
question unasked in our pursuit of an accounting for our missing. 

Let me interject here, Mr. Chairman, that the Department of De­
fense has cooperated closely with Congress, POWIMIA families and 
veterans organizations in pursuit of this end. We especially recog­
nize the anguish of family members who, more than any other 
group, have endured years of not knowing what happened to their 
loved ones. We are sensitive to their concerns and we have not 
nor will we lessen our commitment to our com'mon goal of full a~ 
possible accounting. Together with POWIMIA families members of 
Congress and veterans groups, we are prepared to follow all leads 
expend whatever resource is necessary and dedicate our most tal~ 
ented personnel to this effort for as long as it takes. 

Future progress on POWIMIA accounting likely will be measured 
in those same areas President Clinton used to evaluate Vietnam's 
efforts in making his decision on the embargo. As you are aware 
last July the President set out four areas in which we seek to mak~ 
tangible progress in accounting for our missing servicemen. Those 
~re: t,-,e r~covery and repatriation of remains; continued joint field 
Invest~gat~ons of the discrepancy cases, and continued live sighting 
mvesbgatlOns; trIlateral cooperation on Lao border cases· and ac­
cess ~o wartime information in archival holdings that will lead to 
genuIne answers. 

Regarding the area of recovery and repatriating remains, Viet­
nam has worked WIth the Jomt Task Force detachment in Hanoi 
to recover and repatriate remains of individuals believed to be 
American service personnel. Vietnam has increased publicity for its 
rema~ns amnesty program which encourages citizens to tUTn over 
remaIn.s they may have in their possession in return for a promise 
they Wlll not be prosecuted, and a mod~st fin!,ncial incentive. They 
h,,:ve also opened an office In Ho Ch, Mmh CIty dedicated to recov­
en,!g remams of.Americans who died in capacity in the South. 

.Smce the Pre~ldent s Julr statement, the United States has repa­
tnat.ed 39 reml."ns from VIetnam, bringing the total number of re­
patnated remams for all of 1993 to 67. 

Aga!n, tha~ '!umber represents the number of remains that our 
for~n.s~c speclahsts have .looked .at in Vietnam, fo~lowing joint field 
acti~lties, and have deCIded mIght be the remruns of Americans 
servIcemen. 
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It does not mean that these remains necessarily will be identified 
s those of U.S. servicemen. Such identifications will come only a 
Ie result of exhaustive, time consuming, rigorous scientific tests 
nd study. 
What it does mean is that Vietnamese efforts to facilitate field 

<cavations and to obtain remains in the hands of Vietnamese citi­
ms have enabled us to examine more remains and therefore to po­
mtially identify more remains. Vietnam has worked closely with 
Ie JTFFA to resolve priority, last known alive discrepancy cases, 
nd has cooperated fully with U.S. efforts to investigate live sight­
.g reports. The Joint U.S.-Vietnamese priority case investigation 
~am is exclusively focused on joint investigations of the remaining 
.st known alive discrepancy cases. Since July their efforts have 
labled us to confirm the deaths of 19 additional individuals. Be­
¥een 1989 and 1992, death was confirmed for 61 individuals. In 
~93, we confirmed the deaths of 62 additional individuals, bring­
.g the total to 123 out of the original priority discrepancy case list 
, 196 in Vietnam. 
Approximately 78 live sightings have been investigated in Viet­
am since 1991. None of those investigations have produced evi­
mce that any American serviceman is being held captive in Viet­
am today, and none of the approximately 200 last known alive 
iscrepancy case investigations has produced evidence that missing 
mericans survived beyond Operation Homecoming in 1973. Never­
wIess, we will continue to vigorously pursue any report of a live 
,isoner and to investigate thorough Iy all remaining last known 
jve discrepancy cases. 
Turning to trilateral border cases, last August the Vietnamese 
ld the Lao agreed to conduct trilateral investigations with U.S. 
,ams along their common border in the vicinity of the Ho Chi 
jnh Trail. The first such operation, conducted in Quang Tri Prov­
Ice in December 1993, resulted in the location of remains and 
'ash sites. Those sites will be excavated in coming months. Viet­
lmese cooperation during those operations was exceptional. They 
orked to identify witnesses and helped establish a model for fu­
cre efforts to conduct border operations that will hopefully lead to 
lcovering information of remains in this group of cases. 
Regarding the search for wartime archival information, in Sep­
mber 1993 the Vietnamese provided us with six wartime docu­
ents from key defense ministry subordinates, including a 46-page 
lmmary of aircraft shootdowns. In December, they provided infor­
ation on cases involving U.S. personnel who died in Vietnamese 
.stody, but whose remains have not yet been returned. In Janu­
y 1992, the Vietnamese provided access to a personal diary of a 
rmer commander of an important air defense battalion. 
Beyond this the Vietnamese have allowed the JTF-FA archivist 
conduct independent research in the Ministry of Defense library 

ld granted him access to personal unpublished memoirs of Viet-
lmese military officials and archival copies of the provincial news­
'pers, both of which are useful sources of information about 
merican personnel. 
Additionally, since mid-September the Vie.tnamese have provided 
e JTF-FA with reports prepared by the VIetnam Office for Seek­
g Missing Persons; the JTF-FA's primary point of contact on the 

• 
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APOW~IA iss~e, on unilateral Vietnamese attempts to locate rner]can remruns T . 
o date, our archival research teams have processed a ro' 

PO~ly 30JOOO documents, artifacts and photographs related r.; U'S-
. . s an ~IAs. Over 600 of those items have been correlated' U; :J:,i'::;"l senncemC' The. entire ~ol\ection has been placed in the 

ator Joh~uK:nts e'.'ter m ~anOJ, organized at the urging of Sen­
abIes America';;' ~V· rteposltory and ~orking research center en-

. . an . Ie namese specmhsts to examine these items 
access ';"ltness mter,:"ews, catalogue personal effects recovered fro~ 
~~~!~I:d~s, ili~~ed:ff:~s~ourses of action to exploit the information 

I'.' conclusion, Mr. Chairman, the mechanisms necessa 

:~~::~:d t3~rf~~et~e PI~~~i~:a:cd~~~~~fra~~e t~is. p~~e~~~e k::UI~ 
~~~d'Jllbever'h ~hatdthe Ifullest possible accounting is a pro~ess 

k . e ac leve on y after many more years of v h d 
h~; pof~~:l~~~t ~h b[ought h~.me by the fact, as Ambassa'd~ L~~d 
iean servicemen']ostm:'~ ~h~n]~~ey~:se~~~er remains from Amer-

Last year we dispatched a team to New' Guinea and 
the remains of servicemen lost during World War II M recove~~d 
we trrvrlfld .to Tibet where we recovered the remai~s of~hr~~e:iI!:: 
~en os YII~g ~he hump between Burma and Chin 0 br 
!1~~h~~~~~e~OW~ :::''dn MfAd tot their families ~i11 co:tinu

u
: :s I~~~ 

Th k s 0 recover. We WIll keep our promise an you. . 

~~o~~:~:E£~~tl!~l~:s~:thilii~ ~~i~~o:~~o~~~~ ~:,!:oa~: i~~~ 
generNI, we do know you have some time constraints as well 

en. EEDHAM. SIT, I do not need to read my statement i am 
p,(oFhred to take the questions, and we can just get started . 

M
e prepared statement of Gen. Needham follows 1 . 

r. ACKERMAN. Fine. . 
Has our Government in the past and thi th h . 

adhmihnistrations, misled the familie~ and the
S l~~srica';:'~~op'i:~ s~x 

w et er or not people were left behind? s 0 
I' Mr. LORD: ~ell, th~t is obviously a subjective judgment I do be­
leve, as ~ mdlcated m my statement, that ever since ci r . 

!l0d'ecommg the performance of several administrations t,,~ b~~~ 
~~~ ta~b~ii~v~o f~~~ b!~~~e I t~~~~is a~ft:dasconnostPihracY'lof ~ovelring 
m this d . f h .' eavI y mvo ved 

~orts to g~~li;fo~a~io~ ~ fh~;f~t~:: ~~f:kly~1" d~o~o~u~~~~~~ et~ 
e an eXl?ert on the mechamsms that were used I do not b I' 
a~b?dh m

h 
a re.sponsible position set out to misl~ad familiese ~v~ 

ce am y t. e kmds of information provided was inadequate' u 
many occasIOns. on 

th!:r ~~~~';:~h:{ !:'e t~~~ldnyt~ihg in ~he national inter.est 
throughout all these years as we couldohav:vbee~~n as forthcommg u ... T -"Dn. J" ____ ~L .~ • ~ _ _ _ • 
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Mr. ACKERMAN. Was there anything in the bureaucracy that says 
you hold on to all these documents? 
. Mr. LO~D. ~el!, I do. not want to level unfair charges. I was not 
Involve~ In thIs Issue. In. the gove~ment except, of course, during 
the Pans Peace. NegotI!'t.lOns, ~nd SInce I have been back in govern­
ment under thIs admInIstratIon. So I am basing this on what I 
have read from the outside. 

T.here are many dedica~~ people throughout this period who did 
theIr best to help the famlhes, and I do not wish to slight their ef­
fort. 

M~. AC~RMAN. I understand, Mr. Secretary. That has nothing to 
do Wlth POht,CS. 

Mr. LORD. I understand. 
M.r. ACKERMAN. We are now in our second Democratic adminis­

tratl~n. We have had four Republic administrations. We have had 
all k~nds of Congresses, you know throughout these two decades. 
B",t l~ seem~ to so many that these people have been struggling 
mlghtl}y agaInst the government and listening to us all here today 
collect,,:ely say that t.hey should be entitled to the fullest possible 
account.Ing of .everythIng, and then to hear so many stories of peo­
p}e haVlng to Jump through hoops to file papers and forms and peti­
tIOn the government and fight their' own government at every turn 
to tIJ: to get docum~nts, when we are saying we want a full ac­
countIng from the VIetnamese, there is so much frustration and I 
know that you have just been recently on the scene and he;etofore 
not involved in this particular facet. 

But is there a reason that they have to fight against their gov­
ernment? 

Mr. LORD. Well, they' should not have to fight. The government 
should help them. I Wlll let other-my colleagues may know more 
about this than I do. 

I do believe that President Clinton has been the most open of any 
PreSIdent. I;!e ordered ~he declll:ssification of all files. He kept that 
pledge, agaIn WIth a tIny fractIon, because of personal privacy or 
extr~me n,:,tional security ~ensitivity. He is continually consulted 
as h,s advIsors on the outsIde. So I believe this administration is 
mak.ing a full-faith effort to avoid the kind of problems you are 
talkIng about. But others can talk about the history better than I 
can. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. General. 
. Ge,:,. NEEDHAM. Mr. Chairman, since our organization has been 
In eXIstence for 2 years, it. is our I?olicy that we classifY nothing, 
and that we try to get the InformatIon back to the service casualty 
officers for passage ~ the family as fast as we can process it. 

I thInk we are dOI,:,g that, and we continue to try to make it fast­
er and more streamhned and we try to answer every question that 
comes our way. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Do we have information that we are withholding 
now from the families? 

Gen. NEEDHAM. In my organization, I know of no information 
that is being withheld from the families. There is some information 
that there is a time lag. For example, the operation that was fin­
ished in Vietnam on the 30th of January-it will probably be about 
a 30 to 45-day lag before the information all gets to Washington 
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and distributed to the families. But I know of no information that 
our organization is sitting on. .' 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Do you know of any informatIon outSIde of your 
organization? 

Gen. NEEDHAM. No, sir, I do not. . ' 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Secretary, do you kno~ of.any Info~atIon 

that the families are looking for that we are stIlI WlthholdIng. 
Mr. LoRD. No, I do not. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Ross. . 
Mr. Ross. No, I do not, Mr. Chairman. In fact, I would .pOI,:,t out 

that essentially over the past yea! and a half we have Ins~ltuted 
a poli that all primary next of kIn may have acces.s ?J theIr cla~­
sified trIes. And I would point out that mo.st ~f what l~ In the claSSI­
fied file has now been declassified and IS In the LIbrary of Con­
gress. But that they can see the original classified documents and 
we have had about 60 families come in to do tha~. The~ can .see 
everything that is in the file on their case. There IS nothIng Wlth-
held from the families on the case. . 

Mr. ACKERMAN. General, have the Vietnam~se provided us Wlth 
access to all of the prison sites where we beheve that our POWs 
may have been held? 

Gen. NEEDHAM. Sir, I can't exactly tell you all of them. I can tell 
you that we have been to the prison sites that we felt tl:'at lI~forma­
tion was or a check needed to be made. We h,:,ve Just ~dentlfied. to 
the Vietnamese last Thursday I gave them In HanOI a wa~l,:,g 
that there were' nine additional prisons that ~e wanted to go VlSlt. 
I understand that we have been to two, pOSSIbly three of ~hem J:!e­
fore and that we will be visiting those pTlsons commenCIng Wlth 
the team that is going into Hanoi on the 21st of Febru~ry.? 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Have they denied us access .to any Slte.S. 
Gen. NEEDHAM. Sir, since I have had the Job, there IS only one 

site that they have denied me personal access to. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Could you repeat that? . 
Gen NEEDHAM. Sir, since I have had the Job, there IS only on~ 

site that I have not had personal access to. That being the Ho ChI 
Minh Mausoleum. . 

Mr. ACKERMAN. What about-you say ?emed per.sonal access. 
Gen. NEEDHAM. Yes, sir. I have been In the eqUlvalent of Walter 

Reed. ? H Mr. ACKERMAN. What about other members of your team. ave 
they denied the U.S. access? . 

Gen. NEEDHAM. Sir, there are three areas In the country we are 
working with the Vietnamese to ~et access to. The fir.st area are 
some naval facilities east of HanOI that they are workIng on. The 
second area is the--- . d th 

Mr. ACKERMAN. I am sorry. I am just tryIng to understan e 
military jargon here. 

Gen. NEEDHAM. Yes, sir. 
The second area is--
Mr. ACKERMAN. When you say that we are working to gain 

access-
Gen. NEEDHAM. Yes, sir. d . d 
Mr. ACKERMAN [continuing). does that mean they have eme us 

access? 
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Gen. NEEDHAM. Yes, sir. They have denied us access. We have 
[one back and say we have some cases that we need to investigate 
n there. It is a sensitive naval facility, and we are hoping to get 
lack in there on this joint field activity. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. In other words, there are three sites that they 
lave denied us access to? 

Gen. NEEDHAM. No, that is one area of sites east of Hanoi. 
The second area is along the border between Cambodia in a place 

:alled Song Be Province, which is northwest of Ho Chi Minh City. 
rhey have said that they do not want us going to the border be­
:ause they have military units up in that area, which I believe is 
rue; that they are concerned about our safety because of the 
ilimer Rouge, and they are concerned about our safety because of 
he mines. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. That is two. 
Gen. NEEDHAM. We have asked permission to go in to that area 

oming later this month, and we believe that is going to be ap­
IToved. 

And the third area is Cam Ranh Bay. We have five cases in Cam 
tanh Bay. I told them last week that they had to give us an an­
wer when we could get into Cam Ranh Bay or tell us the reason 
ve cannot get into Cam Ranh Bay. But one of the reasons I be­
ieve, that we are having problems getting into Cam Ranh Bay is 
hat they cannot get into Cam Ranh Bay. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. That is three sites, right? That is three places? 
Gen. NEEDHAM. Yes, sir. . 
Mr. ACKERMAN. What did you mean before when you said there 

vas only one place that they have-
Gen. NEEDHAM. I thought you were talking about me personally 

hatwe--
Mr. ACKERMAN. We do not want to personalize this. 
Gen. NEEDHAM. OK, sir. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. We want to talk about our whole government 

lere. 
Gen. NEEDHAM. Yes, sir. 
The three general areas outside of the center of Ho Chi Minh. I 

oean, center of Hanoi. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. There are three sites denied to your team. And 

,revious teams, were there additional sites denied? 
Gen. NEEDHAM. Sir, most of the other sites that I know of since 

Ie have been in existence that we have asked to go to, we have 
,een able to get to. 
Just recently they got us permission to go on the border of Cam­

,odia and Laos in the areas west of Pleiku that Mr. LeGro referred 
o. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Yes, but are there sites that you were denied in 

ddition-not just you or you personally or the current team or the 
eople there today, but throughout 20 years have there been places 
hat we have asked to see, anybody has asked to see, that they 
ave denied us access? 
Gen. NEEDHAM. Sir, I am only familiar with the issue back 2 

ears because I just wasn't involved and do not know that much. 
Mr. LoRD. It would seem to me the relevant point here would be, 

Ir. Chairman, that I do not know how many were denied before, 
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but the General can back me up on this, but we are getting more 
access and being denied a lot less under President Clinton's policy. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. No, that is not--
. Mr. LORD. Well, but it is rather important. It is a policy implica­

tion of what ~orks and what doe~ not work in terms of getting 
more cooperatIOn. If they were demed m the past and under this 
administration are being opened up, it seems to ~e that suggests 
the policy is effective. That is the point I was going to make. 

Excuse me. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Yes. 
I am a bit concerned here because some of the things that we 

have heard. indicate that there ~as been remarkable progress and 
we. are gettmg access to everythmg, and we have had a change in 
pohcy because of that, and I am not trying to rechange any policy 
or anything. I just want to take this thing and move forward to see 
where we go. 

But I am also, I am also trying to understand the answers and 
I.am concerned about that they are denying us less now than' they 
dId before, and the General's statement that there is no institu­
tional memory-my words-but there is no institutional memory of 
other sites that they might have denied us access to. 

If 5 years ago there were three or four sites and 12 years ago 
and 15 years ago there w~re several, several, several sites, there 
may be a whole bunch of sItes and I would think that there would 
be somewhere an inventory of these sites to which we have not 
been able to visit. 

Gen. NEEDHAM. Well, sir, I can tell you that 2 years ago there 
were many places that we could not go to. Now I virtually have 
ident!fied every place in the country tha~ we need to go to. They 
are eIther lettmg us go there, we are makmg provisions to go there 
or these three sites that I outlined to you that we have identified 
to them that some movement has got to be made. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. General, would you be able to come back later 
this afternoon? 

Gen. NEEDHAM. Sir, I am due to leave to head out of town this 
afternoon. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. We have a vote on. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. It is a series of votes. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Series of votes? 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. It is a series of votes. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. We have a series of votes so we are going to be 

at least 20 minutes or so. ' 
Would it be possible for this panel-what is the latest you can 

remain here, General? 
Gen. NEEDHAM. Sir, about 3:30. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. About 3:30. 
And, Mr. Secretary, you have to leave? 
Mr: Lo.RD .. 1 can be here~I will come back. I just checked. The 

meetmg IS stIlI on. But I wIll come back as soon as it is finished 
It is at the ~abinet level, so I think I should be back by 3, and i 
can stay untIl 4:15, at that pomt I have to meet the Prime Minister 
of Japan. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. OK, we are going to take a break for this series 
of votes, and we will resume at that time. And, Mr. Secretary, I 
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.ssume you will not be here, but you will return, and we will just 
Jegin where we left off. 

Mr. LoRD. I will come back as soon as I can. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Yes, please. We will fill in the pieces and try to 

:et the answers to the questions that we seek. 
We stand in recess. 
[Recess.] 
Mr. ACKERMAN. The subcommittee will continue. 
I believe we left off discussing how many sites to which we might 

lave been denied access both presently and during the course of 
he history of our quest for POWs and MIAs, and perhaps we can 
·esume that point. 

General. 
Gen. NEEDHAM. Well, I would just say, sir, that since I have had 

he Jo.b 2 years, the access has been greater and greater. It is great­
,r th~s month than it was last month and it is certainly greater 
han It was 2 years ago. Just recently in the last field activity there 
vere a couple of sites that the province officials were hesitant to 
et us go to. We brought it to the attention of the Central Govern­
nent folks, and we subsequently got to those sites. So it is a con­
tant give and take. 
But there are three sites that I brought to their attention last 

veek; Thursday, as a matter of fact, that we wanted to get to and 
ve wanted an answer either when we could get to or why we ~ould 
lot get to them. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. General, are we to infer from your comments be­
>re that the only record we have of sites denied to us are since 
ou have been responsible for the team effort? 
Gen. NEEDHAM. I would say, sir, that we could go back through 

he records of the Joint Casualty Resolution Center and probably 
heck out where we have requested to go in the past. I believe that 
here are pretty good records since they started meeting regularly 
s a result of the General Vessey initiative in 1987. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Did General Vessey keep records of sites the ac-

ess to which were denied? ' 
Gen. NEEDHAM. Sir, I do not know. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Would you not think it prudent in investigating 

ites where there might be or have been or could have been POWs 
r those missing in action to check the historical documentation so 
lIat that might b~ brought up? Maybe, maybe not, but maybe 
lIere may be a major find at one of those locations that were de­
ied, and w~th the new t~rust and impetus and fresh personality 
!tat you bnng to bear WIth your team that going to a site that 
light have been denied previously might prove fruitful? 
Gen. NEEDHAM. Sir, when I got the job my charter was to take 

ach and every case and investigate it, regardless of what inves­
gations have been conducted in the past. 
We go through each file. We have pretty--
Mr. ACKERMAN. Is that each and every case that came to you 

new and fresh? 
Gen. NEEDHAM. No, sir. No, sir. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Each and every case since the outset? 
Gen. NEEDHAM. Sir, when I took the job there were 2,267 unac­

Junted for in Southeast Asia. And my charter was to investigate 
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each and every one of those cases anew commencing in January of 
1992, regardless of how many investigations had been previously 
conducted. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. What I am confused about, and I did not nec­
essarily want to get into methodology here, but it would seem to 
me that one of the logical ways, and I am sure you have many 
ways of doing this, would be to see where they did not want us to 
look before. 

Gen. NEEDHAM. Sir, I believe that would be in the records, but 
I cannot speak to each and every case. I can just tell you that we 
have kept track of where we wanted to gO, where they would let 
us go, and I believe that we are down to Just those three locations 
that we want to go that we have not been allowed to go to. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Yes, but the previous team-maybe you mis· 
understand. The previous team might have come up with three or 
six or any number of other additional locations that they suspected 
for any particular reason, maybe good reason, where they might 
have made some discoveries. 

Gen. NEEDHAM. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Would you not want to know that there was a 

site at location X that General Vessey or anyone before him might 
have suspected, to which the Vietnamese would have denied ac­
cess? 

Gen. NEEDHAM. Absolutely, sir. And I believe that right now we 
have gone through every case in Vietnam of the 1,600-plus cases, 
and we have them scheduled to go do, and we have already re­
viewed that, but I just cannot say that for sure that we have that 
particular data and checked that data. But we have every case on 
a scheduled investigation of the 1,600-plus cases in Vietnam. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Let me do it this way then. Could I make a sug­
gestion to you? 

Gen. NEEDHAM. Sure, sir. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. And that would be that you check the historical 

record to see any site that had been previously reported, not nec­
essarily to you during the course of the past 2 years or so, but that 
might have been reported to any other team, American group, en­
tity, or individual, wh.ere a request was made of the Vietnamese, 
and that request was Ignored or turned down; that that request be 
made anew? 

Gen. NEEDHAM. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. And that you get back to us and let us know how 

many locations there might be and what your progress is? 
I mean, it may be a huge volume and it may be only a scattered 

few. But I would think that might be a reasonable way to allay any 
concern that there are sites that they, for whatever reason and one 
would think if they had reason to deny us, these might be the 
places we might be real curious about. 

Gen. NEEDHAM. Absolutely, sir. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you. 
Could you tell us what advantage we are taking with what I will 

call at this point II: n.ew opportunity under the new policy that has 
come down, the hftmg of the embargo, what new opportunities 
abound and to what advantage are we using those to make further 
inquiry or investigation? 
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Mr. Ross. Mr. Chainnan, the policy decision was made based on 
1 assessment that incremental moving forward with Vietnam, 
.sed on increased cooperation and increased results, would lead to 
'eater and greater results as we go down the road. 
Since the decision was made in July to not block Vietnam's ar­
,ars in the International Monetary Fund, and since the decision 
as made in September to modify the trade embargo, we believe 
,at there has been a renewed attitude on the part of the Vietnam­
,e to be more cooperative, to be more helpful in all aspects of our 
Forts in Vietnam. 
The President, as I outlined in my statement, based on the four 
'eas, made the decision that there had been sufficient progress to 
ove forward and lift the embargo. 
Now, we are not saying the Vietnamese have done everything, 
,t we believe that in the coming months their commitment to con­
me progress in Vietnam will be greater, and that there will be 
eater results. 
Now, someone asked the question earlier about access to busi­
,ssmen and people going in and out of the country. Certainly 
at-you know, the more people that have an opportunity to go to 
etnam and as family members and others go to Vietnam, there 
II be greater contact. 
But if I could refer briefly to a statement Ambassador Toon made 
sterday in the veterans briefing in the Pentagon about the expe­
mces we have had in the Soviet Union, he said that, you know, 
at President Yeltsin and General Volkaganov had been very co­
erative, and he was confident that there was-that they were 
ing as forthcoming as possible, but that there were people in the 
'mer KGB and GRU Apparatichiks who were not being as cooper­
lve as possible. 
Clearly, Vietnam has got a large and difficult bureaucracy. We 
lieve that moving forward on the embargo and improving U.S. 
d Vietnam relations should have an effect on all individuals 
rough out the country and throughout the Ministry of Defense 
d the other organizations that we are involved with. 
So we believe it sends a signal which tells everyone involved that 
lvate citizens and government officials and military personnel as 
,n, that there is a new sense of cooperation in the relationship, 
d that they, to the maximum extent possible, should move for­
lrd and do what they can to help us resolve the issue. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Do you know of any reason to believe that the 
~tnamese might have promised or indicated greater or further co­
~ration if we lifted the trade embargo? 
Mr. Ross. In my recollection, I am-in other words, you mean 
1; of some deal being made beforehand that if we lifted the em­
rgo, they would be more cooperative? 
: do not know that any explicit statement of that was made, and 
rould hesitate to put a subjective interpretation on implicit inter­
,tations of what Vietnamese Government officials have said. 
jlearly the Vietnamese have sought to have the trade embargo 
ed and to move forward in the relationship. But the United 
,tes--
VIr. ACKERMAN. Have they hinted at it? 
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Mr. Ross. I think that that is a question that Ambassador Lord 
should more properly answer since he has been leading in these ne­
gotiations. I have been there, but I would not want to-I think that 
is a question that he would better answer when he is here later. 

I would not characterize it that way. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. How do we best get the Laotians to cooperate? 
Mr. Ross. I think that-I think General Needham probably has 

some views on this, but I think that we have to continue to be 
strong. We have to continue to press the Laotians for various 
things that we have been asking for. The problem with Laos is, and 
I am not making any excuses for the Laotians, but it is a different 
problem in Laos. The nature of the government is different. The 
nature of the regional governments is different. It is a difficult 
problem, and we are working on it. 

Maybe you would like to comment. 
Gen. NEEDHAM. Sir, I think that is the most difficult question 

facing my organization at this time. Cooperation in Laos continues 
to move forward. It is better this month than it was last month, 
but it is moving at a more controlled pace, and there are some 
areas in Laos to which we have requested access and for whicw we 
are still awaiting an answer. 

We have another meeting scheduled with them next week. We 
are optimistic that in one of the main areas of Laos, in the north­
east corner where we are very interested in going to, we are hoping 
that they will allow us to go there in March of this year. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. I believe we are going to hear from the American 
Legion a suggestion that a Presidential commission be established 
on POWs and MIAs. 

How would you respond to that? 
Mr. Ross. Well, that is a decision for the President to make, and 

I would not presuppose to guess what he would do. All I would 
argue is or all I would say is that the Senate Select Committee 
made the most thorough review of the POWIMIA issue that has 
ever been made since the end of the war. Every issue was brought 
up and examined carefully and I think the Senate Select Commit­
tee's recommendations in their final report speak for themselves. 

We believe that the current mechanism within the Department 
of Defense is adequate, and more than adequate to accomplish the 
mission. Like I said in my statement, we will devote whatever 
time, whatever resources, whatever talent is necessary. We have 
recently formed the Defense Prisoner of War Missing in Action Of­
fice. 

As you know, the Pentagon is under going various budget cuts. 
Offices are being cut. Civilian work force is being cut. The services 
are being cut. And yet in my organization we have 46 new posi­
tions to hire for. We have been expanding to do this. So my com­
ment to you, Mr. Chainnan, is that I think that we are doing the 
very best that we can. We are working as hard as we can on the 
issue. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. General, why would someone who cannot get her 
husband back from the Vietnamese not be able to get his authen­
ticator code from the Americans? 

Gen. NEEDHAM. Sir, I do not understand that. The authenticator 
code is not in my area of operational con trol. 
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Mr. Ross. I will be happy to address that, Mr. Chairman. 
We, as a matter of policy, have not released authenticator codes. 

If you begin to hand out the authenticator codes of individuals who 
were lost in Vietnam,. and they become public, you are going to be 
seemg those authentlcator codes start poppmg up all over the 
place, and fabricators and individuals who have been seeking to 
take advantage of this issue will use that information and make it 
that much more difficult for us to investigate the issue. And so as 
a matter of policy, although some of these codes have made their 
way into the public, the Department of Defense as a matter of pol­
icy does not release those codes. 

This was a very sensitive program throughout the war, and al­
though much has become public in the ensuing months and years, 
the attempt here is to protect our ability to continue to investigate 
these cases through satellite photography and everything else. And 
all you will do is give individuals who wish to take advantage of 
the families and to seek profit or gain from this, begin to use those 
authenticator codes in that way. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. You mean somebody in Vietnam, for example, 
would go over and stomp somebody's authenticator code in the 
grass? 

Mr. Ross. Things like that have been known to have been done 
in the past, and/or people can come in and say that they received 
a note or a message or something, and they can-just like the dog 
tag reports and all the things that we have got out over the years, 
those authenticator codes could be misused. And we believe, in the 
interest of protecting our ability to investigate what are 
legitimate-

Mr. ACKERMAN. Are you suggesting that it would impede the in­
vestigation and throw you off the trail because there are live Amer­
icans in Vietnam who are still well enough and capable enough to 
stamp out or paint somewhere the--

Mr. Ross. No, Mr. Chairman. I am suggesting that we have 
never ruled out the possibility of there being live Americans, and 
individuals who are MIAs, who were given various different codes, 
to begin to take all the-if you do it for one family, you are going 
to have 1600 or 2200 individuals who are going to want access to 
that information. And if you begin releasing these authenticator 
codes to the public, you in all likelihood are going to see these 
numbers popping up in all different forms. And that, in our judg­
ment in DOD, would not be helpful to the search. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Cannot people now go and make up a code and 
just stomp it out somewhere? 

Mr. Ross. Yes, certainly they can. But they are not necessarily 
the correct codes. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. But it might be a code belonging to somebody. 
Mr. Ross. That is correct, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. But we have not seen that happen or have we? 
Mr. Ross. We have-for example, there are two in the Senate Se-

lect Committee hearings, we have-of all the satellite photography 
of Southeast Asia during this period, we have two symbols that we 
know were man made. One is the infamous U.S.A in a rice patty 
in Laos and the other is the 15 or 1973 TH that appeared around 
1976. ' 
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We do not have examples, to my knowledge, of individuals going 
out a~d stomping authenticator codes. But we have had many ac­
cusatlons or many c1alms that there are hundreds of authenticator 
codes out there in various photographs, which have been looked at 
and examined thoroughly by the intelligence community. 

Again, I go back to my original--
Mr. ACKERMAN. What conclusions have been formed? 
Mr. Ross. The conclusions that were formed were that the only 

two symbols that are clearly man made are the two that I men­
tioned, and all the other symbols that allegedly appear in various 
p!'otographs are. anomalie~ in the photographs, are optical iIIu­
Slons, or do not m fact eXlst on the ground. And if they do exist 
on the ground, are shadows and trees or various things. They were 
not made by human beings. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Is that a universally held conclusion? 
Mr. Ross. That is universally held by all photo interpreters cur­

rently employed by the CIA or the DIA That is not held by some 
independent--

Mr. ACKERMAN. What about formerly employed--
Mr. Ross. There is Mr. Burroughs who has held some different 

views, but I would leave him to speak for himself. I would say that 
current employees of the CIA and DIA, representing a large num­
ber of years of photo interpreter experience, have looked at all of 
these photographs. I have looked at these photographs. I am not 
a trained photo interpreter, but I have looked at them. And those 
individuals have stated under oath before the Senate Select Com­
mittee that the only man made photograph, the only man made im­
ages on the ground are the two that I mentioned. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Are there or are there not any independent rec­
ognized expert not affiliated with the DOD or agencies of the' gov­
ernment that we could turn to to dispel anybody's notion or whim 
or wish to find-I do not mean members of Conl;fess. I cannot even 
find Waldo in those pictures that I know he is m. But people look­
ing at these things who are some kinds of experts? 

Mr. Ross. Well, photo imagery interpretation of the time we are 
talking about is not an art that is regularly practiced in private in­
dustry. There are-like I said, there are individuals who have been 
in the government, who are no longer members of the government 
that are maybe qualified to do that. But during the Senate Select 
Committee hearing, the Senate Select Committee was given an op­
portunity of bringing its own experts, noncurrent employees of the 
government in, to look at these photographs. So I believe that proc­
ess was-that process has been gone through. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. We heard testimony before that we should be un­
covering the ground around some of the prison sites. Are there 
prison sites that we have not done that at? 

Gen. NEEDHAM. Yes, sir. There are nine prison sites that have 
been identified by Mr. Ross's office that have been tasked to the 
field for ~s to investigate. The DIA Stony Beach investigator will 
b~ gomg mto country o~ Monday, the 21st of Februarr. His team 
wlll be composed of two mvestlgators and one grave reglstration ex­
pert, and they will conduct the investigations at these nine sites 
and have the ability to meek out the grave information if it be­
comes apparent that there is something there. 
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Mr. ACKERMAN. Are those the only prison sites, or former prison 
sites? 

Gen. NEEDHAM. Those are the only sites that are presently on 
the books that I know of for investigation. There may be a 10th one 
coming but-

Mr. ACKERMAN. No, no, no. The question was not on the books 
for investigation. The ones that you are investigating. I assume are 
on the books for investigation. But are there prison sites that are 
either on or off the books but at which there has been no plan to 
make discoveries at? 

Gen. NEEDHAM. There are other sites that we have investigated. 
We have found nothing that would warrant further investigabon at 
those sites or to look for any graves. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Let's go to Mr. Rohrabacher who has been very 
patient. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I would like you to listen to these figures to, first of all, see if 

I have got them correct. There are 98 individuals who we term or 
who are termed by our Government as being-I mean, special re­
mains cases, which means that we know that Vietnam knows what 
happened to them, or we believe Vietnam knows what happened to 
them. 

We have 73 cases where people were last known alive, meaning 
we have the reason to believe that these people were at one time 
alive in the POW camp system. And we have 53 cases from Laos 
where people bailed out of their aircraft or were out of their air­
craft and their planes crashed, but they were-they actually 
parachuted down before the plane crashed. They were out of the 
airplane before it hit the ground, and all of these people, the 53 
cases, hit the ground in areas that were controlled by the North Vi­
etnamese. 

Am I inaccurate in that analysis? 
Mr. Ross. The first number you quoted, the 98-
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Yes. 
Mr. Ross [continuing]. there are 98 individuals in 84 cases that 

are the focus of efforts by the special remains team in Vietnam. 
These 98 individuals were derived from 12 individuals in the photo-

r aphs that were given to us by the Vietnamese. A larger number, 
don't have the exact number, of individuals who are in graves 

registration documents--
Gen. NEEDHAM. Forty-three. 
Mr. Ross. Forty-three? 
Gen. NEEDHAM. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Ross. And then the remainder are from information that 

was developed by the Joint Task Force Full Accounting through 
interviews, et cetera. You are correct on that number. 

The 73 is the remaining individuals last known alive, priority 
discrepancy cases in Vietnam. I do not have any reason to dispute 
the number in Laos, but I do not have that one on the tip of my 
head. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Is it your position then today at this hearing 
that the Vietnamese are not holding back any information that 
they currently have about these several hundred cases that I am 
referring to? 
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Mr. Ross. I do not know whether the Vietnamese are holding 
back information or not. What I know is, is that we have gone to 
the Vietnamese and said you yourselves have given us photos and 
graves registration. Let me, if I may, Mr. Congressman, just ex­
plam about one of these graves registration documents. 

There may be a document for a particular province that has 15 
or 20 names on it. And you go down that document and 10 of those 
individuals have been returned and identified. And then there may 
be five individuals who are listed that have never been returned. 
We do not have the remains. 

So we presented this in August of last year when we met with 
the Vietnamese in Hawaii. And we said that, you know, we would 
like you to look for the information that you have on these, and 
they also recommended forming a joint team with General Need­
ham's people to go out and do that. And to date, I think 16 of those 
cases have been investigated and seven grave sites have been rec­
ommended for excavation. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. OK But you cannot say, you are not testify­
ing to us today saying that you feel with any certainty whatsoever 
that the Vietnamese are not holding back information on the cases. 

Mr. Ross. Of course not. No American official can testify for cer­
tain what the Vietnamese are doing or not doing. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. But your inclination is, let's say, OK, with­
out-we are not saying certainty, but your inclination would be to 
believe that the Vietnamese are not holding back information on 
these cases? 

Mr. Ross. The belief is that what the Vietnamese may be holding 
back or not holding back has been one of the most hotly debated 
issues within the POWIMIA issue for many years, and this has 
been looked at by DOD and by State and by the NSC, and the be­
lief is that for years and years and years we made very little 
progress. The belief is whatever there is out there, whether some­
body is holding it back or not, the best way to get access to that 
information is to move forward. That is why the decision was 
made. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. I guess what I am asking you, we had two 
experts here. I am just asking your personal opinion. I mean, you 
are under oath, but this is an opinion matter. So whatever you tell 
me is your personal opinion, it does not-

Mr. Ross. My personal opinion is that out of a given number, if 
you say-as we say, the number is 98. My opinion is the Vietnam­
ese ought to be able to either come up with the remains or come 
up with information as to why they cannot come up with the re­
mains. I do not know for certain what they are withholding and 
what they are not withholding. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. So you do not know-OK 
General, do you want to express an opinion on this? 
Gen. NEEDHAM. Well, I could say on the 84 cases, and I said 

there were 43, one of the numbers, I meant 43 cases because my 
numbers are in cases. You are talking, sir, about numbers. 

But of the 84 cases, they are broken down into three groups. 
Twenty-nine cases, the individual died in captivity. Twelve, they 
gave us the picture of the individual dead. Forty-three, we have ex-
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tracted from documents that they gave us, information, that they 
should have the records. 

Now as Mr. Ross said, we have actually found seven sites. One 
of them we have excavated. We found no remains, right on the bor­
der of Tay Ninh Province, Vietnam, and Cambodia. The other six 
sites are due to be excavated in the next month. 

As far as the special remains team goes, I think since we have 
only investigated 16 of the 84 cases, it is a little too early to tell 
exactly what we are going to find. But they have got, from what 
my observation is, very good people on it because they realize this 
is the one area where they have got to account for where these re­
mains are. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Is my interpretation of your answer to say 
that you personally believe that they probably are cooperating and 
are not holding back information on the cases that I have listed 
here? 

Gen. NEEDHAM. I do not think that you can ever say that every­
body is totally cooperating. My personal opinion is that the individ­
uals at the senior level at the central government are trying to give 
us the ·information. I am not totally convinced that everybody at 
the lower level, that some of the low level officials are telling us 
everything we want to know. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. All right. With that understanding that that 
is your personal opinion and fine. When I was there in December 
with you, I saw the heroic efforts of your team in a jungle effort 
that was probably one of the most incredible exercises that I have 
ever witnessed where people are actually having to come down 
from the helicopters on cable and go into the jungle and on a hill­
side cut out a helicopter landing pad, and then stumble around 
these jungles looking for what was a major North Vietnamese hos­
pital and an attached POW camp. 

You remember that area that I am talking about? 
Gen. NEEDHAM. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Was the hospital and POW camp that they were 

looking for found? 
Gen. NEEDHAM. No, sir. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. OK. 
Gen. NEEDHAM. And I believe Mr. Benge said something today 

that caught my attention. We cannot find that hospital and that 
prison camp. I have asked that we make it a top intelligence prior­
ity to find it. We are pretty sure, as you know, you were there, it 
is not in northeast Cambodia. We are reasonably sure it may not 
be in western Vietnam. 

Now, we are exploring that it may be just over the Cambodian 
border. You know, Cambodia gets very thm there, in Laos. We are 
trying to find that particular hospital. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. General, if I can just go on at that point. 
I guess the point that I am making is that, and, Mr. Chairman, 

there must be at least 500 or perhaps 1,000, perhaps 2,000 men to 
served in the North Vietnamese Army who were at this prison site 
and this hospital site. And for us to assume that the Vietnamese 
Government is cooperating with us, while they will let our teams, 
which are heroic and you take pictures of them a~d you say, look, 
we are working really hard, and they are workmg really hard. 

• 

51 

They demand our respect. But the North Vietnamese could pil 
point the location of that POW camp and that hospital. They mu, 
have had 500 to 1,000 men who were there for sigoificant time p' 
riods during the war. Yet they allow us to stumble around. 

Now, how can any of us assume that these leaders of this govert 
ment are cooperating with us when we have that type of situatio 
staring us in the face? 

Gen. NEEDHAM. Well, I cannot comment directly, but I can te 
you that it is a very difficult thing to find. Mr. Benge stated thE 
the prison camp was not as we envision a prison camp, that it wa 
a tree, and it was not the built up area. But that is a question th. 
is foremost on our mind and we are putting all the assets we hav 
against it to try to find that complex. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. OK, let me move on to another point, anothe 
example making the same point. 

General, we have a colleague with us, Mr. Pete Peterson, wh 
was a prisoner of war during the war. On the way to Vietnam in­
what month? May? May, when I saw you in Hanoi. Pete mentione 
to me that he had been held for 6 years, and he told me that fa 
the first 3 of those 6 years he was an MIA and not a POW, an 
that is family was told that he was MIA, and the government off 
cial was that he was MIA and not a prisoner of war. And then alte 
3 years he became a prisoner of war. 

When I asked him as to whether or not he had met any Amer: 
cans during that time period when he was an MIA for those fin 
3 years, he told me no. He was kept totally isolated from othe 
Americans. 

Does this not indicate to you that maybe some people who wer 
held MIA might have been kept afterwards? 

Gen. NEEDHAM. Well, sir, that is our number one priority, an 
we spend every day trying to find as much information as we car 
But to date, we have found no information that can confirm thaI 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. All right. OK, with that said, General, whel 
I was there with you in Vietnam and we were negotiating with th 
Vietnamese, one of the requests that I made was to have th 
records of the prison in which Pete Peterson was kept. In fact, 
enlarged that to say let us have the records of the prisons wher 
I guys were kept . 

Can you tell us whether or not the Vietnamese have made thos 
prison records available to us? 

Gen. NEEDHAM. Sir, I am just not-I will have to get back witl 
that. I do not know the answer to that specific question. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. From what I have been told the North Viet 
namese have not made those records available to us. I do not un 
derstand how anybody in this government, and I do not understan, 
how Senator Kerry, I do not understand how anybody representin; 
this government can sit here with a straight face and suggest tha 
there has been a high level of cooperation at a time when they d, 
no~ even permit the records from the prisons where our guys wer, 
bemg held to be made available to us. There is something wronl 
here. 

Now, the President of the United States knows that. I sat at , 
table in the White House and mentioned this specific demand. 
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said before the embargo is lifted, at the very least let us get a copy 
of the records of the prisons where our people were kept. 

Was any demand like that made, Mr. Ross, before this embargo 
was lifted? 

Mr. Ross. I am not aware of a specific demand about the records 
of the prisons although we have been asking-we have been asking 
the Vietnamese for a long list of things for a long time. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Well, when Secretary Lord gets back, we will 
ask whether or not that demand was made. Now, there are other 
human rights things that I would hope would be on the list as well. 

Maybe you could give us a list of -could you mention some of the 
other things that you have been asking for that the Vietnamese 
have not been forthcoming? You just mentioned that you have some 
things that are on the list. 

Mr. Ross. Well, we have been after for a long time the Group 
875 and 559 documents, which we have begun to get at this point. 
We have been asking for records of POWs; records that apply to 
particular individuals and POW s. 

Let me say about the prison system that we have a great deal 
of information on prisons in Vietnam, and we have talked to hun­
dreds, if not thousands, of former inmates--

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Do you believe all the records from those 
prisons were destroyed after the war and they just are not avail­
able or are they being held back? 

Mr. Ross. I do not believe they were all destroyed, but 1--
Mr. ROHRABACHER. I have talked-I have talked to scores of peo­

ple on this specific issue. Not one expert on this issue believes .that 
the records of those prisons were destroyed at the end of the war 
and that they do not have those records. 

Mr. Chairman, I submit to you there is a very valuable piece of 
information that is being withheld from us by the Vietnamese. We 
should have demanded that evidence before the embargo was lifted. 
And anyone who tells us from this government-I am not suggest­
ing you are telling us this because you have not suggested that­
that the Vietnamese are giving us all the information and giving 
us full cooperation does not know what they are talking about. 

Gen. NEEDHAM. Sir, we demand those records every time we 
meet with them. A week ago Thursday we talked about these docu­
ments Mr. Ross talked about for Group 875, which controlled the 
U.S. prisoners, and for Group 559, which produced the information 
along the Ho Chi Minh Trail. 

In January they produced a battalion commander from a defense 
battalion that we had been asking them to produce. He brought in 
some of his own personal records. He said he would go back and 
try to canvas other members of his battalion to produce records. 

So that I believe they are out trying to find some of these things, 
but there is more to be found, and you are absolutely correct there. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. If you two gentlemen could submit for the 
record, please, a list of the demands that have been made for mfor­
mation that have not been forthcoming by the VIetnamese, that 
would be very helpful to the committee. 

Mr. Chairman, we have another vote on, but I have some other 
questions that I would--
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~r. ACKERMAN. We will at this time break for this one vote, I 
beheve, and get back here as quickly as possible to continue. 

[Recess.l 
Mr. ACKERMAN. The subcommittee will continue. 
Mr. Rohrabacher? 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Yes. I would like to thank both of the wit­

n.esses for staying, especially the General who I know is under 
hme-<lo not tell me that. This is not it? 

Mr. ACKERMAN. That is it. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. That is it. All right. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. We were lied to. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Do either of you--
Mr. ACKERMAN. We were told we had 10 minutes before they 

rang the bell. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Have there ever been a situation where dog 

bone. were returned to the people of the United States and told 
that these bones were the bones of POWs? 

Mr. Ross. In the years after the war, before we initiated forensic 
examinations, I cannot specificaIIy say dog bones, but I am sure 
that we have gotten bones of a little of everything over time. 

But we now, since the JTFFA has been business we do a foren­
sic examination in Vietnam, and we only bring back to the United 
State~ the bo'.'es of human beings that we believe are probably 
AmerIcan serVIcemen. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. In the last few years, we have received no 
bones that were nonhuman bones back when we were being told 
that these were the remains of our POWs? 

Mr. Ross. I cannot give you a definitive answer on that. I would 
have.to refer to CILHI to get a definitive answer on every set of 
remruns. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. General, do you know? 
Gen. NEEDHAM. I can say, sir, that there were no sets of remains 

to my knowledge brought back from Hanoi as a result of the joint 
forensic review of that nature. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. WeII, let us see because we have only got a 
few minutes. I would like to-first of all, when I worked at the 
White House, and I want this for the record, Mr. Chairman, I had 
5 minutes with President Reagan upon my exit of leaving the 
White House. President Reagan, you have that when you work at 
the White House, OK, when you are a special assistant to the 
President. President Reagan told me that there were American 
POWs in Vietnam when I was there, and I was aghast when he 
told me that. But he said, "But, Dana, they want to be there. They 
are married to Vietnamese women. They do not want to come 
home. They do not want to be disturbed." 

Do you know of any cases where there are Americans in Vietnam 
who were at one time, at any time prisoners of war? 

Mr. Ross. No. 
Gen. NEEDHAM. No, sir. And I do not-starting last May we have 

repeatedly asked the Vietnamese that question. They have started 
saying, and I quote, "There are no Americans living freely in Viet­
nam at this time." And they believe that there are no Americans 
of that nature that may have stayed behind, married a Vietnamese 
and are there raising a family. 
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Mr. ROHRABACHER. OK Do you .think that ~onald Reagan just---
heM got Rtho,,!in6~':.~~~n y~~;s~f ::~~i~ll~i~ntl!!. early 1980's, ads you r.· h L·b f Congress and you rea any are all aware if you go ~ :., e tho r!:J;ds of pages of documents that of the many reports an e u I t f d·fferent human intel­have been decla~sifi~d, there e ~~e th~; hOave Ireported one thing or Iigence reports t at ave com I are still debated. 
another, anpd so~e o[ these h:~~r}~rmed an opinion based on some But the resl en may f h at the time but looking back piece of intE:lligence .that wadS ~~~ believe there' was any informa­on all that mformatlon we 0 

tion at that time. OK, ·th that said I just have one area left Mr. ROHRABACHER. WI.. b bJ d I hate to do this that I want to discuss, .and It IS pro a y-anknow a erson who 
because this makes ~e mtd i:'m.i t~~c~f, ~~d I kn~w ~ou fellows 
is being andaggrjshlv'd ao':t thi: issue. I' know the tean:'s are out have worke rea ar serious questIOns about there working: But I have !(ot s~me hV:~led ri ht now. We have the way the Job not only IS bemg. was h:ndled in the past. heard allegations ab~ut t!>ehtway thir~o~ave had that on the testi­We will ignore that lor ng now. 
mG{~eral, you know of .the specific life sighting report that I spoke 
to you about in Cambodl!1. 

Gen. NEEDHAM. Yes, sIr. to sa this, Mr. Chairman, but Mr. ROHRABAC~R. And I h:"te bec~use I have spoken directly 
th.is is really t?.i Impor:h't 8':,i~:d$tates about this report, for ~s WIth the Presl en~ ~ 5 e. tes And what I would hke to do IS to try to gOdovher It m m~~~tin~e talking because this deserves go vote, an t en we can .' ' 
an honest, on the rwecord examdmat::d it is not anybody's fault, but Mr ACKERMAN e are un er, h k f at the 
we a~e ufnhderhso~e st~te t~~e~~~s~:~i~t~:r ~a~~ng ~~~:t him to outset 0 t e earmg. . t 
a plane. He has to leavWe alIt ~ ~;::~~~d?fy it down to a central ques­Mr. ROHRABACHER. ~, e 
tion and I hate to do thIS. I Mr. ACKERMAN. Go str~ight to the Genera. 

Mr ROHRABACHER. I WIll go--
Mr: ACKERMAN. Andte will ~m~eb~~~naO~dgO through all of this, Mr. ROHRABACHER. am sor h h n we met in Vietnam, that 

but, General, it s~em: to n;.f,;t ~h~t I considered to be the most you were sugg.estI~g me I had seen in 25 years had not credible live slghtmg repo;t t~a~ Vietnamese military officers. The been followed up on; k~am~f w ublic today is because I ,,:,as told only reason I am ma mg ~\~at we had already given thIS mfor­by officials of thIS govev~men and there is no reason to keep mation to the North letnamese, 
this secret. at t~is hoi'{}: t se army came into our Phnom Penh Two majors m t e Ie nam~. ng a live sighting report in May of ~~~~~ :~d~~':~~s li~~osi~hting report was of two Americans 
held in prison last year. 

-
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And when I talked to you in Phnom Penh, in December, it seems to me you were telling me that that report had not been followed up on. And perhaps you can--
Oen. NEEDHAM. No, sir. What I thought I told you is that report had not been field investigated; that I know that it was being as­signed for a field investigation, and the field investigation was sub­sequently conducted in January. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. OK, if I can then analyze what you just told me, that is totally consistent with what I just said meaning up until the point that I spoke to you it had not been investigated. Here was two Vietnamese officers coming to us telling uS about a sighting of two Americans held at that time that was not inves­tigated for 6 months until a member of Congress came to you and personally confronted you with it. 
Mr. Ross. If I can, Mr. Congressman, General Needham's office is not responsible for investigating live sightings. That is done by DIA. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. That is correct. And let me add before you go on, my office has repeatedly called the DIA on this matter. We have not had our phone calls returned. I had to go the President of the United States before I could get any answers on this case. Mr. Ross. I am not aware of that. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. And I still do not have an answer. The Presi­dent's National Security Advisor called me to give us a report on the supposed investigation. And when he gave us his report, which of course the magazines have said was the final thing that per­mitted the President to lift the embargo, we have gone over the re­port that was given to us, and it is filled with factual errors thllt were given to the President of the United States.' Mr. Ross. I am prepared to address a specific live sighting ~u have mentioned. What I could say is-- ; Mr. RoHRABACHER. Can you address why the DIA has not b<lth-ered to call my office to address it with me- ! . Mr. Ross. No, I cannot, Mr. Congressman. ! Mr. ROHRABACHER [continuing]. rather than having us til go through this in public at a hearing, and have a member of ,Con-gress waste the time of the President. ' Mr. Ross. I cannot explain why you did not get a call. Mr. ROHRABACHER. All right. 

Mr. Ross. All I can say is that in May of 1993, an interview by Det 4 in Phnom Penh, they interviewed the individual that came in, and that interview was taped. The Defense POWIMIA data base search in May of 1993 for corroborating information on that was negative. In June of 1993, Stoney Beach tasked to locate the sources in Phnom Penh. None of the sources known at the ad­dress-were found at the address provided. No further leads were available in Phnom Penh. 
In June of 1993, the DPMO requested Det 4 interview-the interview tapes and the notes. In July of 1993, Stoney Beach asked to look for the Pavn Major in Hanoi. The name and address when passed to VNSOP with negative response. 
In August and November, additional analysis was conducted on potential prison locations, source names and possible sights for fol­low-up investigations. No known prisons matched the descriptions 
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given. No corroborating reporting was found. Three sites were de­

fined for tasking. In December 1993, Stoney Beach was tasked to conduct the LSI 

investigation in Vietnam. Mr. ROHRABACHER. We are going to have to go through this in 
a little bit more detail because the fact is what you have already 
told me is filled with misinformation. Not that you are personally 
are saying something you do not believe is true. 

Mr. RoSS. I am just giving you a list of what was done as a fol-

low-uP to that. Mr. ROHRABACHER. Well, for example, what you just said was 
that the person giving the report is unavailable and they could not 

find her. Why is it that my staff was able to find her-
Mr. RoSS. No, I did not say that. I did not say that. I did not 

say that. Mr. ROHRABACHER. Mr. Chairman, we should vote. This needs to 

be followed up on. Mr. ACKERMAN. We do have to vote-
Mr. ROHRABACHER. I know the General has to go. 
Mr. ACKERMAN (continuing]. On final passage of a bill before us. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. I am sorry. Mr. ACKERMAN. The General does have to leave in about 10 or 
15 minutes or so, which will probably be before we get back. 

I will ask Mr. Faleomavaega if he would be kind enough to as­
sume the chair. He having some greater liberties than some of us 
and he has some questions that he would be able to ask the Gen-

eral prior to his leaving. But let me say this before I depart. General, we appreciate the 
job you are doing. You have basically avery, very thankless task. 
We sent yOU out there to find information that mayor may not be 
findable. The odds are that all the questions can never be an­
swered; that all of the remains will never be returned. This is the 
great penalty of war that we as a society pay, and pay doubly and 
triply and quadruply by the families who have personally made 

those kinds of sacrifices. Sometimes the questions get sharp and sometimes they get heat-
ed, but this in no way casts aspersions on your good intentions and 
the good intentions of those who serve under you. We all have a 
responsibility to ourselves and to our society to collectively work to 
try to discover everything that we can discover. We do not mean 
to be taking shots at you as you do your job. We mean to give you 
all of the encouragement, all of the tools, all of the assets that you 
need. We in return just ask for the most truthful and forthright an­
swers and effort. And we continue to hope that that is what we will 
continue to get from you and your team. I just wanted that on the 

record as well. The record will continue to be open, General, and the other wit-
nesses, because the subcommittee will very probably submit some 
questions in writing that you may respond to in writing. Thank 

you. 
Mr. Faleomavaega. Mr. FALEOMAVAEGA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I too would 

like to echo the sentiments that have been expressed earlier by the 

- .. 
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Mr. Ross. There is a very simple answer to that. 
Mr. FALEOMAVAEGA. Again, I am not putting the blame on you. 
Mr. Ross. No, there is a very simple answer. The simple answer 

is from 1975 until the late 1980's, we had no access to Vietnam, 
any real access. You could not conduct operations because we were 
closed out ofthat country. 

Only when joint operations under the Joint Casualty Resolution 
Center began incrementally in the late 1980's, and then the forma­
tion of the Joint Task Force, that we had access, could we actually 
use those people. 

We increased the assets when the opportunity for access pre­
sented itself. 

Gen. NEEDHAM. Sir, I would just like to echo what Mr. Ross said. 
1 do not believe there are many military officers that can stand be­
fore you today and say unequivocally that they have all the re­
sources they need to do the job. And I do not have a budget prob­
lem. I am well financed. And if I need more, all I have to do is call 
Admiral Larson, and that money automatically becomes available 
to us. 

Mr. FALEOMAVAEGA. Now, that is an absolute assurance from 
the--

Mr. Ross. Sir, I can guarantee you that is an absolute assurance. 
Gen. NEEDHAM. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Ross. And I am already projected funding for 1995 and 1996 

that is more than adequate for what we foresee that we need. But 
if we need more, we just go get it. 

Mr. FALEOMAVAEGA. So I think this raises another question to 
this matter, General and Mr. Secretary. 

What happened, taking this hU!fe presumption on our part that 
there is going to be more cooperatIon, m.ore assistanc~ that w.e are 
going to get from the Government of VIetnam on thIs very Issue, 
what happens if as a result, do we have some sense of a time table 
to say 1-year or a 2-year period we go back and look at the results, 
how much resources have we really committed to really look into 
this 2238 POWslMIAs that we are still looking for? 

I mean, do we have some kind of a time table in saying within 
1 year we are going to reassess the situation again? Are we going 
to be adding more resources? Or is it just going to be just all of 
a sudden disappears in the wind and becomes only a password and 
do not even seem to remember what happened in the past? 

Mr. Ross. General Needham can address the specific operational 
things. We have X number of crash sites. There are X number of 
loss incidents. From an operational standpoint, there is one aspect 
to it. 

But the other aspect to it is'd'ust like we pointed out in the ear­
lier testimony about when the hinese came to us with information 
that there was a crash site in Tibet from World War II, we put to­
gether a team. We went off to China, and we did everything we 
could to bring back those remains. And we will go back as soon as 
the weather breaks and actually excavate that crash site. 

We will pursue-it goes to the definition of ''full as possibl~ ~c­
counting," Full as possible accounting means as long as t~ere 18 In­
formation, as long as there are leads, as lo~g as thet:e IS a crash 
site unexcavated, as long as there IS a witness unlnterrogated, 
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untalked to, then we will continue to do this and we will keep 
whatever level of resources, I am confident, whatever level of re­
sources IS necessary to accomplish that mission. 

Today if, for example, the Korean War has now been over for 40 
years, 40 plus years. The North Koreans repatriated 194 sets of re­
m!lms recently. We have the. hop~ that the North Koreans will per­
mIt us to have an orga~lzatlOn sImilar to General Needham's that 
would enable us to go .mto the DMZ or into North Korea and to 
recover ourselves remams from that war. And I can tell JOu with 
rea~onl\ble c~nfidence that we would put together and fun that or­
gamzatIon WIth whatever resources are necessary to EO accomplish 
that mission. So there will be in the Department of Defense what­
ever we need to do t~e job as long as there is a job to do. 

Gen. NEEDHAM. SIr, we were formed in January of 1992. Most 
of the personnel were on a 3-year tour. The decision has already 
been made to start replacing those personnel and some of the peo­
pl~ are. actually .in training, so that we have' no foreseeable end at 
thIs pomt for Jomt Task Force Full Accounting. I mentioned to you 
that the bu~et i:; funded out, to my knowledge, through 1996. And 
the syste~ IS bemg reloaded with people. That should put us into 
the 1998 bmeframe. 

Mr. fALEOMAVAEGA. Do you think it would be wise if the Presi­
dent-It would be nice periodically if he could invite the families 
of the yarious organizations of these families of the POWs to really 
m~e It really a sense of sincere effort that this-that he is not 
gomg to drop the ball on this? 

The reason for ~y asking this is that I know when I go to 
CINCP~C I get a bn~fing, and I must say the briefing is very com­
prehe!'slvej' not only m terms of our security interests, but then the 
equatIon a so touches on the very fact that the economic interests 
that we have in this region of the world. And I am sure that maybe 
another member may have raised that question. . 
B~t has the Department of Defense quantified what is the eco­

nomIc .stakes that we h.ave. with Yietnam, with 70 million people, 
potentIal resources. of oIl dIscoverIes, things of this sort? Has this 
take!' any real. serIOUS efforts on the part of DOD to conduct the 
studIes economIcally, what this means to us economically? 
. Mr .. Ross. Weill I am sure that the various intelligence organiza­

tIons m DOD .ana CI.A and Defense Intelligence Agencies and oth­
ers have studIed vanous aSl?ects of this. But I can tell you, and I 
!lm sur~ Am~assador Lord wIll tell you, that economic benefits, var­
IOUS thmgs !Ike that, have never entered into the conversation from 
the stan~pomt of those ~f us who have been evaluating Vietnamese 
cooperatIOn and results m none of the meetings. 

In fact, Ambassador Lord has been asked several questions about 
what ~e are going ~ do in the liaison office and what is this and 
what IS that. And hIS response has been we really have not-we 
do not have the answers to those questions yet because that has 
not been the subject of Our conversation. 

Mr .. FALEOMAVAEGA. ~ou do not think that this has been one of 
the prImary factors leadmg up to the President's decision to lift the 
embargo? 

Mr. Ross. Again, I would direct this question to Ambassador 
Lord. But yesterday before the Senate he was asked that question, 
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and his response was that we deliberately did not discuss in the 
various principles meetings, in the various high-level policy meet­
ings that were taken over the past several months on this issue, 
we specifically d.id not address economic and various other strategic 
issues. We only addressed the POWIMIA issue and human rights 
issues. 

Mr. FALEOMAVAEGA. General Needham, I understand you have to 
leave. 

Gen. NEEDHAM. Sir, I am good for a few more minutes. 
Mr. FALEOMAVAEGA. I will look forward in meeting with you in 

Honolulu. 
Gen. NEEDHAM. Sir, I hope I am there. 
Mr. FALEOMAVAEGA. Are you based in CINCPAC or are you-­
Gen. NEEDHAM. Yes, sir. As you come in the gate to Camp Smith, 

our building is right over on the right in the old Intelligence Cen­
ter. 

Mr. FALEOMAVAEGA. I definitely will get ahold of you and we will 
get together on this. 

Gen. NEEDHAM. Yes, sir. 
Mr. FALEOMAVAEGA. Mr. Secretary, I am tryin~ just to relate to 

this. If you had an option in terms of the prioritIes that you have 
to make a decision on, whether to continue our present policy of 
the POW s or to get the pressure that we have sometimes from 
some of our business associates and what a beautiful economic op­
portunity this would be for our country by lifting the embargo, that 
we will then promote trade in that respect. The fear that I have 
that in exchange for this trade and business, promotions and all 
this that we have with Vietnam, as France has already done last 
year, I say that France is one of the great democracies and one of 
the worst colonialists that we have had in the history, would you 
think that perhaps the President took this into serious consider­
ation, that the economics of the whole issue is actually one of the 
more important factors that led him to lift this embargo? 

Mr. Ross. I have never discussed this issue personally with the 
President. But I take the President at his word. The President has 
made several public statements on this issue, and I have talked to 
others who have talked personally to the President. I can tell you 
that in all my discussions with Ambassador Lord, with senior DOD 
officials, with senior NSC officials, to include Mr. Lake and others, 
the subject of economic benefit, the subject of that never came up. 

Again, mr responsibility is strictly POWIMIA affairs. And in all 
the diSCUSSIOns that I have participated in the subject has always 
been tangible results in the POWIMIA area. 

Mr. FALEOMAVAEGA. The 2238 POWslMIAs that we so far have 
a number for, does that include the 550 that are in Laos? 

Gen. NEEDHAM. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Ross. Yes, sir. That includes all that are lost from the war 

in Vietnam. 
Mr. FALEOMAVAEGA. I see. 
Mr. Ross. That number is very deceptive since-let me take the 

opportunity to say that 1095 of those individuals are people who 
we have a 99 percent assurance that they are dead, killed in ac­
tion

b 
body not recovered, eye witnesses to their death, but we are 

una Ie to recover their bodies. There is a number of individuals 
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who have been lost over water. Looking at the breakdown of that 
number, I think is very important. 

Mr. FALEOMAVAEGA. General, I know you have to go. I appreciate 
it. 

Mr. Secretary, I do not have any further questions unless you 
have further comments. 

Mr. Ross. No, I have none. I am just waiting for Ambassador 
Lord to return. 

Gen. NEEDHAM. Thank you, sir. Hope to see you in Hawaii. 
Mr. FALEOMAVAEGA. All right. We will stand in recess for now 

until the Chairman and the other members return to the commit­
tee. 

Thank you, Mr. Secretary. Thank you, General. 
[Recess.] 
Mr. ACKERMAN. We will continue with Mr. Ross. We should be 

safe for a little bit on this side as far as time. They tricked us last 
time. 

Have you been able to examine further the so-called Russian ar­
chives documents, as far as to whether or not they shed any light 
on the real numbers or the status of any of the POWs or MIAs in 
Vietnam? 

Mr. Ross. As I think you are aware, Mr. Chairman, we released 
a week or two ago the interagency analysis that was done on the 
so-called 1205 and 735 documents. I can make that available to the 
committee or for the record. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Without objection, we will make that a part of 
the record. 

[The information appears in the appendix.] 
Mr. Ross. The analysis looked at those documents and concluded 

that they were authentic intelligence reports of that time; that they 
were not, for example, fabricated, recently fabricated documents; 
and it analyzed the information in those documents and found that 
some of the information not pertaining to POWs was accurate and 
rang true, but that the experts from CIA, DIA, INR and the former 
Task Force Russia concluded that the numbers, with regard to 
POWs held in North Vietnam, were likely not accurate. 

Now, let me say, because right away everyone-not meaning the 
Chairman or the committee-that right away many people accuse 
the government of "debunking" these documents. It is important to 
keep in mind what it is they compared the information in these 
documents to. They compared it to 30 years of detailed all-source 
intelligence information, to include HUMINT reporting, SIGINT re­
porting, satellite reporting, debriefings of POWs, debriefings of 
500,000 refugees, all the information we have on the prison system, 
and they found that the numbers of 600 or 735 prisoners in one 
case, and 100 and some, 200 and some in the other, not to be credi­
ble. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. You state that the documents are genuine as to 
their authenticity as original documents. 

Mr. Ross. Well, as copies of a report, of a HUMIT intelligence, 
a HUMIT intelligence report that was written at the time by some 
GRU or KGB case officer from a Vietnamese, like Vietnamese intel­
ligence source. 
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Mr. ACKERMAN. In your view, are the documents consistent with 
each other? 

Mr. Ross. No, I do not even think the documents are consistent 
with each other, because if you look at the two sets of numbers 
there is some contradiction in the numbers. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Does that mean they are both wrong or one is 
right and one is wrong, or somewhere in between, or it is neither? 

Mr. Ross. The intelligence analyst, the body of intelligence ana­
lysts, and we deliberately went-did not just give this to DIA or to 
DOD-we deliberately requested that this be an interagency analy­
sis, concluded that they found neither document to be credible with 
regard to the numbers. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Well, one would assume that is the conclusion 
they came to before those documents ever came to light; is that not 
so? 

Mr. Ross. I would not phrase it that way, Mr. Chairman. I would 
say that--

Mr. ACKERMAN. Phrase it your way. 
Mr. Ross. I would phrase it the way I phrased it before. They 

looked at the numbers that the two documents purported to talk 
about in terms Qf additional POWs that we supposedly knew noth­
ing about that were in other prison systems. And they went back 
and compared this information against 30 years of voluminous in­
formation that we have on Vietnamese prisons, on POWs, on what 
we know about how many POWs were in Vietnamese hands at any 
given time and any given month of the war, and on the POWs that 
came back. And they concluded that they found these documents 
not to be credible. 

Now, we said, and it says in the analysis that we continue to 
look, we continue to investigation. In fact, one of the criticisms is 
why did we not release the document earlier. And the answer to 
that one, if I can anticipate the question, is that we went through 
two more commission meetings in Moscow, in which we continued 
to press the Russians very hard, and Ambassador Toon can testify 
to this, we pressed the Russians very hard for any additional docu­
ments they might have on this issue. 

And once we had gone through two additional commission meet­
ings and no more documents were forthcoming, and we had done 
the analysis, we felt that the analyses should be made public, and 
we did so. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. There was nothing in the documents that gave 
us anything new? 

Mr. Ross. There was nothing in the documents in that gave us 
anything new about POWs. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. What did the documents contain that gave 
us--

Mr. Ross. The documents contained some information, and I 
would have to refer you to, or I would have to go to the actual ana­
lyst who worked on it. There may have been some information in 
there about political military discussions or things that were going 
on at the time that may have been new information. I cannot say 
for sure. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Can you tell us if that other information that it 
gave us, this new information, was that real? Was it accurate? 

• 
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Mr. Ross. There are things in the document that is accurate. 
There are things in one of the other document that does ring accu­
rate. In other words, they are not fabrications. Like any HUMIT 
intelligence report in our own government, source reports to his 
case officer on something, some of the information is accurate, 
some is inaccurate. A lot depends on how he cl!me by the informa­
tion. 

If it was first-hand, it may be accurate. If he got it second or 
third-hand, it may be inaccurate. The problem with a lot of these 
reports and many other reports that are commonly cited as evi­
dence of prison camps in China or of one thing or another is that 
they are HUMIT intelligence reports, often second and third-hand 
source reporting, which--

Mr. ACKERMAN. Specifically, was the reporting in these docu­
ments second or third-hand? 

Mr. Ross. We cannot say for certain because we had a report 
that-the allegation was originally on the 1205 document, is that 
it was a translation of a speech that was given by General Tran 
Van Quang. And the analysis looked at it and said that the way 
it was done, it did not ring as though it was a speech to the Polit­
buro. It sounded more like it was a report given to another kind 
of forum. There were a lot of other things they found that were 
wrong or that did not match with other--

Mr. ACKERMAN. I have made speeches like that before, too. 
[Laughter.) 

Mr. Ross. Good point. 
But it comes back to the fact that--oh, I was answering your 

question. They could not conclude from the document whether it 
was a translation of a-a direct translation of a document, whether 
it was a document based on an oral debriefing, as to whether it 
was a translation of another document based on an oral debriefing. 
You cannot know that for certain. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. I can understand the difference in translation or 
interpretation, but usually when you are dealing with numbers, 
unless somebody was exaggerating; is that a possibility? 

Mr. Ross. That is quite a possibility. In fact, I remember having 
a conversation with Congressman Johnson, when we were in one 
of the commission meetings in Russia, and he recalled that he re­
members that back during the time of his captivity that the Viet­
namese oftentimes inflated their public statements on the numbers 
of POWs that they were holding. 

One could speculate why whoever made the speech, if it was 
Tran Van Quang or someone else, may have chosen to inflate the 
numbers. This was after the--

Mr. ACKERMAN. To what end? 
Mr. Ross. Pardon me? 
Mr. ACKERMAN. To what end? 
Mr. Ross. To influence domestic political things within Vietnam. 

This supposed speech was not long after the disastrous Easter of­
fensive. There was a lot of relooking, a lot of soul searching on the 
part of the Vietnamese. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Can you tell us for the record how far off were 
the numbers based on our best guess? 
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Mr. Ross. The best guess is that we got 591 American POWs out 

at homecoming, and that there were no other POWs held back. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. The document indicates there were how many? 

Mr. Ross. I think if you go from the 1205, you would subtract 

531 from 1205, and that would be the difference. We continue to 

maintain that, and this point I want to make very clear, there were 

individuals at the end of the war in Vietnam that were unac­

counted for. This was known from the day the war ended. Henry 

Kissinger has it in his memoirs. There were some 80 or so individ­

uals who were simply unaccounted for. We did not know if they 

were dead. We did not know if they were alive. When the Senate 

Select Committee talked about this issue, it said men may have 

been left behind. It did not mean that the known individuals in 

prison were left behind. It meant that there were individuals that 

we could not account for. 
We are fairly confident, reasonably confident, to a high degree of 

certainty, that the 591 Americans who came out of the North Viet­

namese prison system, plus the 24 individuals who died in cap­

tivity and whose remains were repatriated at another time, plus 

the 8 individuals who were repatriated earlier, were the only pris­

oners that were held in the prison system in North Vietnam. 

Now, there are many other guys who died and who, some of the 

last known alive cases, and others who were temporarily in custody 

at one point or another. But we are talking about people who made 

it inot the prison system in the North. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Could you tell us if we have made any attempt 

to verify the information in the Russian document with the Viet­

namese? 
Mr. Ross. Yes, we have. When we went to Vietnam, General 

Vessey went in April, we actually debriefed or talked to General 

Tranghvan Quong personally. We discussed it with the Vietnamese 

vice foreign minister. The issue has been raised considerably with 

the Vietnamese and with the Russians. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Could you tell us what the Vietnamese have pro­

vided us as far as shedding light on the accuracy or lack thereof 

with regard to the two-
Mr. Ross. The Vietnamese have stated that the document is not 

correct and not accurate; that there was no Politburo meeting at 

the time that is claimed in the-that was claimed to have been con­

ducted in the report, and the Vietnamese have disavowed the infor­

mation. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Gilman. 
Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I want to apologize for all the interruptions today that we have 

had and ask you to linger. 
Are there new procedures now in place for investigations of 

sightings? Any new procedures or any new criteria, any new prior­

ity that you have established for seeking out identification and in­

vestigating reports of sightings? 
Mr. Ross. For live sightings? The live sighting mechanism which 

has been going on now since I have been here, since May of 1992, 

is the same. We task DIA to conduct these live sightings. We task 

these out to the field, and they are scheduled and carried out as 
... a': .. .; ......... h 7 ATlrJ SlIQ. pff'eetivelv as possible. 
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I am not quite sure what you refer to. 
Mr. GILMAN. How many personnel are dedicated to this? 
Mr. Ross. I cannot give you the specific number. 
What is the specific number of people that are dedicated to the 

live sighting mechanism? 
Yes, there are eight full-time live sighting investigators in Stoney 

Beach. 
Mr. GILMAN. That is for the whole of Vietnam? Does that also 

cover Laos and any potentials in Cambodia? 
Mr. Ross. Yes. Vietnam, Laos and Cambodia. 
Mr. GILMAN. Do you consider that to be sufficient in number? 
Mr. Ross. I believe at this point it is because there are all-there 

are very few live sightings that we have-we at one time had no 

live sightings which required field investigation. New ones come in 

all the time. For example, the one that Congressman Rohrabacher 

mentioned is an active, ongoing live sighting investigation and will 

remain so until it is resolved. 
Mr. GILMAN. Are these personnel also engaged in excavation 

work? 
Mr. Ross. Pardon me, sir? 
Mr. GILMAN. Are they also engaged in searching crash sites 

and--
Mr. Ross. No. Our live sighting investigators are separate from 

the individuals who conduct crash site investigations. 
Mr. GILMAN. What sort of a budget do the people out in the field 

have at the present time both for excavation and for live sightings? 

Mr. Ross. I cannot give you the exact numbers. General Need­

ham can give you his budget. But like he said, he has no real upper 

limit. Whatever he needs to conduct those investigations, whatever 

he needs to conduct those excavations, he has. 
Mr. GILMAN. So it is open-ended? 
Mr. Ross. I would describe it as open-ended, yes. 
Mr. GILMAN. And there is no need for any more material, supply 

or personnel? 
Mr. Ross. If that were the case, I am sure Admiral Larson or 

General Needham would raise the issue. But Admiral Larson has 

provided General Needham with all the resources he needs to carry 

out his mi ssion. 
Mr. GILMAN. How much funding is dedicated this year for that 

effort? 
Mr. Ross. I will have to take that and get you the exact numbers 

as I can. A number of $100 million has been thrown around. I am 

not exactly sure what all that includes. But I would be happy to 

go back and get you a more detailed response. 
Mr. GILMAN. All right. 
Mr. Chairman, I would like to request that we receive a report 

on the total number of personnel involved and what their cat­

egories are, and the funding that has been provided to carry on this 

investigation. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. We will keep the record open for those responses. 
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Mr. GILMAN. Now, there has been some question about the proce­
dures of tracking down live sighting investigations. If, for example, 
your reports of an American being held, the procedures you go 
through of giving the Vietnam notice that you want to go inspect 
that site, is that still the procedure or do we have freedom now to 
go where we want to go? 

Mr. Ross. Well, it certainly is their country and we do not have 
the freedom to just go anywhere. We use their helicopters. It is not 
possible to get to all locations without the Vietnamese. It is a sov­
ereign country, 

Again, we are not investigating reports of a guy being held in 
captivity at this moment. Most live sighting reports are reports of 
an American who was seen or who was held in captivity or one 
thing and another, 2 and 5 and 6 and some-as was pointed out 
in the Senate Select Committee, 200 or 300 live sighting reports 
were reports about Bobby Garwood. So these live sighting reports 
are investigated energetically. 

But, no, we do not have the ability to unilaterally get in a car 
or get in our helicopter and fly into a village without the Vietnam­
ese around and begin to, you know, knock on doors and look in 
there for people. 

Mr. GILMAN. Mr. Ross, are there any hard core cases right now 
of live sightings that you are still investigating? 

Mr. Ross. We are investigating Congressman Rohrabacher's. 
Mr. GILMAN. Besides that? 
Mr. Ross. How many others do we have? 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Congressman Rohrabacher's case? 
Mr. Ross. There are no other active ones at this time. 
Mr. FALEOMAVAEGA. No other active live sighting cases? 
Mr. Ross. No, sir. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. When was the last live sighting besides Con­

gressman Rohrabacher's case? 
Mr. Ross. We have had live sighting reports as recently as a 

month or two ago. They come up all the time. In other words, we 
complete the live sightings that are resolved either through inves­
tigation in the field or through some other means, and live 
sightings come in from time to time and they are actively inves­
tigated. 

Just like in the case of the Congressman's, when somebody tells 
someone that they saw a live American or they knew about a live 
American, a report to Stoney Beach or someone in the field writes 
the report. It comes back to my office. My people immediately task 
that back out as a formal live sighting investigation. So at anyone 
time, in any given week, the number could be up or down. 

Mr. GILMAN. Now, if there is a source that says they have some 
information, a Vietnamese source, with regard to live prisoners, 
how do you handle that? 

Mr. Ross. We attempt to interrogate-interview-I do not want 
to use the word interrogate-interview that individual thoroughly 
to get all the information and all the possible leads, and follow it 
up. 

Mr. GILMAN. How do you go about contacting that individual? 
Mr. Ross. In Vietnam, we go through the VNSOP to contact 

those individuals. 
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Mr. GILMAN. And who is the Vietnamese VNSOP? 
Mr. Ross. This is the office within the Ministry of Foreign Affairs 

that is the counterpart to the Joint Task Force Full Accounting. 
Let me also say that live sighting investigations is an all-source 

issue. We do not just go with interviews and on-the-ground discus­
sions. We use all sources of intelligence available to the U.s. Gov­
ernment to verifY a report, to the extent that that source of intel­
ligence is capable of revealing information. And, of course, I can go 
into that in greater-I cannot go into all aspects of that in an open­
ing hearing, but let me just say that live sighting investigations is 
the top priority for the POWIMIA accounting effort, determining 
whether there is a live American out there, or whether there ever 
has been a live American out there, and we use all the capability 
of the U.S. Government to do that. 

Mr. GILMAN. Do you feel that you are getting a frank and candid 
report from the Vietnamese person who had indicated they had 
some information after you have told the Vietnamese SOP that you 
want to interrogate this person? 

Mr. Ross. Certainly I would not-I would not deny that there are 
probably individuals who are intimidated, who do not want to talk, 
whatever. But if you listen and talk to the people who have been 
out in the field, and I have sent many of my people out to the field 
with General Needham and his people, and they talk about the dif­
ferences in their-that have occurred over the past couple of years 
and the past year when they go out to villages and they talk to peo­
ple. More and more people come forward. More and more people 
speak freely. 

An example, in our last known alive discrepancy case investiga­
tions of the-all the investigations that we have been able to con­
firm death in the past 6 or 8 months has been because of informa­
tion provided by eye witnesses, Vietnamese eye witnesses, that we 
have interviewed during these operations. 

Mr. GILMAN. All right, now, when you are out in the field in one 
of those operations and some of the neighbors come up and say, 
hey, I know a little bit about this thing, are you then-do you re­
quire a Vietnamese officialto be present while you interrogate? 

Mr. Ross. I think in almost-in all cases there is usually a Viet­
namese official present, yes. 

Mr. GILMAN. There is no way you can conduct an interrogation 
without a Vietnamese person? 

Mr. Ross. I think, again, we are dealing in their country. It is 
very difficult not to operate with their cooperation. 

The same way in Russia, in the U.S.-Russia Joint Commission, 
we do everything with the Russians. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Will the gentleman yield on that? 
Mr. GILMAN. Be pleased to yield to the gentleman. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. During the course of the policy change vis-a-vis 

lifting of the embargo, were any points raised with the Vietnamese 
on this issue as far as with the lifting of the embargo would there 
be a relaxation of these regulations that required either prior no­
tice or accompaniment by Vietnamese? 

Mr. Ross. I do not think so, because I think that you-in my ex­
perience, whether it is Russia or Vietn~m ?T any other coun~ry, 
when you are out and doing such investIgatlOns, for example, If a 
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police officer goes to France to conduct a murder investigation, it 
is normal practice, in m)' understanding, that he usually work with 
a local police. That, you know, our authority to go out and to inter­
view people and to deal with people is under the authority of the 
Vietnamese Government. So I think it would be a rare situation 
where you would go and the Vietnamese would then let you rum­
mage through the country and interview people without them 
around. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Well, I do not know. I think that if I went to 
France or my mother did, and asked some questions of people, that 
we could probably do that pretty freely without prior arrange­
ments. And if anybody came here and wanted to interview U.S. 
citizens, as they do all the time-we have got people calling us up, 
writing books and asking questions and doing all kinds of things. 

Mr. Ross. But you would not be compelled to talk to anybody if 
you did not want to. And the fact of the matter is that the Viet­
namese official authorities oftentimes we have found have gone and 
brought people to us who were reluctant to come to us and talk to 
us; and that the Vietnamese have gone and said, no, no, we want 
you to talk to these individuals. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. So you find the people with whom you are re­
quired to be accompanied in Vietnam to be more of a help than a 
hindrance? 

Mr. Ross. In many cases; not in every case. But keep in mind 
that, you know, we bombed a lot of Vietnam. There are certain 
areas in Vietnam just north of the DMZ where Americans are not 
very welcome people because the local inhabitants of those areas do 
not need to be ginned up by the Vietnamese Government to not 
like Americans. And we have found in that particular area, where 
a great number of our losses are, that the Vietnamese officials have 
been more helpful than not by encouraging people to talk to us 
both in live sighting investigations and in the last known alive in­
vestigations. 

So, I mean, you can find examples of both. You can find an exam­
ple of where maybe someone was intimidated by a Vietnamese offi­
cial. You can find an example of where we probably would not have 
gotten the interview without the Vietnamese official. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Secretary, do you want to comment? 
Mr. LORD. I would like to comment on this issue . 
First, let me express my appreciation to the Chairman and the 

committee for putting up with my schedule today. It is an unfortu­
nate coincidence. There are two NSC level meetings on Asia, plus 
the arrival of the Prime Minister of Japan, and that is why I have 
been going back and forth, and I appreciate your indulgence. 

These are fair questions. It seems to me we are dealing in a con­
trolled society. This is a politically repressive society. So therefore 
you are always going to have the dilemma as you are talking-­

Mr. ACKERMAN. You are talking about Vietnam? 
Mr. LORD. Yes. As you are talking about people-
Mr. ACKERMAN. Just for the record, you're talking about Viet­

nam? 
Mr. LoRD. Yes. As you're talking about people--
Mr. ACKERMAN. It was just the sentence structure that I was­

It never crossed my mind. You've got the problem. If you go to a 
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village or you talk to somebody, how much of it is a Potemkin vil­
lage. I mean it's a dilemma that's very difficult, and as Mr. Lord 
says you ne~d their cooperation. So I think one indicator to look 
at-~nd you may have to correct me, because I haven't been around 
here for a couple of years al;"o, maybe 4 or 5 years ago--what is the 
attitude of the individual CItizens, the local villagers today versus 
3 or 4 years ago. 

As I understand what you're saying, and you can confirm this, 
is that it's going to vary by locality and by memories of the war, 
but in terms to the extent that this government, which after all is 
in pretty close political control, can influence attitudes, people seem 
more free to talk now and to come forward, and, indeed, the gov­
ernment officials are going out and seeking out witnesses to talk 
to us, whereas perhaps a few years ago it would be much more dif­
ficult to get that kind of cooperation. So this is perhaps evidence 
that the attitude of the government is being more cooperative than 
it used to be. It's not a definitive argument, but it seems to me it's 
something that we might keep in mind. 

Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. You know, several years 
ago when we still had the full scale select committee at work and 
the task force at work, there was a Chinese mortician that worked 
for the Vietnam Government that came before us, was credible, had 
been polygraph ed, indicated the.-e were 400 sets of remains 
warehoused. Have we ever pursued that any further? As a matter 
of fact, I think even President Bush mentioned that in one of his 
speeches. 

Mr. Ross. As I said yesterday in my testimony in the Senate to 
a similar question, there is an analytical assessment-there has 
been an analytical assessment within the Department of Defense 
which has looked at Vietnamese remains-handling practices during 
the war, directives about collecting American remains, at the testi­
mony of the mortician, at various other things, and concluded from 
an analytical assessment that the Vietnamese should have access 
to anywhere from 100 to 150 remains to as many as 400 or 500 
sets of remains. 

Now that analytical assessment is-has been briefed around to 
all the members of the NSC and to the State Department, and is 
well known to all the people involved in the decision. On the other 
hand, you have the fact the we-one other thing, the Vietnamese 
admit that they stored remains. The Vietnamese admit that there 
was a warehouse at one point. They say that they no longer have 
a warehouse. 

On the other hand, we have not seen remains that are-show 
sides of chemical curation since 1990. We have made remains that 
the Vietnamese should know something about, a major point of our 
discussion. We have presented, as it was mentioned earlier, we 
have fresented by Congressman Rohrabacher a list of the Vietnam­
ese 0 98 individuals and 84 cases where we have a photograph or 
we have a Graves registration document that we believe. that they 
ought to either know what happened to be able to proVlde us the 
remains, or that they ought to know what happened to the re­
mains. The bottom line-and I think Ambassador Lord may want 
to comment because he said it best yesterday-is that we don't 
have a satellite photograph of a warehouse, we don't have current 

71 

eyewitnesses that there are X number of remains out there, we 
don't have hard, current intelligence of storing remains, so that we 
don't know for certain just how many remains the Vietnamese have 
or don't have, if they have any. And I think Ambassador Lord prob­
ably would want to comment on that. 

Mr. GILMAN. Mr. Ambassador. 
Mr. LORD. This is a very difficult question because you can't 

prove a negative, and there's genuine disagreements on whether 
they're holding back lots of remains, whether in the warehouse or 
not. There's no way to be definitive about that. They're capable of 
doing that certainly, based on their past records through many 
years when they were not cooperating. So what you have to do to 
come to a conclusion is not only look at the evidence, but also try 
to figure out the Vietnamese self-interest. I personally-and I !;le­
lieve this is true of everyone else in the government connected WIth 
this issues-I have never based any judgments on trusting the Vi­
etnamese. You look at evidence, but you also look at self-interest. 

Now let's take an example. I was not here during the last 
months of the Bush administration. I am told by members of that 
administration that there was at least a good chance that the 
President might have considered lifting the embargo, or at least his 
advisors would have recommended it, if in the final months the Vi­
etnamese would have given, say, 25 or 30 or 40 remains. If that's 
true and if the Vietnamese are aware of it-I'm not sure of these 
facts-it seems to me that if they're sitting on let's say 300 or 400 
remains why wouldn't they dole out 25 or 30? They could still hold 
another' 350. Dole out some of what they had in order to get the 
embargo lifted, if that's important to them. 

This doesn't prove that they don't have a warehouse or they don't 
have several hundred remains, but it's the kind of analysis that at 
least that I apply on not trust. And we'll never be sure. 

But perhaps the more basic question is since we can't be sure of 
the answer of whether they're holding back lots of remains, and 
there's no evidence that they are, but they may well be. But there 
is evidence but it's disputed by other evidence. Then the question 
it seems to me is what is the best way to get those remains if they 
exist? And reasonable people can disagree on that. Do you hold in 
your tracks, stop engagements, sit down and say we're not taking 
another step until you give us those remains, when you're not sure 
they have the remains. Or you take an incremental step forward, 
still hanging on the leverage in other ways, but saying in effect 
you've cooperated to a certain extent. We expect more cooperation, 
and see whether you get the remains that way. It may not work. 
There may not be any remains, but it's not self-evident to me that 
stopping in our tracks and waiting that they're necessarily going to 
turn it over. 

Now reasonable people can disagree on that, but that's the way 
I come at this issue. 

Mr. GILMAN. Ambassador Lord, you mentioned something very 
important about leverage. What leverage do we have now that we 
have lifted the trade embargo? 

Mr. LoRD. Well, I know that previous witnesses have made the 
point that they think that that's the most important to the Viet-
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namese, and that what's remaining is not important. It was impor­
tant to the Vietnamese. I think that's clear. 

Mr. GILMAN. Is normalization important to the Vietnamese? 
Mr. LoRD. I think it is. I think full normalization, full diplomatic 

relations--certainly there's a lot of trade restrictions, even with the 
lifting of .t~e embar.g?, wh~the: it's items licensed by Commerce, or 
whether ,t s a mumtlOns hst hcensed by State, or whether it's var­
ious provisions under Jackson Vanik, not only MFN but OPEC and 
EXIM Bank. All of these things are out there. They're not freed up 
by the embargo. 

Mr. GILMAN. Well, let's assume, Mr. Ambassador, if I might in­
terrupt. Let's assume that we find that the Vietnamese have not 
been forthcoming in the next few months, and that there is some­
thing substantial, substantive that they haven't revealed to us. 
What do we do then? What is our leverage? 

Mr. LORD. We've made it very clear privately, and the President 
has made it clear publicly in his statements that we expect contin­
ued progress. Now it's hard to quantifY that. 

Mr. GILMAN. But .if we don;t have continued progress, what then? 
Mr. LORD. Well, ,f we don t have continued progress-and it's a 

hypothetical questions-and we fully expect them to cooperate, of 
course w.e have to re~ew our policy decisions. This step taken by 
the Pres,dent was des'gn number one to acknowledge cooperation 
which we believe they are providing, and tangible results. But 
above all to encourage further cooperation and further results and 
we've made clear that that's our expectation. If that does not'hap­
pen I can't prejudge a Presidential decision, but since we took the 
step on the expectation that that would happen, clearly all our poli­
cies would have to be reviewed if we felt they were not cooperating. 
[ do not expect that to happen. I expect the President's decision to 
encourage cooperation. 

Mr. GILMAN. Is it realistic to assume that if they are not coopera­
~ive, we would reimpose the embargo? 

Mr. LORD. Well, I don't want to get a headline out of context 
Iter~, t:o be honest with you, so I am not going to prejudge-it is 
reahs.bc to assume, an~ that the Vietnamese already know this 
;hat ,f they do not contmue cooperation that it's gonna affect this 
Nhole process, but I'm not about to spell out how that might be. 
But I want to stress we genuinely don't think that's the case-not 
10ly because they've assured us. They've said time and again it's 
I humanitarian issue; they're gonna cooperate no matter what we 
10. You can't just go by words, of course not. But we are looking 
It the record of the last couple of years, the progress we made in 
'esponse to the Clinton policies, and their self-interest. It is not 
:lear to me why they would stop now and risk hurting the process 
vhich they wish to encourage. 

Mr. GILMAN. Well, I know that a number of us in the Congress 
f we found that in the next few months there has been very little 
)rogress would be calling for the reimposition of the trade embargo. 
\.8 unrealistic as that is, once our business community is in there 
md trading like mad, I wonder how successful we would be in that 
cind of initiative. We've opened the door. I don't know how easy it's 
:oing to be to close that door if we find there isn't any movement, 
Ind that's why a number of us have been very much concernea 
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about the lifting of the trade embargo, which was an important le­
verage. And I don't know how important normalization is. It 
sounds good on the books, but without the economic structure I 
don't think we're going very far, and that's why a number of us 
have been very critical. 

Mr. LORD. I would point out in addition to their economic objec­
tives, they have some geopolitical concerns, and a stronge!, closer 
relationship with us is important in geopolitical terms, not Just eco­
nomic terms. 

Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, Mr. Ambassador. Thank you, Mr. Chair­
man. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. If I might ask a question before turning to Con­
gressman Rohrabacher. Were there an~ discussions ,,:ith A,!,erican 
corporate interests that have been anxlOUS to do busmess 10 V,et­
nam as to what their moral obligations might be vis-a-vis the POW 
and MIA issues and/or families? 

Mr. LORD. Let me take a crack at that, Mr. Chairman, and pur­
sue the question if I don't answer it adequately. First of all, there 
are all kinds of business people. There are some, frankly, for whom 
human rights or MIAs are not important. There are many, how­
ever, for which they are important, and they genuinely believe-of 
course they're going to pursue their business interests,. but they 
genuinely believe that if more business people, more tOUTlsts, more 
visitors go in there, we're going to get more information, and, 
therefore there's not a choice here between greed and humanity, 
that this 'whole process will actually help the families. 

Now one idea we've already come up-I have immediately con­
vened 'some groups after the President's decision-to begin to im­
plement it, and one idea that we are examining and I think it's a 
good one myself is to draw up-and we've had the Defense Depart­
ment and others draw up a list of suggestions for business people 
and tourists about how they could help. Here's the kind of ques­
tions you might ask, or here is what to keep your eye out for. I'm 
not pretending they're going to be sleuthing around. I mean in an 
above board way. A lot of these people are going to be in villages. 
They're going to be moving around. So it seems to me we can help 
them-arm them with questions and things to look for. I'm not say­
ing it's going to make major breakthroughs, but I think we can at 
least do that, and I think any business person who has a sense of 
obligation would be willing to keep his or her eyes open. But that's 
about all I can say in response to your question at this time. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you. Let me try it this way. If we all were 
to draw up a resolution, and send it to Congress, having no nec­
essarily legal binding effect that proposes something like the major 
corporations that go into Vietnam to do business, set aside some 
small, very finite number one-tenth of 1 percent or some number 
of their profits to be set aside so as to assist thee families and 
friends of POWs and MIAs, would that be something you think 
businesses might be responsive and receptive to? 

Mr. LoRD. I don't know the answer to that question. As I under­
stand it, money is not really the problem now. It's-you know, it's 
effort which we're trying to make the maximum of, and more peo­
ple could help, but maybe you'd like to comment. 
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Mr. Ross. Well, you're talking about specifically providing funds 
to let families travel to Vietnam. Is that what you're talking about? 

Mr. ACKERMAN. It would be to help them to travel to-you know, 
there's a lot of pain involved here, and we don't know if-you know, 
money's not going to solve and take away the pain but at least 
people have to feel that they have done everything. Certainly they 
have come to a conclusion, and many of us believe rightfully so, 
that we have not been as responsive as we can in answering those 
questions, and we not having unturned some of those stones that 
so much comes back to them that it becomes their responsibility al­
most exclusively sometimes to try to do that. That they have no 
way of putting behind them a closure to this tragic, tragic Amer­
ican tragedy and personal tragedy. That they must try to resolve 
somehow, and hopefully resolve indeed. 

And despite the fact that money doesn't necessarily cure the 
problem, at least it would help to provide the wherewithal for some 
folks to be able to go over and know that in addition to prodding 
us to do what we should have been doing for 21 years that they 
at least have personally tried to do everything that they can, if 
they so desire. And even though money doesn't cure things in gen­
eral, we're going to be having American companies and factories go 
to a foreign place and build edifices of creation and capital and 
profit for themselves, quite possibly on the unknown graves of their 
loved ones. Would it not be appropriate for them to set aside sym­
bolically though it were in the corporate sense, but it would be 
small lot though it might be in the aggregate as far as individuals' 
wherewithal to be able to help themselves in this? 

Mr. LORD. I would say this. If I were a top executive of a com­
pany who's going to do business in Vietnam, I would consider it 
both a humanitarian gesture and frankly very good public rela­
tions-above all the first, but let's face it, the second as well for 
that company to do something like that. But let me say in all my 
discussions with the business people, I say, look, you go to the Viet­
namese. You're lobbying us very effectively. That's very legitimate. 
But please lobby the Vietnamese for cooperation on MIAs, and so 
I urge them to do that. . 

And I must say that most business people that I've met fall into 
the category that I've described earlier, where they're concerned 
with this issue, but they honestly believe the opening up that soci­
ety to more outsiders will help the MIA cause. 

Mr. Ross. Let me stick my neck out for a second, Mr. Chairman. 
We do get requests from various families to go to Vietnam. Some 
families get money, and they go over there on their own. Other 
families come and request that the U.S. Government fund their 
travel, and that once they get to Vietnam we fund all their travel 
around Vietnam. 

It's been a very difficult issue for us because our experience has 
been that some of the crash sites and some of the locations these 
families want to go to are in very remote, very difficult, very dan­
gerous places. And in trying to be equitable to all families, we have 
a general policy that we don't encourage families to-not to not go 
to Vietnam, but that we don't encourage families or take families 
out on excavations. But I think that if private corporations were. to 
see it in their own interests on a humanitarian basis to prOVIde 
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money for families to travel to Vietnam, ~e certainly-the govern 
n:'ent certamly would when they got to VIetnam provide them as 
s]stance and be as open to them as we can. Certainly with the liai 
so!, office there there would be people to do that. I think we woul! 
s111l draw the line on actually going out on excavations and dig, 
because of the hardship and because of the limited resources. Wher 
I say limited resources I don't mean to counteract what I said be 
fore,. but. when you've got a helicopter and you're going out on I 
mISSIon, It'S usually packed full of equipment and individuals ant 
not al1 family members are real1y in shape or trained to go out ant 
do that. But I certainly think that the spirit of your idea is a goO! 
one, and I think it would-many corporations that would do thi, 
would be wise to give that a good look, and I think that many fam 
i1y members would appreciate it. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. I appreciate that. Mr. Rohrabacher. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. It's up to the U.S. Government to make deci 

sions ":S to ~hat is moral O[ immoral or legal or illegal in term, 
of deahng wIth countnes. It s not up to the businessmen. The fac 
is that this government had to make the determination as t< 
whether or not our businessmen would be doing business in Viet 
nam, and that determination was made. The question is whethel 
or not that was the right determination or not. As far as I'm con 
cerned right now, any businessman that wants to to do business ir 
Vietnam, he's free-he's totally freed of his obligations as a citizer 
or a moral human being. That decision's been made for him. It', 
OK for him to trade, because that's the decision that's left up t< 
the. government to make of what's in the strategic interest of th. 
Umted States. I think it was a wrong decision; however, if peopl. 
m my area want to do business or people all over the country, 
don't care. I don't think they have any special obligation either. It', 
up to us to determine that, and I think that in this particular cas. 
for whatever reason our Government made the wrong decision. W. 
gave up a certain amount of leverage. 

Let me ask a few questions before I get to the case that I wante( 
to make sure we got on the record and had a little exchange about 
First of all, I want to ask Secretary Lord, have you had any com 
munication whatsoever in any form with Secretary of Commerc. 
Brown since the 1992 election concerning the lifting of the embarg. 
on Vietnam? 

Mr. LORD. No. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Do you know of any communication that h. 

has had with anybody within the State Department or representa 
tives of Secretary of Commerce Brown concerning the lifting of thl 
embargo since the 1992 election? 

Mr. LORD. No. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. All right. 
Mr. LORD. We deal with Commerce officials on Vietnam. I wan 

to make that clear. But not in the sense that you're asking. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. All right. Fine. The-in terms of-well 

there's a lot of issues that we need to cover here. First of all, il 
your opening statement you talked in great detail about the heroil 
effort at a particular crash site in Vietnam, and let me note tha 
I have been to those crash sites. I went out there~ I went into th. 
jungle and abared this experience with these DTIlve men aoc 
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omen of our task force, and I have nothing but wonderful praise 
r them in their dedication. Thel, are away from their families, 
.ey're working hard. That doesn t mean thetre getting the deci­
ons are the right decisions as to where they re going to use their 
Le!gies, but they themselves we should have nothing but 
'alse--
Mr. LORD. I hope we can all agree on that. And one reason I'd 
,e to see the families get out there-it may not ease their pain, 
It they could see these young people-and in some cases older 
,ople-the efforts they're making. They may feel they're making 
e wrong efforts, but they would see these people really care and 
s really quite inspiring. ' 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Well, I think they do care. I unfortunately 
Heve that when you have a bunch of people caring at that level, 
doesn't necessarily carry over. They are doing what is necessary 
come to the decisions that have been made about lifting the em­

.rgo and other such major decisions that the state has to make. 
In the crash site that you talked about, was the pilot of that 
ash site-the person who they were looking for-was he an MIA 
a KIA? 

Mr. LoRD. I don't know the answer to that question. What I 
ked the Joint Task Force to give me some vignettes to dem­
strate the efforts by Americans and Vietnamese, so I know noth­
s beyond that--
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Mr. Secretary, what I'm afraid of is you have 
ople who are out creating great photo ops and creating a great 
al of impression about a lot of work that's being done, enabling 
nator Kerry to say my goodness, the Vietnamese are going to 
it hauling the dirt out of the ditch unless we commit a certain 
tion, when actually the dirt in the ditch is being used to prove 
e case on someone who we already have the case proven, mean­
~ the people who are labeled killed in action. 
~everal of the sites that I visited when I was in Southeast Asia 
ople were doing an enormous amount of work, and, again, i 
aise them for their dedication to be out there, but they were 
ing directed to dig at sites in which the pilots and which the peo­
, on the crash had already been catalogued as killed in action. 
l knew that they were dead. 
Mr. LORD. But we're going after remains in this particular case 
d remains are extremely important to the family. ' 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Well, I would submit to you that those people 
LO are on the list of the MIAs are much more important to deal 
th that issue than to deal with digging up bones of the killed in 
;ion who people know--
Mr. LoRD. Well, I think, with all due respect, I think they're both 
cy important. The single most important, I think, is that if 
,.e's anybody alive-
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Yes. 
Mr. LoRD [continuing]. we find him. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. But you see--but the point I'm getting at. 
~r. LORD. Excuse me, this is an important point. We're doing a 
of efforts on remains, and if you talk to the National League of 

milies or something, they think that's where the effort should be 
Lced. They don't like the way we're doing it, perhaps. So remains 
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are extremely important to some of these families. Other families 
it's less important. So I just don't think we can dismiss this kind 
of effort for that objective. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Well, I'm not necessarily dismissing it. I'm 
just talking about priorities, and it seems to me that one of the 
great objections that we've had to the whole MINPOW issue is that 
the priorities have been misplaced. And when they say the concept 
of debunking-this attitude of debunking-means that people basi­
cally have been focused on getting the bones. I think getting the 
bones of people already labeled killed in action is not anywhere 
near as high a priority as, for example, actually coming up with 
happened to the people who are missing in action. 

Now to be fair about it, let me say the effort--you weren't here 
when I described this heroic effort that was taking place to try to 
find a hospital encampment up in the Northern Cambodia which 
had an American POW encampment as part of it-that that, too, 
they were really out there digging through the jungles and they 
had to cut out a landing site, and I will lead this into my next 
question, which is what I posed earlier, Mr. Ross, was the point I'm 
about to make. And that is there are probably 500 to 1000 Viet­
namese who know exactly where that hospital location was, and 
the Vietnamese have not been forthcoming in telling us where that 
location actually is, and all I've heard from-and we have our guys 
out there and our men and women who are struggling for this hor­
rible job; they have not found it. 

And when I was there-I mean, that was back in December and 
they've been looking for a long time-doesn't this indicate to you 
that we're not getting full cooperation which was heralded by the 
administration as the reason why we could lift the embargo? 

Mr. LORD. I'm not familiar with all the details of that particular 
case, and this is a very high priority for me, but I don't have the 
level of detail that Mr. Ross would have. That's his whole job. So 
I probably cannot add anything to whatever he said in response. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Well, we basically have a situation where I 
didn't hear anything that said that they are not holding back on 
certain information. No matter how you try to couch the words, 
what I'm hearing out of this hearing is there is certain information 
that's being held back. We don't know how much it is. For example, 
and I will ask you what I asked earlier, do you believe that all of 
the records from the prisons where POWs were held up that they 
have been destroyed, as the Vietnamese suggest. Or are they hold­
ing back information on their prisons-the records? 

Mr. LORD. Again, it's like remains. You can't prove a negative. 
With respect to their cooperation, I have to base my analyses on 
the people, for example, I've talked to on the ground who have 
worked at this problem for several years, and they contrast the ef­
fort and the attitude now the Vietnamese to what they had 3 or 
4 years ago. And I say it's vastly improved. And these are people 
who are very dedicated to this cause. 

Are they holding things back? They may well be. How much, 
what kind of material, I can't tell you. I thmk the question has to 
be since we can't prove it one way or the other is to decide what 
i. the best way to get something if they're holding it back. We're 
certainly getting more from them. They're holding back less in rel-
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ative terms than they were before the policies in this administra­
tion. So we think it's working, but I can't prove you they aren't 
holding things back. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Mr. Secretary, I've talked to people, scores of 
people about this issue. Not one of the people who have spent con­
siderable time-and probably not yourself because you're couching 
your answers in a way that you could actually believe this and you 
wouldn't want to go on the record with it. Nobody believes that 
they have corne forward with all the information they have about 
their prisons. They believe they're holding the records. I believe 
they're holding the records. Just to say it very clearly for the 
record, I believe the records are not being forthcoming. I believe 
the information that we are not being given is due to the fact that 
they kept several hundred Americans after supposedly they had re­
turned all of them, and have probably since murdered all of them. 
They don't want us to know that. That's just my speculation. Ev­
eryone that I've talked to who's an expert in this particular area 
agrees in the very least that they're holding back a lot of informa­
tion. 

Mr. LORD. But if that's the case and they're going to be embar-
rassed, why wouldn't they destroy the records? 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. You know, someone mentioned it here earlier 
that one of the witnesses talked about how every time-I tbink the 
gentleman sitting right there was a prisoner of war-every place 
that he was in, this was the typical bureaucratic totalitarian state. 
That everything has duplicates, and this is typical of the Nazis and 
the Communists all over the place. Let me ask you before we go 
into one other area, I want to ask rou about the human rights ele­
ment of this decision because we re not here just talking about 
POW s, MIAs, we're talking about the concept of lifting the embar-
go. 

Now when I was in Vietnam with Senator Kerry, I placed into 
the hands of the bead of the Community Party a list of 500 politi­
cal prisoners that were given to me by the Vietnamese community 
which I represent in California-which I represent Little Saigon. I 
placed that same hand-that same list in the hands of President 
Clinton. Here is a list of 500 individuals who are political pris­
oners, and so both of these gentlemen have it. It wouldn't have 
taken even 30 seconds for the President of the United States to say 
there was a list that was given to you by Congressman 
Rohrabacher. Let's at least as a sign of good faith having these po­
litical prisoners released. Were there any political prisoners re­
leased as a sign of good faith, and if so why not? 

Mr. LORD. Well, none directly related to the lifting of the embar­
go that I'm aware of, although when I informed their Ambassador 
to the U.N. about this decision I said in addition to generally press­
ing them on human rights, it seems to me that this was a particu­
larly appropriate time to make some real gestures. It's a difficult 
decision for the President. It was a painful one for many families 
and veterans and Congressmen. The least you can do is-these 
weren't my exact words, but that was the rationale-this is the 
time to start getting serious about helping us in some of these 
cases. 
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Now.on the general question of human rights we've m d . 

~~ea~~lti~gII~~ b;e~v:{wfthe~hde\iial state~ent, if y~U el~~keit 
h
I wabs the le!,der of that meeting 0: I :a~~':~~~~~~;e~n~h~~~ther 

as een raIsed. The general i f h . h ' . Issue 
I specifically raised the case o}SD~ 0 Q umafin TIg ts, ~peclfic cases. 
when I informed them as an exam' I uay, or examp e, last week, 
an examp!e of s?meone they shoull n:'ak~o: i~:t~~~yo~ne but here's 

We achIeved m July their willingness to talk ab . . . 
b:t''Y;ncie~~:::b~:~g~~kalong with other issues. Th.~~twhe: f~~~~ 

[~~~~H~~~r!@~~[f~~j 
¥r. 1;t0HRABACHER. Well, it certainly won't be eas now h 

u~r~l'S::t uPhour majorhpiece of leverage, and I beli{ve that\:: 
es as somet mg to do more with just h . 

~f peokle who carne here from all over the world and ~~ng a !:j',0u
p 

:h~aA~:i.::..e1~ ~lless there's some .human rights comC;o~:nte~~ 
people to live in. In f~~~\'~ h:~~ e':~"ndo:o: s~ece~~. society l,·r 
~~d~:V::Ju me that that ,Part of what America stands

e 
fo~n&~:bee~ 

past admi~~t~~tfoe~~le m power-not just this administration, but 

Mr. LORD. Well, again excuse me for interr l' b I 
fe C~.ponsile here. First, on the last comme~~ I~~' b~~ i~:~~e~ 
about '':0 po .lcy as you may kno:-" and I think my record on that 
tantly is thrIWes~~~~~'s~uman TIghts IS quite clear. More impor-

Mr .. R~~BACHER. Let me ask you, did the President's state­
ment m hftmg the embargo mention human rights? 

Mr. LORD. Yes, of course it did . 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. OK . 

h Mr. LO.R~t Absolutely. Every statement he's made has mentioned 
uman TI~ s. a~ part of our efforts. He's specifically said with re­

j,pect to t e )IaISOn .office, for example, that this will allow us to 

h
ave moreh dIalog WIth the Vietnamese including on the issue of 
uman TIg ts. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. OK, well, I'm glad that they got in and I'm 

soh" that we Iidet this opportunity pass without having s~mething 
were you cou corne back to me and say oh no we ot an ee 
doe~\,~!!ere are 25 prisoners. Just as a sign ~f good faith wearan't 

M,r. ~ORD. Well, I would recall that under the previous adminis­
}~~~OCs ba~.map ~hu;e were two criteria: One was the withdrawal 
fulfille:ti.~ Ca~,!bo . e oth~r. was the M.IA question. So they have 

C bod
' b d,a condltlon, accordmg to the top leaders of 

am la, ecause I went to C bod' fte V· MIA, that's the oth . a.~ 1a ~ r 1etnam. On the 
have indicated that e~s major c,£nd1tlon. We ':Ie discussed that. We 
that deJ>ends on MIA we go orward-or If we go forward-and 
creasingly important el'e~fn~s~~howat'fihaurman ri~tsthwitill be an in-we go m e uture. So I 
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think they're under no illusions about that, but I want to be honest 
with you, this is not going to easy as you well know. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Sure. You mean just at this administration. 
The fact is that when this road map was set down by the previous 
administration or Republican administration, human rights was 
left out of the equation, and I think that was not a proper decision 
not a right decision. ' 

N oWJ' ust one last thing, and I'm sorry I'm taking so much time. 
I woul like just to talk with you about the specific case that­
when we say apparently there is only one live sighting active file 
right now, and that's the one that I brought up. I, frankly, am 
aghast to think that if I would not have gone to Southeast ASIa last 
time and got the information myself that there might not even be 
one live sighting case. 

Mr. Ross. That's not my understanding. My understanding is 
that live sighting report was brought in and that process that went 
forward to bring that live sighting investigation was not simply 
motivated by the fact that you brought it up. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. OK, because we talked to General Needham 
in Phnom Penh. I'm sorry the General had to leave. But he had 
told us just the opposite. He told us that there was not-that there 
was not something that was ongoing. 

Mr. Ross. I say in all fairness, he does not have responsibility 
for the live sighting investigation program. And all I'm saying is 
that what I will do for you, Congressman, is I will give you a com­
plete detailed report on everything that's happened on this case 
from day one to the present. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. OK, we had a detailed report-just to let you 
know, Mr. Ross-from the National Security Council that was Kent 
Wiedemann, who was just basically telling us the report you gave 
him, which was passed on to the President. And just to be very fair 
to you, I'm sure that some of your people were basing-were very 
sincere when they passed that information on to you-Mr. 
Wiedemann's very sincere. I'm not accusing anyone of being a ve­
n.ial l.iar, but there were several important pieces of wrong informa­
tion In that report. And maybe we can go through it because you 
went through that list earlier on. Just for Mr. Lord's-so that he 
will understand what we are saying-that I have heard about this 
case. One of the reasons I went to Cambodia and Southeast Asia 
last time was the report that two Vietnamese majors-it was in 
May, I believe-came into our Phnom Penh headquarters of our 
MIAlPOWs-reported that there were two Americans being held in 
Vietnam in a prison. They were disgruntled Vietnamese officers. 

And I believe the report that you gave to the White House-and 
correct me if I'm wrong-is that those Vietnamese officers did not 
actually go into our Phnom Penh headquarters. 

Mr. Ross. I never said that. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. No, we were told. We were told--
Mr. Ross. Well, we didn't tell that to anybody. We didn't tell that 

to the White House. 
Mr. ROHRABAcHER. Well, I guess they just sort of got it mixed 

up, too. 
Mr. Ross. I don't think we've got anything mixed up. All I'm say­

ine: is that I'm confident that we can sit down and we can go 
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through this entire thing. And again if you were misinformed that 
there was some miscommunication, I don't know about it. All I'm 
saying is that we got that report and like we do with everything 
we don't treat any report lightly. We investigate them thoroughly 
and there's some miscommunication here. ' 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. I'm just sorry we have to hash this out in 
front of a congressional hearing, and that I was forced to call the 
President of ~he United States the night before he was going to lift 
the embargo In order to get a reply acout what you now to consider 
to be an open live sighting case. Instead, the D.LA has repeatedly 
not returned our phone calls, and the only people who are talking 
to us are at the National Security Council. We shouldn't even have 
to go that high. Those people are busy over there. I mean, I worked 
at the White House. The President of the United States is a busy 
man. I don't want to have to bother him with this, but instead I 
end up having to review it with you now in open hearing. 

Mr. Ross. No, I'm confident that there's a reasonable explanation 
here. And I will give it to you. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Well, I imagine there is, and let me just note 
there were several major discrepancies between what the WhiW­
House reported to the President in terms of confidently being said 
that this case has been looked into and it didn't check out and 
when they came back to us to give us a report of what they'd'been 
told, there were several major discrepancies in what they were told. 
I will be happy to work out that with you and the D.LA 

Mr. Ross. I will run every one of those down to ground. 
Mr. ~O~B.ACHER. All right; Mr. Chairman, I'm sorry, frankly, 

that thIS deCISIon was made. It s been made now. Our businessmen 
are going to go into Vietnam. I don't think that we can blame 
them, and I think in fact that the turning point has been made. 
And I'm sorry to tell my friends who have been so active in MIA 
and POW thing: we've lost a great deal of leverage. We can do 
what we can now, and maybe with more people going there maybe 
we'll be able to find out more information. That theory will be prov­
en out. I do not think that we can treat governments like that in 
Vietnam and in Nazi Germany and in Stalinist Russia the same 
way we treat the governments of France. I don't think we can 
make those calculations. I think that when we talk about them as 
being on that same category we're missing the fundamental point, 
and the fact is these officers-I understand. And, by the way, you 
might tell me now because we'll discuss it later. What I was told 
is that the Government of Vietnam-we went to them to find out 
where these majors were that came into that office. Did we do 
that? 

Mr. Ross. Yes. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. And I just want everybody in this room to 

note that we're looking for some Nazi officers who turned in the in­
for"!ation about some secret Nazi thing, and then we go to the 
NaZI government to ask them to track them down for us. You can 
tell-this is a ve~-- . 

Mr. ~. I ~nk it. should ~ brought out that the individual 
who. came In. WIth the Information was requesting $300,000.00 for 
the mformation, and that we have not substantiated that indeed 
the indivi~ual· was a Vietnamese major. He claimed to be a Viet-
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. k w for a fact that the individual was 
namese maJ?r. Wd e dOd not hnos to suspect his motives somewhat, 
what he clmme , an one a . . . 
when you ask for $:~Oi~,~OJK" :~~~~:ti~'::~~~~ie's motives. I would 

Mr ROHRABACH . . t" es and say OK 
think that hif .some~imesTh~¥ J~~sn'l~'::.~~~ :hoa~Vthey're sayi;'g is 
what was t elr mo lYe. told that you couldn't find the 
absolutely incorre~, a~d weI ::~ho came in with them, and ml 
:~ffa:a:~bl:~ And\h;~~h:son. -:e wer:dti~ ~h';.~':na B~~i? :h~ 
dress. I had someone

d 
~n tdeth~n w":%a~u I mean this is what the 

found the address an 10un ., 
President of the Unitetd States ~a!iWI~';'n every aspect of this down 

Mr. Ross. I guaran ee you, w 
to your satisfactionl'd I . t out we're not treating Vietnam like 

Mr. LORD. I wou a so ~om . 
France, either, in diplomatic or economIC terms. h And I will look 

Mr ROHRABACHER. Well, thank yo.u ver\ muh· today but I 
forw~rd to working-I k~ow I'm bemg a °h~s ~(a lot of prob­
want to work tog~ther. ~'wn, ~~~ ~~~!1Ie this rhing work. We're 
lems we've gOdt to Iron ou b te o~r people who serve in our military, 
concerned an we care a ou £. olicy of our country. I'm not 
and we're concerned. a~out tr'k oreIgn I~t of people think there are 
disputing your patnotIsm. r:'°~rfotic or something. I'm not sug­
just a lot of peop\] wJ'°t are ~tfmes you get in these bureaucratic 
gestmg that at a. u som h Idn't happen at all 
modes and things I hlappen that se:tUon that specifically because first 

Mr. LORD. WeI, et me comm . N I--
of all that's the spirit I take your questIons. arne y, 

Mr. ROHRABACHER .. ~aw ~lhave disagreement and serious dis­
Mr. LORD [contll:mmg . e. I believe we share the same goal. 

agreement on tactIcs'l ~enume Y I think you're too pessimistic. 
This is not t?e end.d' \] IJ~~~~~Sge The President made it clear, 
I think ~here s C?nSI era e ~h~t this is one more step we're 
I made It clear m my state'r~nt t' ll help us even further, and we 
going to keep,. and he tOfe 'll'S a~ I expressly said in my sta~e­
have expectations t da h wlh ' I statement-that my door contm­
ment-I couldn't rea t ~.w 0 e h e who most disagree with 
ues to be open to the famIlIes and ~~ ~e~~rans and I understand, 
me and the Pre~ident, ~h.d to ~ I dealt with the Vietnamese for 
frankly, the emotIons.on IS ISSU. we're dealing with. 

31e:l~s~ {~~:~h:t ~~~tV:~i~eo: i~h;;ticflar w~re jer~e! ~r;:uS~ [h~ 
years with decepti?n and with holdmg 0 r]:~;nse:~s with this dif­
issue is a~e we domg be~ter nt,i'edf~~o~o~han w~ had done before. 
ferent pohcy underd.Bus a that but the goal remains a shared 
Reasonable people Isagree on.' well as others 
one, and I would like to work WI~~.~~U:O~ and I share Ambassador 

Mr. Ross. I'd like to note one \, ou~ comments in the spirit 
Lord's comment on that, and I ta e Yake 'ust one observation. I 
that you intended: I w?ul~ hke f t~9n in t~e middle of the Senate 
came into this busmess. m ay OWIMIA affairs and I came into an 
Select Committee Heanng or;",p. t' gators ha;"Jing our files off in 
office in which we had Sena dnves J the people in the government 
1... __ .~", ; ...... ,hi,.}, WP. were accuse -an 
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and the former D.I.A were accused of everything. I have subse­
quently been accused of high crimes and misdemeanors by a mem­
ber of Congress and various other things. If I've learned one lesson 
in this business-in reorganizing the new DPMO-the Defense 
POWIMIA office that we have-is that everythin~ we do sooner or 
later we're going. to be here in front of a commIttee of Congress 
or we're going to be in front of a committee in the Senate, and 
we'repoing to have to answer for every single thing that we do. 

So can assure you that we do not have a bunch of bureaucrats 
running around peddling paper because we know that we're going 
to get called on the carpet in front of the American people and the 
Congress to answer for every action that we take, and I am con­
fident that the people that we have on the job are people of the 
highest integrity t that they are trying to get the answers, that they 
are not people whO are trying to cover up, they are not people who 
are trying to simply be bureaucratic and say I don't believe this I'm 
not going to follow it up. What we believe or don't believe about 
an issue or about American POWIMIAs is not the question. It's not 
what we believe, it's what we do that counts. 

Mr. GILMAN. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you very much. And let me first say about 

my colleague that you haven't been rough today. You've been a pus-
sycat. [Laughter.] . 

And those of us who have watched you and worked with you ap­
preciate the kind of steadfastness that you have shown toward this 
issue for the willingness to do this kind of thing hands-on, certainly 
is not within the realm of one's congressional responsibilities but 
using the resources of your office and your dedication to this cause 
and purpose to indeed take your own life into your own hands and 
go over there on a one-on-one basis to see what has to be seen, to 
be able to come to the kinds of conclusions that sometimes are nec­
essary for us to make the appropriate value judgments. We have 
a tremendous amount of respect for your having done that and 
sharing your conclusions with us, and I'm sure not everybody's 
going to agree with all of your conclusions, but we certainly respect 
you for them and accept them as often as not. 

And let me assure everyone else the questions that you have 
heard offered in the way that you have accepted them are certainly 
not offered to be sure by anybody on this panel, but my colleagues 
have been just as brutal with other administrations, whether they 
be of their particular party or not. This is not a party issue. These 
families have been frustrated by administrations of more than one 
party, that nobody to my knowledge on the congressional or admin­
istration sides has ever asked the families what their political af­
filiation might be. This is not a political issue. This is an American 
tragedy, and this is something that dedicated men and women 
have to work together to try to get the correct answers to, not just 
the appropriate or politically correct answers to, but the correct an­
swers to so that we might once and for all be able to close this 
chapter of our history. 

There seemed to have been a little discussion before as to live 
sightings, the priorities, whether it should be the remains we're 
looking for or the live sightings that we go after. Is that any indica­
tion tliat we .do not have the resources to do all of the above simul-
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taneously, and I ask that because as we approach t~e aging proce~s 
which we do from the moment that we are born, gomg through thIs 
life I know that these eyes don't get any sharper with the passage 
of years and the memory is not lis clean as it once might have 
been and we are racing against the clock in order to clean this up 
as f~st as we can. Can we not do the live sightings part and the 
pursual of the remains part? Do we need more persons in the field 
to be able to do that? Have we asked directly of field commanders 
if they need more resources or if more resources would be helpful? 

Mr. Ross. Mr. Chairman, we do all three simultaneously. When 
we talk about priorities, we simply mean that anything that has 
to do with a possible live American always takes precedence over 
looking for the remains of someone who is dead. But we have sepa­
rate independent teams-we have three independent teams that 
work these issues simultaneously. There is a priority case, live 
sightings teams that go out, we have an independent priority case 
investigation team to look at the last known alive discrepancy 
cases and we have the people that do the field excavations. The 
field ~xcavations go in every other month. The live sighting and the 
priority case investigation teams are on-going. They work 7 days a 
week, 365 days a year if there is something to investigate. So I 
think that there are adequate resources being devoted to the prob­
lem and if we had more live sighting investigations at work and 
we didn't have enough people, we would bring the people that we 
could do out there to do it. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. The record will be kept open for members to ask 
additional questions of our witnesses. Before dismissing this panel 
and leaving to vote, let me also say that the Chair was remiss in 
not swearing in all of the witnesses from the beginning. It casts no 
aspersion on any witnesses that we started at this point. W~ swore 
witnesses in at the other hearings and briefing that thIs sub­
committee had, and we will continue to do that. The fact that we 
started where we did should be no indication that we're question­
ing the veracity of anybody's intention or statements that are made 
at this hearing. 

Mr. LORD. Mr. Chairman, just one answer to Mr.-to Congress­
man Rohrabacher's questions. We've run it down. I'm told-I'll 
have to confirm this that that case that I cited in my statement 
was an MIA case, not a KIA. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Let me thank this panel for their longevity. You, 
Mr. Secretary especially for getting into the Guinness Book of 
World Record~ for returning the most times during the course of 
one hearing. We appreciate, Mr. Ross, the fact that you've sat 
through this entire thing, as well, and we look forward to contm­
ually working with you to resolve this issue. Thank you both. 

We will recess to vote. I think that if there are any of the other 
witnesses soon to get u~r any of the other witnesses who re­
main-who'd like some coffee, we'll be glad to send out. We don't 
want to subject you to any cruel and unusual treatment, and want 
you to have a little substance before we continue. We'll return 
shortly. 

[Recess.] W ·11 
Mr. ACKERMAN. The subcommittee will continue: e WI resume 

with our third panel, part two. And as our WItnesses, we are 
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pleased to have with us Mr. Bob Necci, the executive director of the 
Advocacy and Intelligence Index for POW /MIAs. Ms. Patricia 
Plum adore, POW/MIA family member. Ms. Judy Coady Rainey 
POW/MIA family member. Mr. Santoli, author. And Mr. Barry Toll' 
former U.S. intelligence official. ' 

Let me. welcome you even at this late hour. Thank you for your 
very consld~rable patience. And we appreciate you waiting this out 
and. tolera!mg the kind of schedule that we have to live with whil~ 
gettll'.g thmgs ~one down here, or sometimes not getting things 
done m the fashIOn that we like. 

Why don't we begin from left to right. And before doing that, I 
am remmded that we have to swear everybody in. If everybody 
would stand. 

[Witnesses sworn.l 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Plea~e be s~ated. Beginning from left to right, 

we have Mr. Al Santoh. And If that IS OK, we WIll Just begin in 
that fashion. 

STATEMENT OF AL SANTOLI, HISTORIAN 

Mr. SANTOLI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It has been a long day 
but we apprecIate your endurance and your continuing interest I~ 
followmg through for some type of hopefully honest and satisfac­
to~ resolution to at least a substantial number of these missing in 
actIOn cases. 

The Alliance of Families asked. if I would represent them today, 
and I am honored to do so, regardmg concerns of the family. I know 
th!lt Ann Mills Griffith will be testifying for the League. And I 
thmk that Ann as well as the independent family members here 
can best talk of the concerns of the families. ' 

.Having c~vered. this issue for 15 or 16 years, including a short 
stmt as an mvestIga~r for the Chairman of the House Task Force 
on POW/MIAs back m 1982 I felt that what I can best address is 
proc.ess. Be~ause I do not believe that we can get a satisfactory res­
olutIOn. untIl we have a process of investigation and of forensic 
analYSIS at the lab in Hawaii, that all of us can have confidence 
in doing the best possible and the most professional job. 

I feel that there are problems right now in the way that the proc­
ess is be!ng cO':Jducted. They involve number one, the lack of access 
by field mvestIgators to still classified wartime signal intelligence 
archIves, of whICh there are substantial amounts of materials that 
the Senate Select Committee investigators say that they did not 
have time to go through. 

Two, the lack of professional experience or competence of Joint 
Task Force Ful.1 Ac~ounting investi~ators and commanders. 
~en I was.m VIetnam as a soldIer, I served in both the infantry 

and I~ a combmed intelligence and recon unit within the same geo­
graphlca! area. I got to understand the difference from the way 
that an mfantryman looks at a problem and goes about his bUSI­
ness, compared to somebody who was tasked with and has experi­
ence in intelligence operations. 

I ~eel that there has been a problem with the fact that many peo­
ple mvolved in the Joint Task Force are infantry or artillery per­
so,!nel, who do not have the experience to be able to do the type 
of Job needed in this highly technical and very complicated matter 
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of dealing with the Vietnamese Communists who are difficult to 
deal with for even the best professional analysts. 

And number three is the dubious results of forensic analysis of 
returned remains. In addition, field investigators have not received 
adequate information regarding Vietnamese Communist policy to 
hold Americans for prisoner exchanges even after 1973. Nor are 
they receiving from the CILHI Lab in Hawaii the forensic analysis 
of returned or recovered remains, which may have a direct impact 
on further investigation of other MIAs involved in the same inci­
dent. 

For example, we were talking before about the satellite pictures 
from North Vietnam taken in 1992 that were near a place called 
Dong Vai Prison, where there were distress signals and pilot au­
thenticator codes seen by satellites. There was a set of remains re­
turned from that site earlier. The remains of the pilot that was 
identified showed scientific evidence of malnutrition that are con­
sistent with long term confinement. In other words, this was a per­
son who was not killed in an airplane crash, but who died in cap­
tivity. 

However, the results of that forensic analysis that was done at 
CILHI was not passed to investigators at the Joint Task Force, 
who went out into North Vietnam to the same area to investigate 
those distress signals. 

In some cases the Vietnamese have returned the remains of one 
member of a m.",Iticrew aircraft, and U.S. forensic analysis shows 
that the individual was not involved in an airplane crash. These re­
sults should have been given to the field teams before they went 
to the sites to look for other remains. 

Investigation of other crew members should be based on. the pos­
sibility that they may have been captured mstead of penshmg m 
a crash. But that consistently has not happened. . 

This is why families are protesting case~ wher.e t~e de~rmma­
tion of death of numerous crew members m an mCldent IS based 
on the finding of one or two teeth at a crash site. And they are re­
sisting group burials based upon the commingling of fragments of 
remains from any particular site. 

This is also the reason that the families protested the removal 
of Dr. Ellis Kerley as the director of the CILHI Lab. Dr. Kerley was 
the former dean of the American Academy of Forensic Science. And 
he did not believe that finding a tooth by itself is a basis for deter­
mination of death. Dr. Kerley was replaced at CILHI in 1992 by 
a U.S. Army Lt. Colonel, professionally a dentist, who has limited 
forensic experience. 

Joint Task Force Full Accounting officers, such as General Need­
ham and Lt. Colonel John Cray, up through last week were repeat­
edly praising the Vietnamese for giving even more cooperation than 
they could have possibly hoped, which was very different from 
what we heard General Needham say today. Meanwhile the JTFFA 
are rapidly writing off discrepancy cases. . . 

I would like to look at these reports on JTFFA determmatIons 
of either death or to close the case, and look on wh.at ba~is a.re they 
closing these cases. Their findings are based on ":lVestIga~lOn~ by 
young infantry and artillery officers, and forenSIc examInatIOns 
conducted by Army dentists. 
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~t . the s,,!m<: time, expert field investigators such as Bill Bell, 
w 0 Just comcldentally is an important player when Congressman 
Rohrabache~ talked about the case when these poor JTFFA guys ifire on hehcopters I~oking for the prison sites. General Needham 
fi I not k,!ow or he dId not tell you that Bell had interviewed the 
h-fedr pnson camp doctor. They could have brought that former 

h
c 'ie d oct

h 
or of t~e h,!spital to that site with them. He could have 

e pe t em to pmpomt the camp. 
Th.e pr?blem IS that the Vietnamese are using these 

munlpulatI!,g. the '!fay that they used cemetery upkeep with the 
French. ThIs IS an Important point. 

[Pause.l 
Mr. SANTOLI. yve are pay!ng the Vietnamese through the nose to 

do these crash SIte excavat,ons. We are paying the central govern­
ment. For every extr:t day that our people remain in the field on 
one of these excavatio~s, they pay the Vietnamese more money. 
They. pay them for lodgmg for transportation, and for fuel. And it 
goes I~to the hundreds of t~ousand.s of dollars per day. I think that 
th~re IS a real problem M:th haVIng a $100 million budget, and 
gomg out and wasteful.ly usmg these crash site excavations as basi­
c,,!lly the me:tns by whIch we are dealing with this issue which the 
Vletname~e m fact a~e manipul"!ting as a growth industry. 

Now I mcluded WIth my testImony the Army's biograph of Lt. 
Colonel John Cray, who may be an outstanding infantry offfcer and 
a master parachutist. However, like most other JTFFA Detachment 
comm.ander~, he has no intelligence background and no/revious 
experIence I~ POWIMIA investigations. And he' only ha a brief 
amo.unt of V,etnamese language training before he was assigned 
the Job. 

Senior Defens.e Intelligence Agency analysts include Robert 
DeStatte, the chIef analyst in Hanoi. He is among a number who 
have made nu'!'erous blatantly false or misinformed testimonies 
before congressIonal panels. Despite their lack of credibility most 
of these DIA men have ~orked the MIA issue for more th~n two 
decades. Se,!ator Bob SmIth requested an investigation into perjury 
ch:trges agal!,st some of these men, but he was turned down by the 
Chnton JustIce Department. 
. I believe that Sena~r Sm!th's allegations merits a full congres­

SIonal probe, whetJ:Ier It be m the Senate or in the House. But it 
needs to be looked ''!t?, because the accused are the same DOD an­
alys~~ that the famIlIes feel are not cooperating with them. The 
famlhes have numerous nightmare stories about these men. 

Recently, General Needham's Joint Task Force took Major Victor 
Apadoca's name off. of th.e discrepancy case list. This was not be­
cause ther found hIm ahve, recovered his body or received irref­
!ltable. eVI.dence regarding his fate. Instead the' JTFFA closed the 
l,:,vestIgatlo,!, because the Vietnamese provided no further informa­
tIOn abOut hIS case. 

I believe that if you have a man who was either last known alive 
!>rfi suspe~ted of being alive, it should not take 10 or 20 years for 
!n ormatIon to be provided by the Vietnamese. They should provide It now. 

This JTFFA finding also ignored the sworn testimony of Jerry 
Mooney, a former National Securi~y Agency cryptologist, who told 



88 

the Senate Select Committee under oath that the NSA had inter­
cepted Vietnamese military communications that Major Apadoca 
and/or his co-pilot were captured. Mooney's credibility was sup­
ported by a senior Select Committee analyst, who claims when 
looking through NSA archives, "I found lots of data in the NSA 
files to substantiate Mooney's testimony. Some radio intercepts 
mentioned names of specific captured pilots." 

Mr. Chairman, Senate Select Committee investigators expressed 
frustration that the committee disbanded before they could look 
through a large amount of NSA records, which could shed further 
light on numerous POWIMIA cases. In addition, there are archives 
of other Air Force, CIA, and NSA intercept programs that existed 
until the 1975 Communist victory that have yet to be declassified 
or adequately examined by nonbiased experts. 

Recently, the American Legion has filed a Freedom of Informa­
tion Act request of a CINNSA Air Force intercept programs includ­
ing one called Cold Spot. These programs included ground inter­
cepts of North Vietnamese and Laotian military and political radio 
communications, as well as possible airborne intercepts. 

Simultaneously, from 1973 to 1975, the NSA with the Air Force 
was conducting communications intercepts using Air Force units 
that were based in Japan and Okinawa that flew off of the coast 
of Vietnam. So there are a number of operations where intercepts 
could lead to more answers or more clues regarding the fate of 
missing men. 

In addition, until 1975, the U.S. Army Security Agency in co­
operation with the NSA conducted a massive intercept program out 
of Ubon, Thailand with decoding conducted at Vint Hill Farms 
right here nearby in Warrenton, Virginia. At the same time, there 
was a combined microwave and airborne intercept program con­
ducted out of Nakhon Phanom, Thailand. 

Earlier U.S. airborne communications intercept programs such as 
Olympic Torch and Comfy Gator conducted out of Thailand inter­
cepted numerous messages related to the shoot down, capture, and 
transport of American prisoners. It was these programs that Jerry 
Mooney was talking about. And I should say between 1986 when 
he first tried to approach the Congress about this information until 
1992, basically U.S. Government bureaucrats said the guy is crazy, 
he does not know what he is talking about. 

But when the Senate Committee investigators followed Mooney's 
advice and his information, they in fact did find relevant informa­
tion in files that NSA earlier claimed that they did not have or did 
not know where it was located. We need more of this. We need to 
have a team or a commission of independent nonbiased experts 
who can help locate some of this information, and move this inves­
tigation forward in an honorable manner. 

The CIA has responded that they do not have records of a Cold 
Spot program. However, a highly credible intelligence official-and 
I have spoken to two others who were in the program-claimed 
that such an intercept operation did exist. Twenty years after the 
end of the war, there is no valid reason for records of any intercept 
program to remain classified. . 

Mr. Chairman I am asking the members of your subcommIttee 
to assist the Am;'rican Legion to rapidly obtain all communication 
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intercept records relative to POWIMIAs from any agency, whether 
filed under the operational name of Cold Spot or any other program 
before or after 1973. 

To successfully conclude the POWIMIA tragedy, a nonbiased 
independent commission of experts must be created to conduct 
oversight of the Pentagon and other U.S. Government agencies in­
volved in POWIMIA investigations. 

In addition, I believe that a major part of the families' problem 
is the 1942 Missing Persons Act regarding prisoner of war deter­
minations. This must be revised to permit families of POWIMIAs 
a credible appeal process if they have documents, eyewitness re­
ports, or forensic evidence that challenges government determina­
tion of death or closing down cases without the fullest possible ac­
counting. 

Thank you. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Santoli appears in the appendix.] 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Necci. 

STATEMENT OF ROBERT NECCI, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, AD­
VOCACY AND INTELLIGENCE INDEX FOR PRISONERS OF 
WARIMISSING IN ACTION 

Mr. NECCI. Chairman Ackerman, and Congressmen. My name is 
Bob Necci. I serve on the board of directors of Vietnam Veterans 
of America, Chapter 11, Long Island, New York, in Congressman 
Ackerman's area. I also serve as Director of All. It is an edu­
cational and informational fax network on the POWIMIA issue. 

I would also like to take this opportunity to thank Congressman 
Ackerman and his staff director, Rus Wilson, for allowing me to put 
together the panel which spoke here this afternoon before the gov­
ernment officials and us now. I am very appreciative of that re­
sponsibility and trust. Thank you. 

My remarks are brief. Those who have spoken and will speak 
after me will present information that this subcommittee must 
hear. For my part, I am here to tell you that we are witnesses and 
living participants to a failed policy of the past concerning POWs 
and MIAs. We are the voice of the present asking many questions 
and one specifically, what happened to those live Americans who 
were held in captivity and not returned? And lastly, we are to be 
the insurance policy of the future that these tragic mistakes of the 
past shall not again be repeated. That concludes my remarks. 

But Karen Miller, who was not able to speak because of an over­
sight in the subcommittee rules, I would just like to read into the 
record her short statement. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. As we told you, we will take that statement and 
review it. 

Mr. NECCI. Thank you. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Ms. Patricia Plumadore. 

STATEMENT OF PATRICIA PLUMADORE, FAMILY MEMBER OF 
UCPL KENNETH L- PLUMADORE, U_S. MARINE CORPS 

Ms. PLUMADORE. Mr. Chairman, and committee members, thank 
you for this opportunity to speak before you today. 



90 

I believe I know now how my brother felt when he was left be­
hind the first time in 1967. Having first put my hopes into a com­
mittee that never even followed through with its own recommenda­
tions, and secondly placing my faith in a President who has broken 
his promise, I feel abandoned and betrayed. How much more so the 
men we left behind again. 

I was not aware of the circumstances surrounding my brother's 
loss until 1992. I will not go into my feelings toward the Marine 
Corps and the Pentagon for having forgotten to pass on to my fam­
ily the information they had about my brother. However, I will tell 
you that I do not accept their apology of their explanation. 

That aside, my purpose for appearing before you today is hope­
fully to show you what I believe to be Vietnam's lack of cooperation 
in resolving the fate of my brother. 

My brother, UCPL Kenneth L. Plumadore USMC, was left be-
hind on the battlefield along with 14 other Marines on September 
21, 1967. He was declared killed in action, body not recovered. 
Nineteen days later, his unit returned to the area, and recovered 
the remains of 14 Marines. Kenny was still KlAlBNR. 

In April 1986, Vietnam returned a set of remains that they stat­
ed were the remains of UCPL Kenneth Plumadore they had cap­
tured on September 21, 1967, who subsequently died 7 days later 
in a prison hospital at Vin Linh. 

When I was made aware of this information in June 1992, the 
first question I asked the casualty officer was what was the likeli­
hood that the remains recovered in 1967 were misidentified, and 
that my brother was buried in somebody else's grave. The reply 
from Colonel Webb was that that was not very likely to have hap­
pened. The returned remains did not correlate to any of the 15 Ma-
rines left on the field. 

I have some very straightforward questions I want Vietnam to 
answer. What records did they use in 1986 to associate the re­
turned remains of the soldier they said they captured in 1967 to 
the Con Thien incident? Where are the personal effects, ID, jew­
elry, et cetera taken from the POW in 1967? Where were the re­
mains kept from 1967 until 1986? 

And as we talked about earlier, I heard you talking earlier about 
the prison hospital records, and any records that would have been 
generated by a POW that they had under their control. They had 
records. The statements provided by the Vietnamese witnesses to the 
September 21, 1967 battle and subsequent capture are not consist­
ent with our own intelligence data that was available at that time. 

Witnesses stated that the prisoner was placed by a culvert which 
sustained a direct hit by artillery or bomb. Our intelligence said 
that the prisoner had arrived at the DMZ alive. One would think 
that my brother being a priority case for investigation, that at least 
some information would have been obtained during the 1993 
JTFFA investigations. 

However, I was told that there was no new information in Ken-
ny's file for all of 1993. Either our Government did not ask the 
questions or the Vietnamese refused to answer. Something is ter­
_;1. .. 1" U7T'nnO' here. 

----------------------
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I have drea'!l~ of my brother turned old and crippled from to 
t,!-re. and captiVIty. I have dreams of sneaking into graveyard 
dI~ng up graves of other Marines looking for my brother. 
I WIll I ever know what Vietnam knows about my brother? W· 

ever kn~w what our Government knows about my brother? wi t! questIons be answered or an explanation be gIVen as to wi 
t lr cannot ~e answered? Until then the nightmare continues. 
t' uththe tlung that really gets me so angry is the lack of inform­
Ion t at I can get from our Government. And the fact that wh; 
~u)Y do hav~ t~a~ is classified, I have to travel to Washington, 

th
r mgtohnl VI~ma to look at it. They cannot send me anythir 
roug tne mall. 
It is so classified, and it is so top secret that they have to ha, 

!De come under escort to the Virginia Commonwealth Bank Buil, 
mg, and be under the eyes of a casualty officer and a member 
D~IAI bto look at what they know about my brother. And half of th­
WI e blacked out and redacted ' 
~ey !ire s~i11 ~edacting his vi~inity, the vicinity that they are il 

h
vestIgatmg hIm m. After 26 years, they cannot even tell me whel 

e was. 
An; another thing, you were discussing the numbers the di 

P'!-te numbers, and t~e Russian documents, the number~ that tl 
~,etnfmdese were holding.back, po~sibly holding back. Either I ha' 
. een Ie to, and my famIly was hed to for 25 years or m broth, 
IS one of ~hose POWs that Vietnam held back, beca;'se tt!e Marir 
~orp~5 claImed he was. examined, d~c1ared dead on the battlefiel 
d or

d 
yea~s, the Manne Corps SaId the same thing, that he w. 

. ea ahnddhh'~ body blown up. Then in 1986, Vietnam said here I 
IS, we a 1m. 

So. is he one. of those POWs they held back? He must be or tl 
MJ:nne Corps '!'tentionally lied to me for 25 years. It is on~ or tl 
ot er

I
. And I WIsh you could find out. If you could get answers ~ 

me. cannot get any. 
Thank you. 

d
. [Tlhe prepared statement of Ms. Plumadore appears in the appe 
IX. 
Mr. ACKERM;\N. Thank you very much. 

h The staff. wIll .be di.r~cted on the subcommittee's behalf to pi 
t ose questIons m WrItmg for the government witnesses that a 
peared here today. 

Ms. Judy Coady Rainey. 
STATEMENT OF JUDy COADY RAINEY, FAMILY MEMBER OF 

MAJOR ROBERT FRANKLIN COADY, U.S. AIR FORCE 
Ms. RAINEy. 'rylank .you for having me. I would like to back I 

what everybody IS s':lymg. We do not get answers. When m brot 
er f!rst we.nt ~own, It says tlIat any new information that hecom 
CvrlablleF' IltlWIlI be furnis~ed to you immediately. This is signed I 

o ~ne a on, w~o I beheve was the acting officer where he w 
~~~~e~hat t~e tIme. Col?nel Fallon is also missing. So I am su 

b 
a e doug t that a~y. mformation tlIat the Air Force got wou 

e passe on to tlIe famIlies 
~is is .a she.et tlIat ~y m'other si~ed, and my father signed or 

an my sIster-m-law SIgned one. It IS x'd where it says provide r 


